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RECESS FROM VIOLENCE: MAKING OUR 
SCHOOLS SAFE 

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 1993 

U.S. SENATE, 
SUBCOMMI'ITEE ON EDUCATION, ARTS, AND HUMANITIES, 

OF THE COMMlTI'EE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES, 
Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:10 p.m., in room 
SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Dodd presiding. 

Present: Senators Dodd, Simon, Kassebaum, Jeffords, and Hatch. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD 

Senator DODD [presiding.] The subcommittee will please come to 
order. 

Let me first welcome all of our guests this afternoon to this hear
ing entitled, "Recess from Violence: Making our Schools Safe." 

I want to welcome my colleagues as well as the witnesses who 
are with us this afternoon. The very title of this hearing should 
give all of us pause. It is startling that today our schools are not 
safe and that we truly need a recess from violence. 

We used to warn our children against playing in the streets be
cause of traffic. Now we warn them against playing in the streets 
because of gunfire. For far too many of our young people, a child
hood of m:.::rturing and security has been replaced by a childhood of 
fear and exposure to brutality. 

Ten days ago, I spent a mOLting with students in New Haven, 
CT. I walked with elementary school children to school down 
streets lined by boarded up buildings and littered with broken bot
tles, glass, and a variety of other paraphernalia, some of which 
should not even be mentioned in this hearing room. 

I visited with children in their classrooms, met the security 
guards who patrolled the halls, and talked with teens about vio
lence in their schools and communities. 

The threat of violence is everywhere for these children. Children 
in Connecticut have been shot in buses on their way to school, they 
have been attacked in hallways, and have had their route home 
blocked by drug and gang violence. And yet we expect these chil
dren to play and to grow and to learn and to become responsible 
citizens. 

Connecticut is not alone in this respect. There is an epidemic of 
violence plaguing our youth across this COWl try. Teens in the Unit
ed States are twice as likely as adults to be victims of violent 
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crime. One in five high school students now carries a firearm, a 
knife, a club, or some other weapon to school every, single day. 

The results of a recent national survey are startling. Thirty
seven percent of students said they do not feel safe in schools. 
Sixty-three percent said they would learn more if they felt safer. 
Nearly 3 million crimes occur on or near school grounds each and 
every year. One-quarter of major urban school districts are forced 
to rely on metal detectors. Firearm violence kills an American child 
every 3 hours. That is 25 children every 3 days die from firearm 
violence in the United States of American in 1993. 

Today we are considering important legislation that I hope will 
begin to stem the tide of this violence. It is obviously not the whole 
answer, but it is a beginning. 

The Safe Schools Act of 1993 is a critical first· step in our efforts 
to combat violence in our schools. SecreUtry Riley and others at the 
Department of Education developed this initiative during the 
spring and brought it to the Congress in June of this year. I was 
pleased to introduce the legislation on behalf of the administration, 
with the cosponsorship of many of my colleagues, including Senator 
Jeffords, who is here today, Senator Kennedy, the chairman of the 
committee, Senator Kassebaum, and Senator Pell. 

This measure will provide schools with much needed resources to 
address violence. Local education agencies that have seen a high 
incidence of violence will be eligible to apply for funding to under
take a wide range of activities, including conflict resolution train
ing, social skills development, peer mediation and counseling, new 
curricula on preventing violence, safe zones of passage for students 
on their way to and from school, and after-school programs. 

In addition, a local school district could use one-third of its funds 
for minor remodeling, metal detectors, and the hiring of security 
personnel. I hate to admit that we need to do that part, but obvi
ously school districts need to deal with today's problems as they 
are. We hope these other ideas will stem the violence, but in the 
meantime, school districts are strapped. 

New Haven, CT, spends $700,000 every year just to keep schools 
safe. Imagine that $700,000 in one city. Imagine what that money 
could be used for in books, recreational facilities, and a variety of 
other things. Yet, in New Haven, that much of taxpayer money lo
cally is contributed just to keep the place safe for students trying 
to avoid the violence. 

But to take part in this program, schools are going to have to 
pursue long-term solutions that address the root causes of violence. 
This isn't just a check we are writing out. In this way, the measure 
will provide schools with both the emergency assistance they need 
today and the help in crafting long-term solutions that they will 
need tomorrow. 

But this measure is only the first of many steps that I believe 
we have got to take to adequately address the plague of youth vio
lence in our society. The Safe Schools Act will make our children 
a bit safer but only within the confines of the school walls. Chil
dren also must be safe in playgrounds, in parks, in their neighbor
hoods, and unfortunately, even in their own homes. Today, violence 
plagues all of those places. 
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We must build on this effort with a stronger program to combat 
violence in the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, which 
this committee will be considering over the next several months. I 
introduced legislation last week, the Nonviolent Futures for Chil
dren Act, which I hope will contribute to that discussion. 

That legisl9.tion asks members of the community- to join with the 
schools in a partnership to address violence. It also establishes a 
program to encourage youth offenders and out-of-school youth to re
turn to school and in effect buy back into the system. 

We must also pursue legislation that provides real alternatives 
to kids af'tel" and before school. Too many children find themselves 
alone and with little do when not in the classroom. Programs that 
enlist these children's creativity, energy and talent will provide our 
youth with positive alternatives to crime and violence. 

We must also work with other community partners outside of the 
school to reach children. S. 561, legislation that I introduced earlier 
this year, will bring together child services professionals and police 
officers to respond together and immediately when violence in
volves children. By working with these young victims and wit
nesses of violence, we can assure that the impact of the violence 
is limited. 

...... It is clear that there is no one answer to this complicated prob-
lem, but we must make a start. At stake is nothing less than the 
lives of our innocent children. I believe that the Safe Schools Act 
is an excellent beginning, but only that, just a beginning. 

Today's hearings will help us to explore this issue further. Dep
uty Secretary of Education Madeleine Kunin is with us this after
noon to discuss the administration's initiative. Her testimony will 
be followed by two special witnesses, Ms. Jettie Tisdale, a principal 
in Bridgeport, CT, and Mia Robinson, a student from Washington, 
DC, both of whom have seen the direct impact of violence in our 
scho01s. 

Our last panel will share with us expert testimony on national 
trends in youth violence and the success of several innovative pro
grams in addressing this issue among our youth. 

I appreciate again the participation of our witnesses and of my 
colIeagues here this afternoon, and before taking the testimony of 
our distinguished first witness, let me turn to my colleague Senator 
Jeffords and then, Senator Kassebaum and Senator Hatch, and 
then we'll get right to you. 

Senator Jeffords. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS 

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am pleased that you have called this hearing. My statement 

will be short, but hopefully to the point. 
It is startling that we have to call together a hearing and intro

duce a bill on school violence. But unfortunately, violence has be
come a way of life. Most tragically, it has become the vantage point 
from which thousands of young people see and experience early 
life. 

Newspaper article after newspaper article and TV report after 
TV report show how insidious this situation has become. Ironically, 
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death and tragedy define our youth's view of life and living. That 
in itself is a tragedy. 

I know that my colleague from Connecticut and I are committed 
to finding ways to put an end to the tragedy. The first step is pas
sage of the Safe Schools Act. This bill will help, but it is certainly 
not enough. 

Providing $75 million in grant monex to school districts most 
troubled by high rates of crime, as this bIll does, is good. But if this 
country is truly committed to putting an end to the rage of vio
lence, death and destruction of our young people, it must commit 
a great deal more. Solving the problem after the violence has oc
curred is not enough. We must recognize that the crime occurs 
much earlier, and we are all accessories. Why? Because violence is 
learned by children; it is not innate. 

It is learned by a child every day that he or she sits at home 
after school with no one to care for him and sees a crime occur. Vi
olence is learned when a child drops out of school for lack of en
couragement and takes to the streets instead. Violence is learned 
from watching television, which American children do more than 
any other violence from any other country. 

The deadly combination of guns, gangs, drugs, poverty and hope
lessness all add up to destruction and despair. To stop the violence, 
we must begin to finally understand that our children are our 
greatest investment, and they deserve to be treated as such. Until 
we invest the money and the effort to provide adequate before and 
after school care, challenging curricula, mentoring, apprenticeship 
training, nutrition, and positive role models, we will never stop this 
war being waged on our streets. 

We have talked about making education a priority, but we 
haven't yet acted as though it is. Now is the time. The cold war 
has ended, and we must shift our priorities away from the military 
build-up to our youth build-up. I intend to offer, with the support 
of Senator Dodd, neAt week an amendment to the LaborlHHS and 
Education Appropriations bill that will do just that. It is high time 
we attack the root cause of so many of society's ills and establish 
the appropriate goals. 

I applaud my colleague from Connecticut for his commitment to 
taking a step to bring this kind of violence and tragedy to an end. 
I look forward to working with him and to hearing from our distin
guished witnesses and working also with the other members on 
this panel, who I know are as dedicated as we are. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator DODD. Thank you very much. 
Senator Simon. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR SIMON 

Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for your 
leadership here. 

We can't deal with the problems of violence in our schools in iso
lation. We have to reco~ize the societal factors here. I can't help 
but think as I was sittmg and jotted down a note, when Michael 
Jordan's father was killed by two young men who went to the same 
school. What if, instead of investinj5 so much money in more pris
ons, we had said when they were m the 2nd and 3rd grade-and 
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they knew in the 2nd and 3rd grade that those boys were having 
problems-what if they had said then, let's really do something to 
help these young people? It would have cost a few dollars, but it 
would have saved money in the long run. 

And then we have to deal with the cultural factors. You men
tioned the television violence, Senator Jeffords. Senator Dodd's fa
ther was the first member of the U.S. Senate to hold a hearing on 
television violence, warning that we had a problem in our society. 
We have to recognize that problem, and we have to deal with it in 
a way that does not involve Government censorship, but we have 
to deal with it. And the industry has to deal with it. 

The gun problem-you can't expect schools to be free from vio
lence when we proliferate weapons in our society as we do. 

And finally, the problem of poverty. One of the things that hap
pened last night when the President addressed us was I think a 
kind of a sea change, not just in terms of health care; but all of 
a sudden, Americans were having their better instincts appealed 
to, and we were talking about people who fall through the cracks 
in our society, and we recognized we all share in their fate. Their 
fate is our fate. That's one of the things we have to recognize in 
our society in this problem of poverty. 

No other Western industrialized Nation has one out of five chil
dren living in poverty. That is not an act of God. It is a result of 
policy, and we have to change the policy. 

Then, finally, I want to apologize to you, Mr. Chairman, and to 
your witnesses. We have Warren Christopher coming to another 
committee on which I serve; we have a few problems to iron out, 
and so I am going to have to be at the other committee very short
ly. 

Senator DODD. I think I know what committee that is. Would you 
tell them where I am? 

Senator SIMON. Yes. 
Senator DODD. And Senator Kassebaum and Senator Jeffords as 

well. 
Senator SIMON. This is the immigration subcommittee. 
Senator DODD. Oh, all right. Now I feel better. I thought I had 

missed something on my schedule. 
Senator Kassebaum. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR KAssEBAUM 

Senator KAssEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I don't have a prepared statement, but I am here as is everybody 

else because we care a great deal about the effects of violence on 
education and our children. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I be
lieve that you and Se'lator Jeffords have expressed very well ex
actly what this hearing is all about. 

Thank you. I look forward to hearing the witnesses. 
Senator DODD. Thank you. 
My colleague from Utah. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH 

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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I want to applaud you, Senator Pell, and Senator Jeffords for 
holding this hearing. This is a reany important issue, and I want 
to thank Governor Kunin for being here with us. I think it is very, 
very important to have your testimony. 

Just recently, a special screening of the documentary, "Lives in 
Hazard" produced by Edward James Olmos, which is aimed at 
steering youth away from gang violence and drugs, was held over 
in the Capitol. The screening was jointly sponsored by the U.S. 
Senate Republican Conference Task Force on Hispanic Affairs, 
which I co-chair, the Senate Democratic Task Force on Hispanic Af
fairs, and the Congressional Hispanic Caucus. We joined together 
to bring about a greater awareness of the violence that is occurring 
each and every day in our schools and in our neighborhoods. 

It is a sad thing, because children are killing children, and it is 
·happening everywhere-in big and small cities across the Nation. 
It is no longer just a problem for large urban areas in Los Angeles 
and New York. We have gangs and drive-by shootings in Salt Lake 
City, UT; Wi~hita, KA; and Boulder, CO, just to mention three of 
many cities in our society. 

Youth violence has reached epidemic proportions and is now con
sidered a public health issue. It is our job to work to make our 
schools safe. We have to get rid of the guns, weapons and drugs 
in our schools. We have to allow teachers to teach. Schools are for 
education, so that our chili:ren might grow up to take their place 
in society as leaders, doctors, scientists, lawyers, or whatever they 
want to be that helps society. 

The generation that stands before us should not be written off 
to fill the prisons, and we cannot afford to let our children, or our 
teachers and our neighborhoods, live in fear. 

So this is an important hearing, and I want to thank those who 
are responsible for it. As ranking member on the Senate Judiciary 
Committee as well as a member of the education subcommittee, I 
do have a very deep interest in this issue, and I look forward to 
working with all concerned. 

In the crime bill that Senator Biden will file today and also in 
the Dole-Hatch crime bill which has already been filed, we do have 
a section on gangs. We would like to improve on that section if we 
can, so I challenge everybody who is interested in this matter to 
listen to Governor Kunin today and also to give us your ideas on 
how we might be able to make our criminal code even better with 
regard to resolving problems pertaining to gangs. 

So again, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am privileged to be here. 
I will have to leave early, ,but I just wanted to corne and at least 
let you know how much I support you. 

Senator DODD. We thank yeu very much for corning by. 
Governor Kunin, we are plea.sed that you are here. You hardly 

need an introduction to this committee or to others people who care 
about education, for your involvement as a Governor in those is
sues and your commitment to this question is well known. In fact, 
I should say that although normally, we try to do our hearings in _ 
the morning, Governor Kunin, who had a very busy schedule, said, ' 
"I want to be at this hearing so much; could you try and work out 
another time?" And we wanted to have you here, so as a result, we 
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are doing it this afternoon because you care so much about this 
issule. 

We are pleased to have you here and welcome your testimony. 

STATEMENT OF HON. MADELEINE KUNIN, DEPUTY SEC· 
RETARY, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, ACCOMPANIED 
BY W1LLIAM MODZELESKI, DIRECTOR OF DRUG PLANNING 
AND OUTREACH STAFF 
Ms. KUNIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate 

your having an afternoon hearing in that regard. I would also like 
to take the opportunity to introduce Bill Modzeleski to my left, who 
is the director of drug planning and outreach staff at the Depart
ment of Education and has really developed long-term expertise in 
this area. 

Secretary Riley and I want to thank you very much for this op
porlunity to talk with you about how we can make our schools safe 
and. drug-free and good places to learn. You, by your statement, as 
well as the members who have made their own statements, have 
imllicated very clearly that you are equally concerned. I think we 
all realize that this is a very tough problem; that it really goes 
deep into what makes our society function. Senator Jeffords 
touehed upon some of those dimensions. 

But we also realize that there is a great urgency for some action, 
because the consequences are so grave and so disturbing. And this 
morning, the reason I was not able to testify was that I spoke in 
New York City to about 1,000 school volunteers, and when I told 
them I had to leave in order to testify on this bill, they cheered 
loudly, because they are very, very concerned. And in all the 
speeches that I have given since I have had this position, whenever 
I have mentioned the Safe Schools Act, there has been a great sigh 
of relief that we are in fact responding to this concern. Obviously, 
we have a large agenda at the Department of Education-we are 
talking about high standards, Goals 2000, school-to-work, reauthor
izing the Elementary and Secondary Education Act-and we pas
sionately believe in all of that; but we realize that if we don't si
multaneously address the safety questions, we cannot really 
f·chieve those other goals, that they have to be on a parallel track .. 

i also think it is worthwhile noting that in the President's ad
dress on health care last night, which I think still leaves a power
ful image in our minds and did rivet the American people, he also 
referred to the issue of violence. Violence exacts a terrible cost, 
both in terms of human life and even actual dollars and cents 
costs. We just checked with the George Washington Hospital here 
in Washington DC., and 25 percent of their trauma cases are vio
lence-lrelated. So if we even looked at it purely in terms of contain
ing health care costs, which is obviously on part of the problem, we 
realize t hat there is a profound connection between our ability to 
contain violence, to teach our children nonviolent methods of re
solving their differences, we have to pay attention to this question 
even from that perspective. 

Of course, you are holding these hearings at a very opportune 
time. Just as children have gone back to school, and the usual flur
ry of excitement about do I have the right shoes, the right dress, 
the right notebook, and parents have been worrying about how to 
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outfit their children for this exciting day, how to prepare them, and 
meet the teachers, they have an additional worry as they bring 
their children to school in this season, and that is will their chil
dren be safe. And I am sure you are hearing that from your con
stituents. It is not only safety in the streets, it is safety in the 
homes, safety in the streets, safety in the school. 

We realize that the question of violence doesn't either begin or 
end at the schoolhouse door, that we must look at this in a very 
comprehensive way. 

We also note, as Senator Kassebaum and Senator Hatch have 
noted, that we can no longer think of this as simply an urban prob
lem. It is a rural problem, a suburban problem, as well as an urban 
problem. 

If we only become regular readers of The Washington Post, we 
realize how these incidents of violence have begun to dominate the 
news and thereby people's lives. In Fairfax County, VA this Sep
tember, a 14-year-old student was charged with carrying a con
cealed weapon at Annandale High School. In Washington, DC., 
with all the excitement of the opening of school, a 14-year-old Dis
trict youth was held on charge!:! that he and another Y'oung male 
allegedly fired 15 shots outside Shaw Junior High School as classes 
ended. 

Now, you can just imagine how those children felt when they had 
to run for cover and felt that sense of panic. 

I first became interested in the issue about a month after I ar
rived in Washington and read in the newspaper about a shooting 
at Turner Elementary School, and on the front page of The Wash
ington Post, there was a picture of the principal comforting a kin
dergarten child. Now, that should not happen in this country any
where, that even little children, needless to say it shouldn't happen 
to high school children, live in that kind offear. 

But the same kinds of headlines can be found in Florida, in Los 
Angeles, where a 15-year-old was a bystander to an argument and 
was shot. Dallas, TX has had these kinds of incidents. And if we 
don't understand the depth and breadth and really disturbing as
pects of this problem, we only need to read the surveys that are 
taken. A recent survey of teens found that overall, 37 percent of 
students don't feel they are safe in school, and that is double the 
number found in a similar survey in USA Today Weekend in 1989. 
So it is accelerating. It was bad then, it is worse now. Children ask 
to be moved to different schools, and they worry about their own 
safety. 

They also said that 59 of students surveyed nationwide said guns 
were easily obtainable. So clearly the accessibility of guns is a 
major part of the problem, and that has to be addressed here as 
well. 

There are more fights in schools, more gangs. The Department 
of Education held a conference in July with the Justice Department 
and Health and Human Services on the question of youth violence. 
And in addition to the expertise we heard-and you will be hearing 
from some of these individuals on your panels-we also listened to 
the kids. And I am glad you are having a student as a witness 
today, because I think that is the most powerful and poignant kind 
of information. 

-
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We heard from a couple of gang members, not only about what 
life is like in the gang, but how hard it is to get out of the gang, 
and that the sense of insecurity, the need for larger community 
sport for those young people who do not want to choose this life, 
but feel themselves holding to it by their peers, gives us pause. 

But I think what ;-eft me most moved was simply the sense that 
children have to worry about these things to that extent. There was 
one young man who was at the conference the first day, and the 
second day, he came back and said he really enjoyed the con
ference, but the night before, he was hungry and got on his bike 
and decided to go to McDonald's in his neighborhood in Washing
ton, DC. On the way, he saw some gang members approaching him, 
thought, ''Those dudes mean trouble," and tried to get out of their 
way, and heard gunfire over his head and ducked and pedalled as 
fast as he could to McDonald's. That is the daily life of a lot of our 
young people, and I think that is the most powerful imperative as 
to why we should change it. 

Now, what can we do as the Government, as the Department of 
Education, as an administration? We certainly can't !lit idly by. I 
believe we do have to form the kind of partnership with States, 
with communities, and show them new ways, help them to develop 
new ways to deal with this very pervasive problem. 

The leadership role that we can exercise will be partly made pos
sible through the Safe Schools Act. I also think it reminds us that 
this is not inevitable; that we can in fact teach nonviolent ways of 
dealing with conflict; that just as violence is learnedl nonviolence 
can also be learned, and there are studies to indicate tnat that hap
pens, especially at an early age. 

So we have to develop the progrs;:ms and the policies, showcase 
the programs that do work, so that communities can learn from one 
another and emulate each other's best cases. 

As you no doubt know, the Safe Schools Act would provide the 
first 2 years $175 million in grants targeted at those schools that 
have indicated the worst statistics, unfortunately, in terms of vio
lence. The grants would be up to $3 million per year, would be 
awarded for a maximum of 2 years. There would be considerable 
flexibility in prevention activities in terms of collecting data, in 
terms of planning, in terms of community involvement. There 
would be a limitation of one-third of the funding to be used for se
curity purposes, such as metal detectors, with the intent behind 
that quite clearly being that metal detectors are a stopgap solution 
sometimes necessary, but they are far from the entire solution, and 
that we have to engage the entire community in violence preven
tion and violence reduction, and we have to teach our children al
ternative ways. 

I am sure you are familiar with the details of that Act, but if 
there are further questions, I would be happy to respond to them 
in any questions that may follow my testimony. 

In addition to the' Safe Schools Act, the Department is rec
ommending that as part of the reauthorization of the Elementary 
and Secondary Education Act, which the Secretary testified on this 
morning, the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act be expanded 
to permit States and local education agencies to use their funds for 
both drugs and violence prevention activities. The logic behind that 
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is quite clear. You really cannot separate the two; they often go 
hand-in-hand. And one of the hallmarks of the new administration 
is to provide flexibility and then require accountability. We hope 
that this will take place. 

In addition, there are a few other activities that you may wish 
to know about. I mentioned the conference that we had. That was 
also televised. Janet Reno and Donna Shalala participated. We also 
had individuals who ran successful programs participate, and we 
beamed that out across the country. We hope to be able to do that 
again, those kinds of town meetings, because I think people are ur
gently looking for solutions; they urgently want to air their anxi
eties, and these forms provide both real help and real assurance 
that something can happen. 

We also, in cooperation with the Justice Department, have fund
ed Safe Havens in 20 cities which provide activities. Violence, as 
Senator Jeffords said, doesn't just happen. Sometimes, kids have 
nothing to do, so they roam the streets, 1U1d they get in with other 
violence-prone children, and therefore it expands. But if you pro
vide opportunities for recreation and for other activities, they can 
be safe. 

We also, with the Department of Justice, support the National 
School Safety Center in Los Angeles. That is currently the only 
nonprofit organization that provides training and technical assist
ance to schools. 

We are also working with other agencies, and the administration 
has put together an informal working grouf with Health and 
Human Services, with Peter Edelman and Phi Heymann from the 
Justice Department and myself. We see this as the beginning of a 
larger dialogue to rally look at violence in a cross-cutting way. And 
one of the results of our conference was that the community people 
that attended it said it would be great if what happened at this 
conference could happen in the administration, that we didn't have 
to go from categorical program to categorical program, but that we 
could have a united front. And then we tossed it back to them and 
said that also should happen at the community levell that schools 
and police officers and parents and community memDers work to
gether. 

I think that is the healthiest and most effective approach. We are 
also looking at working more closely with the Centers for Disease 
Control. As you already know, I am sure, homicide is the leading 
cause of death for young men in the age group of 18 to 24 and ten 
times that rate for Mrican American young men-a very shocking 
statistic indeed. 

But in conclusion, we realize that there are no simple answers, 
but simply because there are no simple answers doesn't mean we 
should be paralyzed by this situation. We must take action. And 
the Safe Schools Act that ~you have introduced, Senator Dodd~ I 
think is a very important first step. It is really the first time tne 
Federal Government has said we are going to work with you at the 
community level to help you solve the problem that we realize is 
impeding our children's ability to learn in a safe environment. 

I believe that our shared commitment, with a lot of determina
tion, a lot of optimism and a lot of careful planning, we can still 
provide the dream that we have always envisioned for our stu-
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dents-that they can grow up safely, they can learn, and they can 
be anything they want to be when they grow up. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Kunin follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MADELEINE M. KUNIN 

GOOD AFTERNOON. !m. cHAIRMAN, AND MEMBEIUl OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON 

EDUCATION, ARTS, AND HUMANITIES, SECRETAR!l Rl:L!:!!l AND I WANT '1'0 

THANR YOU FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO TALK WITH YOU ABOUT HOW WE CAN 

WO~ TOGETHER TO MAn OUR SCHOOLS "SAFE, DISCIPLINED, AND DRUG-

FREE." 

THIS HEARING COMES AT A VERY OPPORTUNE TI~--THE BEGINNING OF A 

NEW SCHOOL YEAR. A TIME WHEN MILLIONS OF CHIUlll?N GO OFF TO 

SCHOOL, MANY FOR TIm FIRST TIME, WITH HIGH EXPECTATION AND A 

GREAT SENSE OF l!;XCITEMENT. A TIME WHEN MILLIONS OF PARENTS 

TRADITIONALLY TURN THEIR MIlIDS TO PREPARING THEIR CHILDREN tOR 

THE OPEHING OF SCHooL--SHOPPING FOR CLOTHES, SHOES, ANO 

NOTEBOOKS, AND OFTEN SACRIFICING TO ENSURE THAT THEIR C~ILDREN 

HAVE WHAT Tlmy NEED. AND, IT IS A TIME Wlum TEACHERS AND 

ADMINISTRATORS ANXIOUSLY AWAIT THE ARRIVAL OF A NEW CLASS OF 

STUDENTS, I<NOWIlIG THAT EDUCATION HOLDS THE KEY TO OPPORTUNIT'l AND 

SUCCESS FOR OUR GtILDREN. 

THE BEGINNING OF EVER'l SGIOOL YEAR ALSO BRINGS ~E EXPECTATION-~ 

or STODE!!TS, PARENTS, TEACHERS, ADMINISTRATORS, AND CITIZENS-

tHAT EVERY STUDENT WILL BE ABLE TO ATTBND A SCHOOL WHERE HE OR 

SIIE WILL GROW SOCIALLY AND INTELLECTUALLY/ WHILE LEARNInG THE 

SKILLS NECESSAR'lI TO SUCCEED :m OUR SOCIETY. 

BUT I TH~SE DAYS THINGS M\E DIFFERENT. OUR CHILDREN AND PARBN'XS 

lIRE INcnEASINGL~ WORRIED ABOUT SAFETY. THE OPENING OF SCHOOL 

SIGNALS NOT ONLY THE TRADITIONAL ST~ OF THE FORMAL LEARNING 
C'lCLE, FOn. MANY IT ALSO REPRESENTS THE STAnT OF THE WORRYIUG 

CYCLEI WORRYING NOT ONLY ABOUT WHETHER A CHILO IS GOING TO DO 

WELL IN SGIOOL, BUT ALSO WHE'fHER A CHILD WILL GET TO SCHOOL AND 

------~---------------------------------------------------------. 
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RETURN HOME WITHOUT BEING THREATENED, ASSAULTED, OR EVEN RILLED: 

WORRYING ABOUT WHETHER THE NEXT PHONE CALL WILL BE FROM THE 

BCIIOOL, THE POLICE, OR THE EMERGENcY ROOM. 

AND PARENTS--BE THEY FROM URBAN, SUBURBAN, OR RURAL AREAS, 

AFFLUENT OR PooR--HAVB BVERY RIGHT TO BE WORRIED, FOR THE FACT IS 

THAT MANY OF OUR SCHOOLS ARE DISRUPTIVE AND VIOLENT ACTS DO 

OCCUR. 

:IN HANY OF OUR SCHOOLS GAllG ACTIVITY, VANDALISM, THEFT, SEXUAL 

HARASSMENT, AND ASSAULT HAVE BECOME COMMONPLACE. WEAPONS ARE 

COMMONPLACB, TOO, INCLUDIllG GUNS. IT IS CLEAR THAT EDUCATION AND 

VIOLENCE DO NOT MIX, THAT WE CANNOT ASK PARENTS TO ACCEPT 

VIOLENCE AS AN EVERYDAY HAZARD OF SENDING THEIR CHILD TO SCHOOL. 

LET ME GIVE YOU A FEW EXAMPLES OF INCIDENTS THAT HAVE ALREADY 

OCCURRED: 

o NEW SALEM, PA (SEPTEMBER 1993): AN ll-YEAR OLD GIRL WAS 

ABDUCTED FROM A SCHOOL BUS STOP AT KNIFE POINT AND TIED TO A 

TREB WHERE SHE STAYED FOR MORE THAN TWO DAYS UNTIL SHE WAS 

ABLE TO FREE HERSELF. THE CHILD THEN WALKED FIVE MILES AND 

ilIn IN TilE WEEns OVERlUGIlT BEFORE MAKING IT TO A TRAILRR 

Hotre AND CALLIttG HER MOTHER. 

o WASHINGTON, D.C. (SEPTEMBER 1993): A 14-'iEAR OLD DISTRICT 

!tOUTH WAS HELD 011 CHARGES THAT HB AIID ANOTHER YOUNG HALE 

ALLEGEDLY FIRED AT LEAST 15 SHOTS OUTSIDE SHAW JUNIOR HIGH 

BcnOOL AS CLASSES ElIDED. NO OIlS WAS ItIJURED, BUT ON THE 

SBCOllD DAY OF CLlI.SSES TilE IlICIDENT HAD STUDENTS RUNNING FOR 

COVER. 

o ATLnlrTA, GEORGIA (SEPTEMBER 1993): A NIlITH-GRADE STUDENT 

AT ATLANTA'S HARPER HIGH SCHOOL DIED AFTER BEING SHOT IN A 
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CROWDED WNCHROOM BY AI10TlIER STUDENT WITH WHOM HE HAD B!!EN 

FEUOIlIG FOR MON1'HS. AIIOTHER 10TH-GRADER WAS WOUlIDED IN THE 

SHOOTING. 

o LOS ANGELES, CALIFOnNIA (SEPTEMBER 1993): A lS-ltE.II.R OLD 

BOY, An ItlUOCENT BYSTANDER TO AN ARGUMEnT, WAS SHOT AND 

CRITICALLY WOUNDED AT DORSEY HIGH SCHOOL miEN AN ARGUMEnT 

BROKE OUT BETWEEN THREE YOUTIIS AND AlIOTHER YOU1'H. 

o DALLAS, TEXAS (SEPTEMBER 19931: A 15-YEAR OLD STUDENT WAS 

FATALLY SHOT BY A FELLOW STUDENT III A CROWDED HALLWAY AT 

ROOSEVELT HIGH SCHOOL. THE STUDEIIT WAS SHOT AT POINT BLAltK 

RAlIGE IN WHAT POLIC!! CALLED A CONTINUING DISPUTE. A 16-Y.EAR 

OLD YOUTH WAS ARRESTED FOR THE lULLING. 

IF PRIOR YEARS ARE ANY INDICATION OF WHAT WE CAN EXPECT IN THIS 

SCHOOL YEAR, INCIDENTS SUCH AS THESE ARE LIKELY TO RECUR UNLESS 

WE TAKE SOME ImmDIATE ACTION. IF WE FAIL TO TAKE ACTION WE CAN 

EXPECT TO SEE: 

o STUDENTS RELUCTAN'l' TO GO SCHOOL OR TRANSFERRING SCHOOIS 

BECAUSE 01" FEAR OF VJ:OLENCE. 

A RECENT SURVEY FOUND THAT OVERALL 37 PERCENT OF STUDENTS 

.DON'T FEEL SAFE IN scnOOL. TIllS IS DOUBLE TilE NUHBBR FOUND 

III A SIMltJ>.R SURVEY CONDUCTED IN 1999. TIm SURVEY ALSO 

FOUND THAT 50 PERCENT OF STUDENTS KNOW SOMEONE WHO SWITCH£O 

SCHOOLS TO FEEL SAFER: 43 PERCENT OF PUBLIC SCHOOL STUDENTS 

AVOID scnOOL RESTROOMSJ 20 PERCENT AVOID HALLWAYS, AND 45 

PERCENT AVOID THE SCHOOL GROUNDS. (USA TODAY WEEKEND AUGUST 

13-15, 1993). 

o lfEAPONS BEING TAKEN FRoM STUDEN'tS, SCHE AS YOUNG AS 7 AND 

8 YEARS OLD. 

73-927 - 93 - 2 
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ANOTHER SURVEY FOUND THAT 59 PERCENT OF THE STUDENTS 

SURVEYED NATIONWIDE SAID GUNS WERE EASILY OBTAINABLE, WHILE 

35 PERCEIlT SAID IT WOULt) TAKE TItEM LESS TIl1\N 60 MINUTBS TO 

GET ONE. THE SURVEY A~O rOUND TIIAT MORE THAN ONE IN FIVE 

(22 PERCENT) STUDENTS CLAIMED" THEY CARRIED A WEAPON TO 

SCHOOL OUnING THE LAST SCHOOL YEAR (SURVEY CONDUCTED BY THE 

LOUIS HARRIS CORPORATION, PREPARED roll. THE HARVARD SCHOOL OF 

PUBLIC HEALTH, JULY 1993). THESE FINDINGS ARE CONSISTENT 

WITH THE FINDINGS OF TilE CEnTERS FOR DISEASE CONTROL AND 

PREVEnTION (CDC) WHICH REPORTED THAT NEARLY 20 PERCENT O~ 

ALL STUDENTS IN Gnl\llES 9~12 SAID 'lImY ltAD CARRISD A WEAPON 

AT LEAST ONCE DURIlIG THE 30 DAYS PRECEDING TUE SURVEY. MALIC 

STUDENTS (31.5 'PERCENT) WERE MUCH .10RE LIKJ!:LY TItAN FEMALE 

STUDEnTS (9.1 PERCEnT) TO REPORT HAVING CARnIED A WEAPON 

(CDC'S 1990-1991 YOUTH nISK BEIIAVIOR SURVEILLANCE SYSTEM). 

o FIGHTS 

NEARLY 8 PERCEnT OF ALL STUDENTS III GRADES 9-12 REPORTED 

TltAT DURl:NG TIlE 30 D1\YS PRECEDInG THE SURVEY THEY llAD BEEN 

IN AT LE1t.9T OUE PHYSl:CAL FIGHT, THOUGH NOT ALWl\YS AT SCHOOL, 

THAT RESULTED IN AN IIIJURY MQUIRING 'J.'REATHENT BY A DOr.:TOR 

OR NURSE (CDC'S 1990-1991 YOUTH RISR BEllAVIOR SURVEILLANCE 

SYSTEM). 

o GANGS 

FIFTEEN PERCENT OF THE STUDEIlTS SAID TIIEIR SCHOOL HAD GANGS 

(DEPARTMEnT OF JUSTIC!!, BUREAU OF' JUSTICE STATISTICS). 

o STUDENTS IN.JtJRED J\N1) SBXUALLY ASsAUIll'ED. 

NEl\RLY 3 MILLION THEFTS ArID VIOLENT CRIMES OCCUR ON all. NEAR 

scnOOL CAMPUSES EVERY YEAR. THIS EQUATES TO Alz.lOST 16,000 

INCIDENTS PER SCHOOL DAY, OR OltE EVERY Sl:X SECONDS. 1.9 

MILLION OF TIU~SE l:tlCIDEHTS ARE COIISl:DERED VIOLl!:NT CRIMES. 

AND THEY INCWDE RAPE, ROBBERY, ASSAULT, AND MURDER 
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(DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS). 

o TEACHERS BEntG ASSAUIlI'ED 

NEAnLY ONE OUT OF FIVE PUBLIC SCHOOL TEACHERS REPORTED BEING 

VERBALLY ABUSED B~ STUDENTS IN THE 30 DA~S BEFORE THE 

SURVEY, EIGHT PERCEllT REPORTED BEING PII~SICALLY THREATENED, 

AND TWO PERCENT REPORTED BEING PHYSICALLY ASSAULTED DURING 

THE YEAR (DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, FAST RESPONSE SURVEY). 

o MORE STUDENTS ~ILLED 

ALTHOOGH NATIONAL RECORDS ARE NOT KEPT, DATA FROM THE 

NATIOIfAL SCHOOL SAFETY CENTER INDICATE TRAT APPROXIMATELY 30 

PERSONS WERE KILLED IN SCHOOLS, ON THEIR WAY TO SCHOOLS, OR 

Oll SCHOOL PROPERT~ DURING THE LAST SCHOOL YEAR. 

I CAN GO ON AND PROVIDE YOU WITH MANY MORE STATISTICS AND STORIES 

RELATED TO VIOLENCE IN OUR SCHOOLS. I WANT, HOWEVER, TO DIRECT 

MY REMAnKS NOT TO TilE NEGATIVE ASPECTS OF VIOLENCE AND WHAT IS 

OCCURRING IN SOME OF OUR SCHOOLS, BUT ON OUR BELIEFS AND OUR 

EXPECTATIOllS FeR SCHOOLS. WE BELIEVE TRAT: 

o VIOLENCE IS NOT AN EVERYDAY OCCURRENCE IN MOST OF OUR 

SCHOOLS. 

o WE CAN PROVIDE OUR CHILDREN WITH THE SKILLS NECESSARY TO 

COPE WITH CONFLICT, IN THE SCHOOL OR COMMUNITY, IN A NON

VIOLEUT MANNER. 

o InTH HARD WORK, OUTREACH TO THE COMHUNITIl, APPnOl'RIA'I'B 

TRAINING, AND PROVISION OF NEEDED ~SOURCES WE CAN CRANGS 

THE: ENVIROIIMENT IN WlIICH CHILDREN LEARN. WE CAN CREATE AN 

ENVIROlmENT THAT IS FRES OF DRUGS, FREE OF DISRUPTIVE 

BEHAVIOR, AltO FREE OP VIOLENCE. 
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CREA~ING SUCH AN ENVIROIUffiNT WILL REQUIRE A NEW PARTNERS"I~ 

BE'I'lfEEN 'rHE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT AND OUR NATION'S SCHOOLS AND 

BJ';11iEEN TilE SCHOOLS AND TilE Com1UNITIES IN WHICH THEY ARE 

LOCATED. AS WE MEMO REl'EATEDLY AT TIlE RECENT VIOLENCE 

PREVEN'l'IOl! FORUM SPONsORED BY THE DEPARTMENTS OF EDUCATION, 

JUSTICE, HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT, AND HEALTH AND HUMAN 

SERVICES, AND AS STATED IN THE. RECENT REPORT OF THE AMERICAN 

PBYCIIOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION'S COMMISSION ON VIOLENCE AND YOUTH, WE 

CAN OIWIGE M1\NY OF 'I1lE FACTORS, BOTH XNDIVIDUAL AND SOCIAL, THAT 

CONTRIBUTE TO AU INDIVIDUAL'S INVOLVEHElIT IN VIOLENT ACTS. WE 

CAN InTERVENE EFFECTIVELY IN TIlE LIVES OF YOUNG PEOPLE TO REDUCE 

AND PREVENT THEIR INVOLVEMENT IN VIOLENCE, IF EVERYONE JOINS 

TOGETHER ON BEHALF OF OUR CIII LDrum • EVERY SEGMENT or THE 

COMMUNITY--SCHOOLS, LAW ENFORCEMENT, SOCIAL SERVICES, BUSINESSES, 

CLERGY, PlIRENTS, 11110 STUDENTS--HAS A ROLE TO PLAY. 

THE IJEPARTMENT OF EDUCATIOI! HAS A VlTAL LEADERSHIP ROLE TO PLAY 

AS DO OTHER FEDERAL AGENCIES, STATB AND LOCAL EDUCATIONAL 

AGEtiCIES, STATE AND LOCAL HEALTH AGENCnS, AND INTERl!S'l' CROUPS. 

TOGETHER WE MUST WORK TO DEVELOP PROGRAMS, POLICIES, AND 

PRACTICES THAT ADDRESS THOSE RISK FACTORS THAT BRING PLACE OUR 

!tOUTH IN JEOPARD! OF BECOMING INVOLVED IN VIOLENT BEHAVIOR. TO 

ACCOMPLISH THIS ROLE WE FEEL IT IS ESSENTIAL TO PROVIDB ADEQUATE 

RESOURCES TO STATE AND LOCAL EDUCATION AGENCIES AND TO WORK 

COOPERATIVELY WITH OUR COLLEAGUES IN OTHER FEDERAL AGENCIES TO 

BNSURE THAT COMPREHENSIVE VIOLENCE PREVENTION PROG~~S ARE 

DEVELOPED. 

THE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION IS TAKING SEVERAL STEPS IN THIS 

DIRECTION. FIRST, 10m H1>.VE DEVELOPED AND SUBMITTED THE Sl'lPE 

SCHOOLS ACT OF 1993 FOR YOUR CONSIDERATION. THE SAFE SCHOOLS ACT 

WAS DEVELOPED AND INTRODUCED AS A SEPARATE PIECE OF LEGISLATION, 

APART FROM THE ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION ACT, BECAUSE WE 

WAItT TO ENSURE THAT SCHOOLS HAVE ACCESS TO SOME RESOURCES IN THIS 
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CURRENT SCHOOL YEAR. AS YOU CAN SEE, MANY SCHOOLS HAVE PROBLEMS 

WITH VIOLENCE NOW: THEY CANNOT WAIT UNTIL THE NEXT SCHOOL YEAR. 

I WOULD ALSO LIKE TO NOTE THAT lffllLE WE HAVE INITIALLY INTRODUCED 

TIlE SAFE SCHOOLS ACT AS A SEPARATE PIECE OF LEGISLATION IT IS 

CLEARLY oun INTENT TO MERGE TilE SAFE SCHOOLS ACT WITH TIlE DRUG 

FREE SCIIOOLS AND COMMUNITY ACT DURING THE REAUTHORIZATION OF THE 

DRUG FREE SCHOOLS ACT (DURING REAUTHORIZATION OF THE ELEMENTARy 

AND SECONDARY EDUCATION ACT). 

TilE PROPOSED HEW LEGISLATION, THE SAFE AND DRUG-FREE SCHOOLS AND 

comnrnITIES ACT, WOULD BE EXPANDED TO PERMIT STATE AND LOCAL 

EDUCATIONAL AGENCIES TO USE THEIR FUNDS FOR RQlH DRUG AND 

VIOLEnCE PREVENTIotf ACTIVITIES Iff ORDER TO ENSURE THAT BlI 'mE 

YE1\R 2000 ALL SClloOLS ARE SAFE, DISCIPLINED, AnD DnUG FREE. BY 

MERGING 'XIIE TWO PIECES OF LEGISLATION WE CAN ADDRESS THE MULTIPLE 

>AND OFTEN DUPLICATIVE IUSI{ :fAcTORS TUAT DRAW STUDENTS TO ALCOHOL 

rum DRUG USE AIID VIOLENT BEHAVIOR, WHILE AT TUE SAME 'rum 

ltEOUCIIIG TIlE BURDEU ON STATE AND UleAL EDUCATION AGENCIES TO 

COJiPLY WITH '1'1'10 SETS OF GUIDELIIIES. 

TilE SAFE SCHOOLS hCT WOULD AUTHORIZE A TOTAL OF $175 HILLION FOR 

GRl\NTS IN FISCAL l1EARS 1994 rulD 1995. 95 PERCENT OF THE MOUEY 

WOULD GO WUERE IT IS NEEDED MOST URGEtlTLl1--TO UlCAL EDUcATIONAL 

AGEtlcIES WITH TilE MOST SERIOUS CRIME, VIOLENCE, AND DISCIPLINE 

PROBLEMS, AS INDICATED BY SUCII FACTORS AS HIGH JU\TES OF 

EXPULSIONS FROM SCHOOLS, REFERRALS TO ArJrEIlNATIVE SCHOOLS, AND 

110UTH UlInER THE SUPERVISIOII OF TIlE COURTS. 

TO RECEIVE FUNDS UNDER OUR PROPOSAL, SCHOOL DISTRICT~ WOULD BE 

REQUIRED '1'01 SUBMIT AN APPLICATION THAT INCLUDES AN ASSESSMENT OF 

THE CURRENT VIOLENcE AND CRII!B PROBLEHS IN ITS SCIIOOLS, HAVE 

WRITTEN PoLICIES REGARDIlIG SCIIOOL SAFETY, STUDENT DISCIPLINE, AND 

APPROPRIATE llANO LING OF VIOLENT OR DISRUPTIVE ACTS, AND HAVE A 
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P.L1ill TO ESTABLISII A SCnOOL-LEVEL ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO ASSESS 

PRODLEHS ./\lID DESIGN PROGRAMS. IN ORDER TO RECEIVE SECOND-YEM 

FUNDING, THE SCHOOL DISTRICT WOULD BE REQUIRED TO SUBMIT A 

COHPI,U:IIENSIVE, LOnG-TERM, scnOOL SAFETY PLAN FOR COMBATTING AND 

PREVENTING SCHOOL VIOLENCE AND DISCIPLINE PROBLEMS. 

GRANTS WOULD BE FOR UP TO $3 HILLION PER YEAR AND WOULD BE 

AWARDED FOR A MAXIMUM OF TWO YEARS. RECOGNIZING THAT SCHOOLS 

HAVE VARYING NEEDS AND VARYING RESOURCES TO ADDRESS TIIOSE NEEDS, 

WE HAVE CONSTRUCTED THE PROGRAM TO GIVE THE GRANTEES A 

CONSIDERABLE AMOUNT OF FLEXIBIL'ITY. GRANTEES WOULD BE ABLE TO 

conDUCT A VARIETY OF VIOLENCE PREVENTION ACTIVITIES 1 FOR .. 
EXAMPLE, RECIPIENTS COULD USE THEIR FUNDS TO: 

--C01IDUCT SURVEYS TO MEASURE SCIIOOL VIOLENCE AND DISCIPLINE 

PROBLEMS, 

--CONDUCT REVIEWS OF SCHOOL SAFETY OR VIOLENCE PREVENTION 

PROGRAMS, POL'ICIBS, PRACTICES, AND FACILITIES TO ENSURE 

THEY ARE CONSISTENT WITH COMMUNITY NORMS AND RESEARCH 

FINDINGS, 

--PLAN LONG-TERM STRATEGIES FOR COORDINATIIlG SCHOOL PROGRAMS 

WITH LAW ENFORCEMENT, HEALTH, AND SOCIAL SERVICE AGENCIES: 

--CONDUCT COMMUNITY OUTREACH AND EDUCATION PROGRAMS: AND 

--DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT VIOLENCE PREVENTION ACTIVITIES SUCH 

AS CONFLICT RESOLUTION AND PEER MEDIATION. 

IT SHOULD BE NOTED THAT CONFLICT RESOLUTION AND PBER MEDIATION 

PROGRAMS WHICH ARE OPERATING IN MANY SCHOOL DISTRICTS THROUGHOUT 

niB COUNTRY, HAVE SHOWN CONSIDERABLE PROMISE OF REDUCING VIOLENT 

BEHAVIORS AND WE ENCOURAGE SCHOOLS TO EXAMINE HOW THESE PROGRAMS 

CAN OPERATE IN THEIR DISTRICTS. 

OUR PROPOSAL EMPlmSIZES COMMUNITY-WIDS ACTIVITIES BECAUSE WE KNOW 

TIIAT VIoLENCE DOES NOT STOP OR START AT THE SCHOOLHOUSB DOOR. 

CONFRONTING VIOLENCE IN THB HOME, THE MEDIA, THE STREET, AND THE 

COfmuNITl IS ESSENTIAL TO PREVENTING VIOLENCE IN THE SCHOOL. TO 
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ENCOURAGE SCUOOLS TO USB A VARIETY 01' MJ!:l\.llS TO ADDRESS VIOUNct. 

'Xlii!: BILL WoULIl LIMIT COSTS FOR REMODELING FACILITIES, PURCHASING 

on INSTALLING METAL DETECTORS, OR HIRING SECURIT~ PBRSONNEL TO No 

MORE 'I'l1AN OnE-TIlIRD OF THE GRAnT. 

THE !lILL ALSO RESERVES !'l PERCEIlT OF TUE FunDS APPROPRIATED FOR 

EACH FISCJ\L YEAR FOR TilE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION TO CONDUCT 

NEEDED RESEARCH AND PUB~IC AWARENESS PROGRAMS. AND PROVIDB 

TRAINING AND TEClrnICJ\L ASSISTAlICE. 

IN ADDITION TO TlmSE TWO LEGISLATIVE INITIATIVES, OTHER 

AC'l'IVITIES ARE cun.ru:NTLY UNDERWAY IN TilE DEPARTMENT. 

o 'I'lIE DEPARTMENT CO-SPollSORED A FORUM ON VIOLENCB PREVBNTION 

IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE DEPARTMENTS OF JUSTICE, HOUSING AND 

CRBM OEVELOPHENT 1\110 HEALTH AND HUlWt SERVICES, AS WELL AS 

THE NATIONAL SCHOOr, SAFETl1 CENTER. THE FORUM, "SAFEGUARDING 

OUR YOUTH: VIOLEnCB PREVEnTION FOR OUR IlATION'S CHILDREN," 

WAS DESIGNED TO BRING TOGETHER A DIVERSE GROUP OF 

RBPRES£NTATIVES OF com·nlllITY ORG1\1IIZATIONS TO IDENTIFY 

PROMISING YOUTH VIOLEllcE PREVENTION STRATEGIES AND PROGRAMS. 

J\N InTEGRAL PART OF TilE FORUM WAS SECRETAll.¥ RILEY '9 TOWN 

HALL MEETING ON VIOLENCE PREVENTION. THE TOWN HALL MEETING, 

WHICH RRACHED 2,000 COMMUNITIES ACROSS THE NATION, INCLUDED 

THE ATTORNEY GENERAL, THE SECRETARY OF HEATH AND HUMAN 

SERVICES, AND THE DIRECTOR OF THE OFFICE OF NATIONAL DRUG 

COllTROL POLICY. THIS WAS THE FIRST TIME FOUR EXECUTIVE 

BRANCH AGENCIES JOINED FORCES TO DISCUSS VIOLENCE 

PREVENTION. IT IS IMPORTANT TO NOTE THAT AFTER TWO DAYS OF 

MEETINGS THE GROUP CAME TO AGREEMENT ON THESE REY POINTS: 

--THAT VIOLEIICE IS A COMPLEX ISSUE TIIAT OFFERS NO 

SIMPLE SOLUTIONS. NO ONE PROGRAM OR STRATEGY IS GOING 

TO END VIOLENCE. 
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--THAT PREVENTION EFFORTS CAN BE EFFECTIVE PROVIDED 

'l'llEY InVOLVE THE ENTIRE COMMUnITY ~.ND ADDRESS A VARIETY 

OF "RISK FACTORS" THAT LEAD YOUTH INTO RISKY AND OFTEN 

VIOLENf BEHAVIORS. 

IT IS ALSO IMPORTANT TO NOTE THAT BOTH Tim SAFE SCHOOLS ACT 

AND THE SAFE AND DRUG-FREE SCHOOLS AND COMMUNITIES ACT 

PROPOSALS ARE BUILT UPON THESE PREMISES. 

THE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION HAS TRANSFERRED FUNDS TO THE 

DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF SAFE HAVENS IN 

20 CITIES. THESE FONDS, TOGETHER WITH FUNDS FaOM THE 

DEPARTMENTS OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMElfT AND JUSTICE, 

ARE BEING USED TO KEEP scnooLS AND OTIIER COMMUNITY 

FACILITIES OPEN AFTER SCHOOL HOURS. TllESE LOCATIONS ARE 

KNOWN AS "SAn! HAVEnS" BBCAUSE THEil PROVID!J YOUTH WITH A 

SAFE AND SECURE PLACE TO STAY WIlEN THEY ARE NOT IN SCHOOL. 

TIlE SAFE HAVElIS PROV:IDE A VARIETY OF ACTIVITIES INCLUDINeJ 

TUTORING, HOMBWOnK J\SSISTANCE, RECREATIonAL OPPORTUNITIES-

WIlIcn RAY INCLUDE TIIINGS SUCII AS BASKETBALL, DANC!!:, 

SWIMHItlG, AND ARTS AND CRAFTS--AND HEALTH SERVICES. 

o IN COOPERATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, WE SUPPORT 

THE Nl\TIotIAL SCIIOOL SAFETY ClUlTER. THE CENTER, IDCATED IN 

LOS ANGELES COUNTY, IS CURRENTLY THB OnLY NON-PROFIT 

ORGAlIIZATION IN THE COUnTRY 'I1Il\T PROVIDES TRAINltlG AND 

TECIllIICAL ASSISTAncE TO SCHOOLS IN CRIMB AND VIOLENCE 

PREVENTION. 

IN CONCLUSION, HR. CllAIRMl\N, LET ME STATE THAT WE RECOGNIZE THAT 

MUCH MORE IInEDS TO BE DOllE TO ENSURE 'IlIAI' OUR CHILDREN ATTBND 

SCHOOL IN A SAFE, SECURE EnVIRONMENT FREE FROM VIOLENCE AND THE 

FEAR OF VIOLENCE. PASSAGE OF THE SAPE scnOOLe AC'.1' IS A FIRST 

STEP, BUT IT IS NOT TIIB ONLY STEP. WE LOOK FORWARD TO NORKING 
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CLOSELY WITH YOU AND TilE COfIMITTEE TO SHAPE FEDEML POLICIBS nIAT 

SUPPORT THE GROWTH OF JlElU.TlfIER, SAFER, AND BBTrER-BDUCATED 

CHILDREN. TOGETHER WE CAN CREATE AN ENVIRON KENT TItlI.T MAKES IT 

POSSIBLE FOR OUR CHILDREN TO aROW AND LEARN SO THAT THEIR DREAMS 

AND TilE EXPECTATIONS OF THEIR PARENTS ARE FULFILLED. TlIANK YOU 

FOR GIVING HE THE OPPORTUNITY TO EXPRESS THE COMMITMENT OF THE 

DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION TO THIS IMPORTANT ENDEAVOR. 

Senator DODD. Excellent testimony. Thank you very, very much. 
I'm going to just ask a couple of very quick questions. I'll pull them 
together and give you a chance to respond to them, and then move 
to my colleagues very quicklr. 

You mentioned, and I thmk it is critically important, a sort of 
united front approach to this issue. In fact, I mentioned in my 
opening statement a bill I have introduced that works to bring the 
community together. It always strikes me as ironic that the very 
people in the community who are both committed to the same con
stituency, often end up in an adversarial relationship, to put it 
mildly in some cases, and trying to get them together can be a full 
time job. I am speaking specifically of the welfare worker and the 
police officer. In fact, why they chose the respective profession 
sometimes has a lot to do with different points of view, and yet 
both are deeply committed to trying to keep these kids and families 
safe. 

We have seen wonderful examples of how some leadership in a 
community can make a difference in bringing those constituencies 
together. I speak specifically of New Haven again, where I men
tioned I walked to school with a bunch of kids the other day. A lot 
of credit goes to Nick Pastore, the chief of police in that commu
nity, for working on that very concept. My legislation would pro
mote more of that idea. 

But I am just curious-we always hear about these interagency 
groups and task forces. I have often thought this could be a new 
form of death, death by interagency task force. The idea sounds so 
logical, because we've got everybody together; yet, once they get 
started I don't know if you're going to do much else in your life but 
go to interagency task force meetings if we keep this up. 

So maybe you could take us a bit beyond the fact that people are 
kind of getting together. In the allocation of funds in this bill you 
mentioned 30 percent is committed in effect to personnel and hard
ware. You've got limited budgets. To what extent is the Depart
ment of Justice maybe willing to have that 30 percent come out of 
their funds rather than squeeze education dollars for something 
that is really a police function in a sense and unfortunately has be
come that. 

As I mentioned, the Department of Education in New Haven 
funds $700,000 a year for metal detectors and officers in schools; 
that's almost $1 million in that one city for this. Yet that comes 
out of an education budget. 
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To what extent are we really going to get more than just talk 
about sharing in these things, budgets and personnel and commit-
ment? . 

Ms. KUNIN. You raise a very important point, Senator. I am opti
mistic that we'll go beyond the talking stage because we have al
ready established I think a very good working relationship even on 
the funding basis with the Department of Justice in terms of the 
Safe Havens; they fund part of it, and we fund part of it. 

Is it that 50-50, Bill? 
Mr. MODZELESKI. Actually, it's divided three ways, Senator

Housing and Urban Development, Department of Justice and De
partment of Education divide the resources there. 

Ms. KUNIN. The total, I believe, is $3.5 million. 
Mr. MODZELESKI. That's the total, yes. 
Ms. KUNIN. So you are not talking about huge amounts of money, 

but you are talking about hopefully establishing a precedent-
Senator DODD. Yes. 
Ms. KUNIN. -and I think that is very, very important. 
I agree with you that there could be death by interagency meet

ings, but I think it is important to at least go through that step 
first, and hopefully, you'll be followed by resurrection. [Laughter.] 
There will be a better delivery system as a result of it. 

Senator DODD. I hope so, too. . 
I may be anticipating something Senator Kassebaum may raise, 

and if so, I apologize to her, but the authorization language in this 
bill provides for li 5 year program; but you have also proposed an
other violence program in ESEA. I sort of like the idea of moving 
this to a 2-year authorization with a termination in fiscal year 
1995. I know the tendency is to start something and then it never 
ends, and as the author of this, I suspect we all have ideas, and 
we want them to live in perpetuity. Yet I think it's time we start 
putting leashes on our own ideas. Is that acceptable to you? 

Ms. KUNIN. Yes, it is. I think it makes sense to fola it into the 
other legislation and I think in 2 years, we'll have a lot better un
derstanding also of how these funds have been used. We are very 
agreeable with that. 

Senator DODD. Finally, I was struck by the televised forums 
you've had. I wonder if someone might try-and I don't know what 
our technical capabilities are-to do more of this. Again, I visit a 
public high Gchool every week in my State. I was at Hill House 
High School this past week, and monitored a discussion among a 
group of students-I'd love to tell you that I led it. We got into the 
discussion because of recent gang violence in Hartford, CT. These 
young people's attitudes were quite surprising. First of all, I think 
It would stun people how conservative these minority students are; 
the assumption tends to be that they are sort of progressive. But 
they face violence every day and they don't have a lot of patience 
with a lot of chatter about social manipulation. You'd be interested 
to know what their views were, for instance, on curfews. The over
whelming majority of these kids-and these are kids-think the 
curfews .are too light, that they ought to be imposed more rigidly 
and on more students. In fact, some of their ideas would probably 
upset people because of their impact on our civil liberties but the 
ideas come directly out of what they have to face every day. 
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But it occurred to me that when we televise these meetings and 
forums that even if we get on prime time, we're competing with 
'''Seinfeid'' and other commercial programming. It just seems to me 
that if we could somehow get them into the school day then would 
have a great impact. I think it might be enlightening, particularly 
now with interactive television, actually begin to have a dialog with 
students. Kids at school are more inclined to get together and talk 
about those things in a forum. I find it enriching. I come away from 
those experiences much better informed, and I wish I did more of 
it, frankly, than I presently do. 

And again, I don't know what resources you have at the Depart
ment, or how willing some of the networks may be or some of these 
other huge telecommunications would be industries to participate. 
Can we be~n to find some people who might come forward and 
help establIsh this dialogue that ought to begin with kids, in 
schools, with parents, with community leaders, to really start to 
generate some of these ideas and promote some of these activities? 
Is that possible, or am I dreaming? 

Ms. KUNIN. I think it is possible. In fact, after our conference, I 
sat down and wrote a memo suggestin~ something like that. I 
haven't yet figured out exactly how to do It, but certainly the tech
nology is there. It is a question of funding. 

I do think also that the children really need to be heard. That 
also came out of our conference, that the adults have to listen to 
us, because they don't really understand unless they walk in our 
shoes. They didn't put it quite that way. 

I think some good ideas come from the young people, and they 
need support for those good ideas. 

Senator DODD. I agree with you totally. 
I have taken more time than I said I would. Senator Jeffords

we always do that, though, don't we? 
Senator JEFFORDS. No comment. [Laughter.] 
I am pleased to be here. I would just like to raise another possi

bility. I look at the amount of money we will obviously have to 
spend and the kind of resource that seem to be demanded to try 
to find a solution. 

I have lived in the District now for 19 years. I live near the 
schools, and I have transitioned along with the city, and I can now 
walk safely to the corner store; it has been a year since there has 
been a shoot-out on my corner. So things have improved. But it is 
a bad city in many respects as far as our young people are con
cerned, and I am embarrassed by that. This is the Nation's Capital. 

Now, we sometimes hide behind home rule and say, well, you 
know, we've let the city do what it wants to do. But it seems to 
me that if we want to really demonstrate to the country that there 
are solutions to this that we ought to take a look at our own Cap
ital and say maybe we ought to turn Washington, DC, working 
with the people here, into some sort of demonstration project. I 
mean, if we can't make this Nation's Capital safe, which now I 
think has the worst murder record in the country, how can we ex
pect New York or Los Angeles or other places to oe safe? 

I wonder if we could work together and see if we could work 
some sort of a demonstration project along with this, to see what 
we could do to demonstrate that there are answers. We have talked 
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about this briefly before, and I have seen some exciting things in 
the schools, but they are so small in their implementation. I'd just 
like your comment on that. 

Ms. KUNIN. I don't know if that's what happens when Ver
monters come to Washington, Senator Jeffords, but I also had that 
reaction, that of all places, right here in Washington, DC, we could 
create some changes. That's why I went to visit Turner Elementary 
School after that incident. And we have had an ong()!ng discussion 
with the DC. school officials and the city officials. We have estab
lished a Washington, DC. desk in the Department of Education, 
and the Justice Department has also singled out DC. as a place to 
concentrate its efforts, and we are working closely with them. 

So I can't tell you we're there yet, but we're thinking very much 
along those lines; also, how to help them with conflict resolution, 
how to give them technical advice as to how to deal with some of 
these issues. 

Bill, I don't know if you want to add anything to that. We have 
been really moving in that direction. 

Mr. MODZELESKI. It is a Safe Haven site, also; it is a Weed and 
Seed area in the District, and we have provided funds for the de
velopment of a Safe Haven here in the District. So there are a lot 
of efforts ongoing. And Ron Stephens, who is on the panel following 
us, also has been involved with the help and support of the Depart
ment of Justice and the Department of Education in providing 
training and technical assistance to a lot of the schools in Washing
ton. 

Senator JEFFORDS. I hope we can talk to the chairman about it, 
because we've got to obviously work with the people who are lead
ing in the city, but it seems they may have a real deficit in re
sources availability, and it seems to me as well as trying to spread 
resources around the country, that we ought to take a look at some 
concentration of resources here in the Capital to see what can 
work. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator DODD. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator Kassebaum. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to ask another more procedural question. I was glad 

that Senator Dodd asked the one that he did, because I do tliink 
that it is useful to have a better review of what is working and 
where we can improve it. 

But I'd like to ask you about the existing Drug-Free Schools and 
Communities program and the administration's recommendation to 
combine it with the Safe Schools program in the Elementary and 
Secondary Education Reauthorization Act which we will work on 
later this year. However, I understand that you are hoping to see 
this pass as a freestanding bill. For now I think it is a good piece 
of legislation but why not combine it in the Elementary and Sec
ondary reauthorization? 

Ms. KUNIN. That's a fair question. The real answer is timing. We 
feel very strongly there is a sense of urgency about providing help 
and that it should come as soon as possible. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. But ultimately, you would see it rolling in 
and being provided with the other initiative. 
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Ms. KUNIN. Absolutely, yes. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. This may be a question more for the next 

panel, but you mentioned metal detectors, and I think that's al
ways what we think of now as we think about safety initiatives. 
But so many times, whether it is here or in Kansas, the problems 
stem from outside the schoolyard or in the schoolyard just as much 
if not more than in the school. Does the legislation address looking 
at that sort of initiative and what we can do outside problems? 

Ms. KUNIN. You are right. I think the metal detectors provide 
some level of comfort and some assurance. Actually, some of the 
anecdotal material I have come across, the students are sometimes 
relieved to have metal detectors, even though they are very expen
sive' and in a huge school1ike those in New York City, it can take 
a very long time. 

But getting to the schoolyard and beyond the schoolyard is the 
essence of the question. The schools by the second year will have 
to have a plan that involves the community that addresses that 
whole larger question, and will also have to have factual informa
tion about exactly what is going on in that school. They will have 
to gather statistics and really document not only what they 
planned to do, but also the status quo, so that they can show some 
progress in these areas. So we'll have a much clearer idea of 
whether the funds have been used effectively. 

We are giving them as much leeway, but we are also asking 
them to really plan and document so that we'll have some really 
strong indicators of what succeeds at the end. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Wen, I would really agree with Senator Jef
fords. I think there is a great opportunity riglit here in Washington 
to view some model projects, and I don't think we need to nec
essarily even have a plan to identify what is necessary to address 
school violence. I think we know what works. 

Ms. KUNIN. That, we know. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. We need to decide what it will take in some 

of these schools, whether it is a stronger police force on the block, 
in the community, right there by the school, or whether it is some 
type of voluntary community group that would be on the play
ground. I think these are things that we could start to work on im
mediately. 

And it isn't just in Washington. I don't want. to pick on the Dis
t.rict of Columbia, because we have had just as many problems in 
Wicnita, KS and Topeka, KS. But we are here in DC so we should 
be able to mobilize fairly quickly some of these resources. 

Ms. KUNIN. That's right. I am delighted with your perspective on 
that, and I will take that back to our group working with Peter 
Edelman and Phil Heymann, because I think with the three of us, 
perhaps we could target an area of Washington. Even when you 
look at the whole citY'loU ask, "How do we do this?" But if we 
could even work aroun one school area, one school district, that 
might be very productive. So we will follow up on that. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. I think you'd have strong support here for 
that. 

Senator DODD. Yes. I'm glad this was raised. I was just talking 
with Senator Jeffords before he left.. I mentioned that in my own 
State, I have literally visited with students from every public high 
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school in the State. It is just a visit, and I know they know I'm 
coming, so things get gussied up a little bit. And I'm aware in 
many cases that the students I am seeing aren't necessarily the 
ones who are in trouble, because everyone wants to put on their 
best face-I don't care whether it's a school, a business, or a family. 
But I remember saying a few years ago here that I would like to 
do the same thing here in DC. on a regular basis, and go around 
to the schools. I suspect these children have less familiarity with 
the U.S. Senate than they do in Connecticut, despite the fact that 
there are 100 of us here. 

Maybe just finding time to go out and engage in this kind of dis
cussion right here and to come up with some ideas would be useful. 
It need not be something you do every week, but it can be done 
with some degree of frequency, because we are right here. We talk 
about it, we talk in and around it, and I'm sure many of us go back 
to. our respective States having spent more time here than we have 
in the very States we represent because of the nature of our jobs. 

So I think it's a very good idea, and you are absolutely correct, 
this is not a question of going out and cqpcocting some new ideas. 
I think we all have a pretty good sense of what needs to be done. 
So I strongly endorse that very idea as well. I~ 

Ms. KUNIN. I really thank you for that. I take it you are vol
unteering to do this. 

Senator DODD. Yes, and we'll see if we can do it, and see if they'll 
be willing to accept it. I don't think I could just show up like I do 
in Connecticut. We need to call a school and talk to people here in 
the city about wanting to do it, rather than just showing up at 
some high school. I am sure they have a lot of other things on their 
minds, and the idea of putting up with 535 Members of Congress 
may be a separate problem in and of itself. 

Ms. KUNIN. I very much agree with you, and Bill just reminded 
me that we're also meeting with urban superintendents, and we 
can pass on that suggestion there as well. 

I think it would be good. We would learn; they would know we 
care, and some good solutions may come out of that. So we'll follow 
~oo~ . 

Senator KAssEBAUM. And as you said, there are some other pan
elists that are already working with models. I think there are in 
place some things that we really ought to get behind and focus on 
here. 

Ms. KUNlN. Great. 
Senator DODD. Thanks immensely for coming. 
Ms. KUNlN. Thank you very much for your dedication to this. 
Senator DODD. Mr. Modzeleski, thank you very much for being 

here as well. 
Mr. MODZELESKI. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator DODD. We'll move to our second panel. Jettie Tisdale is 

the principal of The Lon~ellow School in Bridgeport, CT, and is 
also, I might add, a gooa friend. The Tisdale family is extremely 
well-known in Bridgeport. How's Charlie? 

Mr. Tisdale. Charles is fine. 
Senator DODD. Great. Mia Robinson is a student at the Stuart

Hobson Middle School in Washington DC. And Mia, I saw your 
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eyes brighten right up when you heard about all these visits, and 
I think we're going to get an invitation right now. 

We are pleased that both of you are here and have taken the 
time to come down. Jettie, I am very grateful to you. And I should 
point out that it was only a few months ago that I was at Bassick; 
it has been a little while since I have been back to Central, but I'll 
get back there shortly. I learn a lot every time I go. These are the 
two major high schools in Bridgeport, CT. In fact, the last time I 
WEtS at Bassick, a group of the students-who were terrific, by the 
way-said to me, "Look, Senator, do you want to see some guns? 
We'll show you some guns right now. You come with us right now, 
and we'll produce some guns for you right here in school." 

I didn't mention the statistic in front of Governor Kunin, but I'm 
sure she knows it-the estimates are that about 130,000 students 
every day bring a weapon to school in the United States. It is just 
stunning. She was mentioning how kids get ready for school. It 
used to be, ''have I got my homework with me, or have I packed 
my lunch, or have I got my sneakers for after school?" Now, it's "do 
I have my knife and my gml?" when you go off to school. It's almost 
reaching that point when one out of five students carries a violent 
weapon to school. 

So we thank you both for coming today and for participating. I 
will just mention that Jettie Tisdale is the principal at Longfellow 
Schoal. She has been involved in schooling since she was 19 years 
old and taught her first class. She has been a principal for the past 
20 years, the past 3 spent at Longfellow. Longfellow School is lo
cated in the P.T. Barnum housing project, which I know very, very 
well, and has had some terrible problems with violence 

Ms. TISDALE. Worse. 
Senator DODD. I walked through the neighborhood the other day. 

Due to the violence surrounding the school, they have installed bul
letproof glass to protect students-that is pre-kindergarten stu
dents to the 8th grade-bulletproof glass in the school. 

By the way, in that area of P.T. Barnum, there are more homi
cides in a two-block area there than all other places throughout the 
State of Connecticut. In fact, at the Munoz Marin Elementary 
School, students who live more than a block and half away in many 
cases get bussed to school. That's how bad it is. And yet, it is a 
wonderful school right next door to you. They've done a great job. 
They committed resources and built a beautiful school. But you get 
the feeling of the larger community around it, with the razor wire 
and the brick walls around the place-it's just tragic. 

Anyway, we thank you for coming, and again, we thank you, 
Mia, for coming and talking about this issue from a student's per
spective. 

Jettie. 
Ms. TISDALE. Thank you very much. 
Ms. Robinson, would you like to go first--because you know they 

always say the principal always takes over. [Laughter.] Why don't 
you go first? 

Senator DODD. Do you want to go first, Mia? Go ahead. I wish 
I had a principal like that when I was in school. 
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STATEMENTS OF MIA ROBINSON, STUDENT, STUART-HOBSON 
MIDDLE SCHOOL, WASHINGTON, DC, AND JETTIE S. TIS
DALE, PRINCIPAL, THE LONGFELLOW SCHOOL, BRIDGE· 
PORT,CT 
Ms. RoBINSON. Good afternoon. Myname is Mia Robinson. I am 

an ll-year-old 7th-grader at Stuart-Hobson Middle School, located 
at 4th and F Streets, Northeast, in Washington. I am also a junior 
member of the Super Leaders organization and a member of the 
DC. Police Chiefs Youth Task Force to Prevent Violence. Thank 
you for inviting me to speak to you today about school safety. 

I want to begin by telling you about an incident that happened 
on my second day of school this year. It was about 1:15 p.m. and 
almost time to go in from recess when two teenage boys who looked 
like they were about 14 years of age came onto our school grounds 
on the lower level where most of the 7th and 8th-graders were. 
They hit one of our students in the back of the head, and they 
began fighting. Then the outside boys left the school grounds and 
went into an alley and picked up rocks and bottles, and one picked 
up a 2-by-4 and came back up to the school, but the gates had been 
closed. They threatened to come back with a gun. They came back 
after school looking for the boy, but the boy was gone. They didn't 
appear to have any weapons, but they came with a larger group of 
about five or six other boys. 

Because of this incident, all of the students were petrified, which 
kept us thinking about how we were going to get home safely. After 
school, some students were saying, "I'm going to run home." Some 
were scared and decided to wait at school. Others thought it was 
a bluff. Another group of students were excited and ran down the 
street to see what was going on. 

We need to keep aU school grounds closed off while students are 
in their classrooms working and also during lunch time and recess. 
We need to be protected because anyone can walk in and do as 
they please. Right now at my school, any outside people can come 
onto the school playground at any time. We have one security 
guard and about three adults who supervise outside every day. 
Most of the teachers are in the lunchroom. 

We need more security-not just security guards, but policemen, 
too, to patrol while we are outside at recess. We also need more 
protection when we are walking to school and walking home. 

During the morning, when lots of children are walking to school, 
it would be nice to have policemen out on foot to watch the chil
dren. There are a few crossing guards, but these are for the ele
mentary schools. It is especially important during the winter 
months when it is dark. When I leave home at 7:30 a.m., I have 
to walk down two side streets in the dark to get to H Street, where 
there is a lot of traffic and people during rush hour, so I feel safer. 
Extra policemen in the morning might also help to make sure that 
boys get to school so they don't stay away from school and drop out. 

I also think that young people can do some things to stop the vio
lence. I am involved in two youth organization groups that try to 
prevent violence in our schools and neighborhoods to safeguard our 
youth. One organization is the Police Chiefs Youth Task Force, 
which I was involved in for one and a half years. At most of our 
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meetings, we discussed ways that we could help prevent the vio
lence. 

Some of the things we did were anti-violence go-gas and back-to
school jam concerts, which I sold tickets for to my classmates. We 
did neighborhood cleanups at Potomac Gardens and Clifton Ter
race, where we put up anti-violence posters and recruited. new 
members. We did radio interviews and press conferences. We made 
last October Violence Prevention Month and organized a lot of ac
tivities, including gun amnesty day, where over 260 guns were 
turned in. 

The other program that I am in\'olved in is Super Leaders, which 
is a program for high school students. I started going with my older 
sister, and I became a Junior Super Leader. Super Leaders unites 
youth from different schools and teaches them how to take respon
sibility for their own decisions and to make their schools and com
munities better. It helps us to develop good moral values and to 
pass them on to other children. 

In closing, I would like to ask the chairman and the Senate to 
keep our youth safeguarded by having more school security and by 
listening to everything I said and doing something about it. 

I am a very fortunate young lady to have an older sister and a 
strong mother to watch over me and to be my mentors, to keep me 
on the right track. But there are many other children who are not 
as fortunate as I am to have this good guidance. They need your 
help. 

Thank you for inviting me today to come and express my opin
ions on the subject of school safety. I will be happy to answer any 
questions. 

Senator DODD. WeH, fd say your mother and your older sister 
are very lucky to have you as a daughter and as a younger sister, 
too. [Applause.] 

And you are extremely articulate. I want to commend you on 
your enunciation; it is just very beautiful. 

Ms. ROBINSON. Thank you. 
Senator DODD. Ms. Tisdale, wouldn't you like to have her as a 

student? 
Ms. TISDALE. I was just thinking I would really like to have you 

in my school. You are a terrific student. 
Senator DODD. Please go ahead, J ettie. 
Ms. TISDALE. Unlike Mia, some of the children don't have that 

opportunity. Most of the children who come to my school don't have 
homes to go to in the evening. They might come to school this 
morning, and by the time they get home, their mother is gone. 
Ninety-five percent of my student/"; are from a one-parent home, 
and they have made the school a haven from the street. 

I have 18 pre-kindergarten students that are cocaine babies. My 
pre-kindergarten and kindergarten teachers wear their arms 
wrapped to keep the kids from scratching them. These are babies. 
That means that these babies are labeled as ''losers" before they 
even start to school. This is what we're up against. We don't have 
to worry about the Mias, because she will make it; but there are 
other children that we have to worry about, too. Thank you. 

Now, my name is Jettie Tisdale. I am principal of Lon~ellow 
School in Bridgeport, CT. The school services 700 students III pre-

73-927 - 93 - 3 
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kindergarten throuclt grade 8 and is located in Bridgeport's West 
End nextdoor to P.T. Barnum housing complex, one of the worst in 
the Nation, yet minutes away from the suburbs of affluent Fairfield 
County, one of the richest counties in the Nation. 

Last year, the students and teachers at Lonmellow School had to 
deal with trauma on two occasions. Frankie Edwards, 14 years of 
age, and Terranon Watts, 13 years of age, were both murdered by 
guns in the immediate neighborhood. The children were able to 
look out the windows and see those young men being shot down. 
This is Longfellow School. 

Although these violent crimes happened outside of school, they 
had a profound effect on the teachers and students and on their 
ability to teach and learn. Because of the poverty-stricken and 
crime-ridden conditions these children endure, they are sorted out 
as winners or losers before they even start to school. 
, At school, we accept the challenge of educating them all. I have 

72 of the best teachers that you can find in the country. They are 
dedicated. Just because this is a crime area, we still go out and 
visit the homes. It is hard to find teachers to do that. 

Most of the drug dealers when they see me coming, they'll say, 
"Let's wait until Ms. Tisdaie passes before we shoot up," or some
thing like that. It's a very difficult job. 

I used to go to Nutri-System; I don't have to go there any more. 
They have scared the weight off me. [Laughter.] 

At school, we accapt the challenge of this, but the odds are 
weighted heavily against us when the students are crack babies; 
when the students see their family members facing the firing 
squads of gangs and drug dealers every day; when most of the 
adults are unemployed and become drug dealers in order to support 
themselves. 

Why have any goals or aspirations, these students might ask 
themselves. W1lY should I plan for the future? But we work with 
them anyway. We have to let these students know that there is a 
way out. 

Now, this was the worst school in Bridgeport. But Senator Dodd, 
I would like for you to visit Longfellow School. When I was walking 
down your hallway, my school is much cleaner than your hallway. 

But we had to create a conducive atmosphere for learning in 
order for these children to feel good about themselves. We don't 
allow them to wear their pants hanging below their waist. In ordell' 
to combat that, we demand that they wear uniforms. Uniforms in 
P.T. Barnum is quite a task, but we are doing it. We had to sell 
candy to raise money. People from Westport, Fairfield and all over 
gave us money to help the kids buy uniforms. It can be done. 

Now, we are faced with all of these problems before these chil
dren even get to school and before we can start teaching the 3 
R's-reading, writing, and arithmetic. All these problems are there 
before. 

Any effort to implement the Safe Schools Act of 1993 must ad
dress these problems that shape the children's attitudes and habits 
before they enter school. 

The way that we are going about doing that is we are including 
the parents. If a child misbehaves in school, we call that parent 
then and there: You come to school, and you sit in that classroom 
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with your child. Sooner or later, parents get tired of that, and 
they're going to make their children do the right thing-especially 
when you have an oversize mother trying to fit into a small chair. 
But it can be done. 

Here are some of the other things that we did, too. Everything 
is done by contract. The first day of school, the child is given a con
tract. These are the things that I expect you to do in school. You 
take this contract home, your parents sign the contract, your moth
er, and this is your passport back to class the next day. Mother is 
not going to let that child stay at home, so mother is going to sign 
that contract and send the child to school. You have to do every
thing possible to make your children do the right thing. 

We met w.th representatives from businesses, social services, 
and religious institutions, as wen as our student, parent, and com
munity volunteers to identify the problems. We had people volun
teer. We asked each person, ''What do you have to contribute? 
What are your attributes?" Some of them came up with, "I can get 
a social worker to come to school" We had two retired social work
ers who volunteered to come to school every day to work with the 
children. 

And we can to the consensus that we have a vested interest in 
enhancing the quality of life in our neighborhood, and to achieve 
that, everybody had to contribute. 

We have made our school a community school. It was the first 
community school in Bridgeport. That means if a storekeeper hap
pens to see a child outside of school, he win call me and say, "Ms. 
Tisdale, this could be your little boy. Send someone over." And he 
will keep the child in the store until I send a teacher or my secu
rity guard over to get the child. 

Speaking of gangs, the worst gang that we had in school was 3rd 
graders. They called themselves "The Sweet Pickles." I went into 
the classroom, and couldn't the first one of those little boys spell 
"pickles." Now, how can you call yourself something if you don't 
know how to spell it-and why did you call yourself a pickle any
way? 

So I think I embarrassed them so until we broke up the group. 
Now there are no more "Sweet Pickles." 

At Longfellow School, we have two gang leaders. That's Mr. 
James Aaams, my associate, and Jettie Tisdale. The name of our 
~ang is "Education." You can ask any child at Lon~ellow School, 
'What is the name of your gang?" and he will say, Education." If 
they don't, I send for the mother. 

The West End Business Association-all these companies have 
been very, very nice to me-last year, they raised $10,000 from 
their members so we could have activities for these children during 
the school year. My school is open from 8:00 in the morning until 
9:00 at night. The reason why we do that is because at the begin
ning of the school year last year, the children weren't doing their 
homework. We have a signed contract for homework, t.oo, but they 
would come to school and say, "Ms. Tisdale, I couldn't do my home
work last night because I had to sleep under the bed. The shots 
were coming through the window." 

So we decided to develop a Homework Club at school, after 
school. 'l'hey are supervised by teachers. While they are in the 
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Homework Club, the parents are in the classroom also; they are re
ceiving parenting skills training. And I deal with grandmothers 
more than I deal with young mothers, because most of my young 
mothers have died with drugs, drug overdose or AIDS. This is what 
we are dealing with. 

But if you could walk into that school and see the faces of those 
little children now-this is my third year there. We haven't had a 
fight this year. No one can fight unless you can beat me or beat 
Mr. Adams. Mr. Adams is 6-foot-7. [Laughter.] They do not fight. 
We haven't had a fight in the cafeteria. Those children are so proud 
of themselves. 

When I went there, Longfellow School was number 33 academi
cally in Bridgeport-and there are 33 elementary schools in Bridge
port. They were at the bottom. The first year, we moved from 33 
to 17. The second year, we moved from 17 to 10 academically. And 
this year when we take the achievement test, I hope to be in the 
top 5 or 6 .. You have to tell those children that eve~ da:y, make 
them know that there is a way out. It's what we call 'tough love." 

Some of those children never receive a hug from their parents, 
but we make it a point to hug them eveIY, day. We have a thing 
when you walk into the classroom, they'll do this, and I'll say, 
"Don't squeeze me so tight," or something like that. You've got to 
let them know that you love them, and we work with other agen
cies. 

When I hear people say that all this violence is going on in the 
schools, well, it starts from the top down. Children are not going 
to do any more than you let them do. No one is allowed beyond 75 
feet of my school after school. At 2:40, I am outside, my associate 
principal is outside, and we have six big men teachers who are out
side. No one comes near the school. Now, if all schools would do 
that, it can be done. 

It starts at the home. Most of the parents mean well but they 
just don't know what to do. The worst parent in the world, whether 
the parent is a drug addict or what-have-you, loves their child as 
much as either one of you love yours, and they will love for that 
child to do well. But they don't know how to do it. 

Therefore, it is necessary to set up-we have GED classes for 
those who didn't finish high school. They can come back and get 
their high school diploma. When you bring your child to kinder
garten in the morning, we have teachers to teach you from 9 until 
11:30, so when you leave at 11:30, you take your kindergarten child 
home with you. If there's an excuse, like "Ms. Tisdale, I can't come 
because I'm working today," or something like that, then we have 
GED classes at night. We have computer classes at night. We have 
attitude classes at night-because that is the biggest problem, is 
changing attitudes. If we can change the attitudes and make them 
like themselves, everything will be fine. 

We have a Community Action keney in Bridgeport, ABCD. 
ABCD has gotten the parents to worK with us, and we have had 
over 20,000 volunteer hours from parents this year. There is a par
ent in every classroom. Kids are not going to show off so much if 
they think there's a parent from the neighborhood who is going 
back and telling mother what Johnny is doing in school. This is the 
way you have to attack it. 
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Feel free to ask me any questions you would like to. Thank you 
very much. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Tisdale fonows:) 

PREPARED SrATEMENT OF JEITIE S. TISDALE 

My name is Jettie Tisdale. I am principal of Longfellow School in Bridgeport, CT. 
The school services 700 students in pre-Kindergarten through grade eight and is lo
cated in Bridgeport's West End next door to P.T. Barnum housing complex-one of 
the worst in the nation-yet minutes away from the suburbs of affluent Fairfield 
county-one of the richest counties in the nation. 

Last year, the students and teachers of Longfellow School had to deal with trau
ma on two occasions: Frankie Edwards, 14 years of age and Terranon Watts, 13 
years of age were both murder~ by guns in the immediate neighborhood. 

Although these violent crimes happened outside of school, they had a profound af
fect on tne teachers and students and on their ability to teach and learn. 

Because of the poverty-stricken and crime-ridden conditions the children endure, 
they are sorted into winners and losers long before they enter school. 

At school, we accept the challenge of educating them all. But the odds are weight
ed heavily against us when the students are crack babies; when the students see 
their family members face the ftring squad of gangs and drug dealers; when most 
of the adults are unempioyed and become drug dealers to support themselves. 

Why have any goals or aspirations? Why have any hope for the Future?-these 
students ask themselves. 

We are faced with all of these issues before we can think about the 3R's reading, 
writing and arithmetic. 

Any effort to implement the Safe Schools Act of 1993 must address the problems 
that shape the children's attitudes and habits before they enter school. 

At Longfellow School, we have designed a prototype to combat the negative affects 
of neighborhood violence. 

Here is what we did: 
We met with representatives frombuBinesses, social service and religious institu

tions as well as our students' parents and community volunteers to identify the 
problems. We came to the consensus we had a vested interest in enhancing the 
quality of life in our neighbomood. To achieve that we asked everyone to determine 
the resources they could contribute. 

For example, two retired social workers volunteered to work with children most 
at risk and develop a profile on them and their family member's needs. Then they 
were referred to physiciaLs, employers, lawyers, and otheZ's who are cooperating in 
the projllct. 

The West End Business Association donated more than $10,000 from its members 
to create after-school recreational activities for our students. The U.S. Chess Asso
ciation started a Chess Club. We have had urban/suburban exchan~es, a community 
school that offers GED, computer and other classes to parents while their children 
are engaged in supervised educational & recreational activities. 

Over the last two years, with the assistance of our local community action agency, 
ABCD, parents have volunteered more than 20,000 hours. Consequently, they have 
become role models for their own children. I feel this is the most significant beneftt 
of the program to date. 

As an educator on the front line of a decaying urban life, I welcome this legisla
tion; and I strongly support allowing local scliool districts and neighborhoods to 
have the flexibility to design their own programs. 

Senator DODD. Jettie, thank you. That was great testimony. 
Those students are lucky to have you as their principal. 

You have answered a lot of my questions in your testimony. I 
think uniforms, by the way, are a ve~ good idea. A lot of people 
object to that idea, but first of all, isn t it less expensive for a lot 
of these parents to have a uniform ::-ather than have to worry about 
different clothes every day? 

Ms. TISDALE. Yes, it's less expensive. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. It's the shoes that are expensive. What do 

you do about shoes? 
Ms. TISDALE. For shoes, we wear loafers. We don't wear sneakers 

with the strings hanging all over the sides. We wear loafers. 
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Senator KAssEBAUM. Mia, what do you think about uniforms? 
Ms. ROBINSON. I think uniforms are a great dress code for school 

because most of the children out here nowadays are getting picked 
on for what they wear or are shot for the tennis shoes that they 
have on their feet. So I think that a dress code is great for school. 

Senator DODD. And it is less expensIve; isn't that factually cor
rect? 

Ms. TISDALE. It is less expensive, plus there is less competition. 
There is no competition when you have on a uniform, and a child 
is going to think twice before he fights in a uniform. 

Senator DODD. Senator Kassebaum has heard me say this in the 
past, but my sister teaches in the largest elementary school in 
Hartford, the Fox Elementary School. I don't even like to call her 
up and ask her how she is doing, because I get an earful about how 
she is doing and how the school is doing. She is an early childhood 
development specialist. She would tell you that 5 or 6 ye8.rs ago, 
she had about 25 students in her class, which is far too many, but 
of those four or five children would have serious developmental 
problems. Today, she will tell you she's lucky to have four or five 
who don't, and also that the overwhelming majority of her students 
are more afraid of going home at night than they are coming to 
school. She has seen that much change just in the last 5 or 6 years. 
All of us, I think, had the opposite experience-home was the safe 
place, and school was a bit scary. But now things are totally dif
ferent for our children. 

Ms. TISDALE. This is why we really decided to keep the school 
open until 9:00, because the children really feel safer at school than 
they feel any other place. 

Senator DODD. How about getting home? It's dark now at 9:00. 
Ms. TISDALE. We have police officers. About five or six police offi

cers used to live in that project complex, so they volunteer and 
come to help us. It is a community effort. 

Senator DODD. Do you have any idea how much the community 
of Bridgeport spends-I mentioned the number in New Haven-do 
you know how much of the budget goes for "security"? 

Ms. TISDALE. Not very much, because I had to beg to get a sec
ond security officer this year. I think they pay him something like 
$7.50 a month, and we did beg to get it up to $8.00 an hour. 

Senator DODD. I mean the whole school system. 
Ms. TISDALE. The whole school system-they don't spend that 

much money, because in all the schools in Bridgeport, they have 
about 18 or 19 security guards, and most of them are in the high 
schools. 

Senator DODD. I just want to underscore the point about getting 
everyone involved. We can spend money, you can spend it in 
Bridgeport, we can spend it here, but a lot of this is just people 
stepping forward to volunteer. 

Ms. TISDALE. That's right. 
Senator DODD. The city of New Haven cut back on their crossing 

guards. They eliminated about 30 of them. And when I walked to 
school with these kids, a lot of the streets were pretty busy. And 
they said, "Well, we can't get the money for crossing guards." And 
I thought that a parent giving an hour once a week is not a heavy-



35 

duty thing to ask and it doesn't cost anybody anything to be able 
to fill in and be there in the morning. 

I am sympathetic to trying to get budgets focused in the right di
rection. But a lot of what needs to be done is just a question of ex
penditure of the heart, and if we could get more people to step for
ward and take on some of these responsibilities in a community
wide effort, you could save a lot of money, and you'd get a lot more 
done, too, by the way. 

Ms. TISDALE. It takes a whole community to raise a child. The 
school cannot do it alone. But we could use some money. 

Senator DODD. I know. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. And I would suggest it takes a master ser-

geant like Ms. Tisdale, too. 
Senator DODD. Yes. 
Mia, we thank you immensely. 
Senator KAssEBAUM. It was wonderful testimony. 
Senator DODD. Can we come over and see your school? Do you 

think that would be all right? . 
Ms. ROBINSON. Yes. 
Senator DODD. I thought you might like that. 
Ms. TISDALE. Senator Dodd, were you in Bridgeport Tuesday? I 

read in the paper you were going to be there. The next time you 
come, please come by Lon2fellow School. 

Senator DODD. I woulan't dare not come. I'm afraid of what 
would happen to me if I didn't get by. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. Let me just ask one follow-up because I 
just heard some teachers last week out in Kansas talking about 
their experimentation with calling parents directly from the class
room. And I was interested that you mentioned this, because they 
have a phone in the classroom-rather than having to go down to 
the principal's office and use the phone, they made a plea for hav
ing a telephone in the classroom where they could call parents im
mediately. Even if the mother was at work, they could say, "You 
come to school and get your child." They said it has had amazing 
results. 

Ms. TISDALE. That's right. And especially at work; if the parent 
works from 11:00 at night until 7:00 in the morning, and you call 
the parent about 2:00 in the afternoon, the p,arent is going to get 
angry, because she is sleeping then, and she 11 make that child do 
the rifioht thing. And it is embarrassing to be called on the job, and 
we ca them on the job, too. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. I was just very interested in your making 
that comment, because I wondered if it really did work. 

Ms. TISDALE. Oh yes, it works. And a big thing that has hap
pened in our schooi system, since 95 percent of our students are 
from a one-parent home, we have organized a men's club. Most of 
the boys do not have male role models, so they will have some one 
to go and talk to. This has been a big plus in the school, also. 

Senator DODD. I'll come on by and see you. I want to congratu
late you. You make me very proud to be your Senator. 

Ms. TISDALE. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
Senator DODD. You've done a good job, and you deserve our sup

port. 
Ms. TISDALE. I'm giving it my best shot. 

-I 
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Senator DODD. Thank you both. Mia, thank you immensely. 
Ms. ROBINSON. Thank you. I enjoy:ed being here. 
Senator DODD. We're going to take a little break here, because 

Senator Kassebaum and I have a vote. When I come back, we'll fin
ish up with the third paIiel; I appreciate your patience. In the 
meantime, we'l1 stand in recess for about 15 minutes so I can go 
cast a vote and come back. 

[Recess.] 
Senator DODD. The subcommittee will come to order. 
My apologies to our third panel. We just had a series of three 

votes on the floo~~ and we are about to have another one. I was 
waiting to see if mey'd start it so I could vote and then not have 
to worry about going back, but it didn't start. So I'm going to let 
you know in advance I may ~et pulled out of here again. That is 
unfortunately what happens In the afternoon, with a bill on the 
floor that is attracting a lot of attention. 

I understand one of our witnesses, Dr. Stephens, may not have 
time to testify because he has to catch a flight ~t Dulles Airport. 

Let me just welcome all of you here. I have elaborate introduc
tions for each and every one of you that extol your virtues, your 
character, your academic and professional credentials, and I'm just 
going to put all of that in the record and get right to it. 

Dr. Hammond, we'll begin with you, and then Ms. Watts-Davis, 
and Tom Roderick. All your statements, supporting data and infor
mation will be included as part of the record, and we'll try and 
mov'e along. 

l.1.gain, I am deeply grateful to you. You are the pros in this area. 
What we've got here is a tremendous amount of good will and a 
number people who really: want to help, which is not always the 
case when dealing with the Congress. But in this issue, there is 
unanimity, and we are looking to folks like you to tell us how we 
can do this with the resources we have realistically and make a dif
ference. So we are anxious to get some guidance and help from 
those of you who are out working on these issues every day. 

STATEMENTS OF W. RODNEY HAMMOND, ASSOCIATE PROFES
SOR AND ASSISTANT DEAN, SCHOOL OF PROFESSIONAL PSY
CHOLOGY, WRIGHT STATE UNIVERSITY, DAYTON, OH; RON
ALD D. STEPHENS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL 
SCHOOL SAFETY CENTER, WESTLAKE VILLAGE, CA; BEV
ERLY WATTS-DAVIS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, SAN ANTONIO 
FIGHTING BACK, SAN ANTONIO, TX; AND TOM RODERICK, 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, EDUCATORS FOR SOCIAL RESPON
SmILITY, NEW YORK, NY 

Mr. HAMMOND. Thank you, Senator. 
My nattle is Rodney Hammond and I am an associate professor 

at the School of Professional Psychology at Wright State University 
in Dayton, OH. I also developed and direct the Positive Adolescent 
Choices Training Project, which is a school- and community-based 
early intervention program designed to reduce violence among Afri
can American youth, and I also have the privilege of serving on the 
American Psychological Association on Violence and Youth these 
past several years. 
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I very much appreciate this invitation to appear before you today 
and to share my perspectives on the prevention of youth violence 
i.n schools. 

The first message that I want to give is that violence prevention 
interventions can work. Althou~h there is much more that we need 
to learn about developing and Implementing effective violence pre
vention efforts, we have enough empirical information about pro
grams that work to begin acting now. 

Senator DODD. Dr. Hammond, excuse me. 
Dr. Stephens, I understand you must get a flight. Dr. Hammond, 

do you mind if we just jump in and at least get a few words of wis
dom from Dr. Stephens. 

Mr. HAMMOND. No, not at all. My flight is later. 
Senator DODD. I apologize, and I also apologize to everyone be-

cause of the votes that are occurring on the floor. 
Mr. HAMMOND. I'll resume later. 
Senator DODD. Thank you very much. 
Dr. Stephens-I have given you a brilliant introduction already. 
Mr. STEPHENS. You really have, and I appreciate Dr. Hammond's 

generosity in allowing such a change. I think a lot of the data, you 
have already heard by way of introduction in terms of the previous 
testimony that has been given, because often when we prepare for 
these, others will incorporate much of the general areas of concern. 

But in terms or the National School Safety Center, one of our top 
concerns as we work with school administrators around the coun
try, and students and communities, has been the increasing level 
of crime and violence in the schools. A lot of the former fist fights 
are being replaced by gun fights; the former fire drills are being re
placed by crisis drills, and even the new drive-by shooting drills. 

Within the first 2 weeks of school this year, in terms of the last 
10 years that we have been tracking this, we have never seen such 
violence in terms of kids being literally shot and killed. I think one 
particular student made a rather touching remark at Harper High 
School, a 15-.rear-old who was shot; the last words of Marcus Tay
lor were: "TeIl my mother that I love her." 

Another student who was shot at a school in the Los Angeles 
area where I am from was in fact attempting to register to attend 
another school that he hoped would be much safer when this vio
lence occurred. So literally, our children are dying to come to 
school. 

I think that the focus of this committee on attempting to pass 
some legislation that will, number one, put school safety on the 
agenda, but number two, the Safe Schools Act will really help to 
operationalize some of these kinds of issues over concern and safe
ty. 

I think one mother put the entire matter in great perspective 
when she said, "If someone would just give me the name of a safe 
place to live in this counu-y, aome small town where you can still 
let your kids go out and play until supper and not worry, I'd move 
there in a minute." 

As we look at some of the strategies that are out there, 1 think 
first of all, every school district does need to take a look at creating 
a safe school plan, and this bill will encourage school systems to 
develop such plans and programs. 

I 
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As we talk with kids around the country, they continue to have 
some perspectives of concern for their own safety when you look at 
places on the campus that they avoid. A recent study out of Illinois 
found that one out of 12 kids stays away from school simply be
cause of fear. That in and of itself is a national tragedy. 

I B....-wn sure that as various programs are put together, as school 
safety is placed on the agenda, that we will have a number of strat
egies that will come forward. There is certainly a need to have 
some adequate crime tracking and reporting. It is incredible to me 
that we have mandated crime reporting for colleges and univer
sities, and yet nothing for K through 12. I think if only the public 
knew what goes on in a school, it would change the wa~ business 
is done as have, I am sure, your visits to the various high schools, 
middle schools, and elementary schools shaped your perceptions of 
what some of the needs are out there. 

One of the other areas that needs a good deal of attention has 
to do with teacher and staff training. In our State of California, the 
California Teacher Credentialing Commission is looking at what 
can we do to better prepare teachers for the crime and violence 
that is out there, because we have teachers leaving the profession; 
we can't even get teachers to come and teach in some of our schools 
that have to De staffed by substitutes for the entire year-long pe
riod. 

I had one teacher in North Carolina whose mother had offered 
to buyout her teaching contract if she would leave, because she 
was concerned about the safety of her own daughter, who was a 
veteran of 18 years, the type of teacher you would love to have your 
children under her tutelage. 

So these are some of the realities out there, and I would just en
courage the committee to place this bill high on the agenda, to fund 
it, and I think it can make a tremendous difference. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Stephens follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RONALD D. STEPHENS 

SCOPE OF SCHOOL CRIME 

There has never been a better time to be a Senator in our nation's history than 
the 1990s. The challenges of this decade combined with increasing levels of crime 
and violence in our public schools ha've created a unique opportunity to demonstrate 
the skills and fmesse of the best legislators and policy shapers. 

According to the National Crime Survey, nearly 3 million index crimes occur on 
school campuses each year. An index crime is an offense, which if committed by- an 
adult, could result in arrest or incarceration. Although the number of school cnmes 
has remained relatively stable over the past several years, we are seeing much more 
serious crimes on the school campus, and the age at which youngsters are commit
ting these crimes is becoming younger and youn~er. Many of the former fistfights 
are being replaced by gunfiglits, fire drills are bemg replaced by crisis drills, bullet 
drills and the new DBS (drive-by shooting drills) in BOme of our more gang-influ
enced areas. 

Within the first two weeks of school there have already been five major shootings 
or stabbinp on school campuses from Georgia and Texas to California, Wyoming 
and New York, resulting in the death of two students and the injury of six others. 
In one case a student was shot while registering to attend a new school he thought 
was a safer place to be. And yet these incidents reflect only the most visible affects 
and losses public school children face when they are forced to tolerate a climate of 
victimization and fear. Our children are literally dying to go to school. It should not 
require an act of courage for parents to send their children to school nor should it 
demand such courage for a child. 

One parent put the entire matter in perspective when she said: 
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"If someone would just give me the name of a safe place to live in this roun
try, some small town where you can still let your kids go out and play till sup
per and not worry, rd move there in a minute." 

For the past three years, "Safe and Drug-Free Schools," Goal No.6 of Goals 2000, 
has been the top roncem of parents. 

The scope of the school crime problem is further evidenced by the responses of 
young people who are required by law to attend school each day. An August 1993 
USA Weekend survey of 65,000 lOth through 12tli grade students from across the 
United States reported that: 

• 37 percent do not feel safe at school; 
• 43 percent avoid school restrooms; 
• 55 percent said they knew someone who had brought a weapon to school, and 
• 63 percent said they would learn more if they felt safer. 

The Lou Harris Poll, released in July 1993, underscored the fact that America's 
young people are immersed in a gun culture. Among the 2,500 students, aged 10 
to 19, who were surveyed in 96 elementary, middle and senior high schools, 15 per
cent say they have carried a handgun on their person in the last 30 days and 4 per
cent (one in 25) say they have taker:. I,l. handgun to school this past year. More star
tling perhaps is that 59 percent said they could get a handgun if they wanted one. 

Two interesting subcorn~nents of the survey reported the concerns of young peo
ple about guns. First, one In three youngsters roncluded that "their chances of living 
to a ripe old age are likely to be cut short because of the threat of being wiped out 
by guns." Second, 56 percent of all young people said that if they could make one 
wish, they" ... would like to see a situation where no one, except those authorized 
by rourts, had access to handguns." 

Truancy continues to be a major problem in many communities. In Los Angeles 
County, for instance, about 300,000 (out of 1.6 million) students are truant every 
day. According to the district attorney, youngsters who are truant are responsible 
for 85 percent of daytime crime. TruancY is a common denominator for most crimi
nal activity. Similar percentages of truancy occur in many of our large urban areas. 
Truancy is one manifestaLion of the entire safe schools and communities matrix. 
When students are not in school they tend to disrupt local neighborhoods. But 
school safety is not simply a large city phenomenon; 1t cuts across suburban and 
rural districts as well. 

A 1993 study of youth violence by the University of Hawaii's Social Science Re
search Institute has found a high correlation between gang activity, weapons and 
drug use. Gang membership, they reported, is clearly associated with chronic delin
quency. Gang members were 10 times more likely than non gang members to carry 
a weapon in the past year, 10 times more likely to have been frequently involved 
in gang fights, and four times more likely to use drugs or alcohol and at least five 
times more likely to steal or buy drugs than non gang members. 

The cumulative affect of these issues creates a compelling call to place school safe
ty and school attendance at the top of the educational agenda: Education Goals 1 
through 5 will not be achieved if we first do not create a safe and welcoming school 
climate. If we are going to require young people to attend Bchool, then we must pro
vide an environment that is safe, secure and violence free. 

School safety is no longer merely a state responsibility. It has become a federal 
priority that directly affects our nation's economic competitiveness, our national de
fense and our quality of life. Schools, communities and the states can benefit by sup
port this national priority of safe schools for all of America's children. 

SPECIFIC STRATEGIES TO CONSIDER 

Specifically, several things can be done to create safe schools where teachers can 
teach and students can learn: 

Safe schools plan. Every school district should be encouraged, even required, to 
develop a comprehensive and systematic safe schools plan. A safe schools plan is a 
continuing, broad-based process to create and maintam a safe, secure and welcom
ing school climate, free of drugs, violence and fear-a climate that promotes the suc
cess and development of all children and those professionals who serve them. 

Crime trackiiig and reporting. A nationally mandated crime tracking and report
ing system should be considered. It is all too easy to make a profession out of 
screening the truth. In order to attack school crime and violence, there must be a 
cl~ar data base of facts that identifies the types of crimes that are occurring, who 
is involved, when, where and why. Having such data available will suggest specific 
strategies as well as provide a rationale for definitive action. 
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Teacher/staff training. A significant need exists to better prepare staff to deal 
with the types of circumstances they must face on a daily basis, e.g. handling dis
ruptive stUdents, breaking up fightsl dealing with weapon-wieldin.£ students, work
ing with angry parents. TeaChers 11180 need to be able to identity and respond to 
potential problems and circumstances that students bring to school. The entire cer
tification and preparation proce88 for teachers needs to be reviewed and an appro
priate trai~ curriculum develoJlE!d. 

Parent partIcipation. A special effort should be made to re-involve ~arents with 
their children's education. It is no longer sufficient to merely drop off the kids at 
school and leave it to the teachers. A parent center should be established on each 
school campus. The Safe Schools Act would support a variety of parent involvement 
demonstration projects. 

Statewide school safety centers. The formation of statewide school safety centers 
should be encouraged. Each center could develop and showcase model programs, 
serve as a regional clearinghouse and Ilrovide training and technical aSSIstance to 
school BYstems. A close partnership with the National School Safety Center could 
support and supplement their efforts. 

Information sharing. Whenever juveniles commit a crime they are generally treat
ed as first-time offenders. Information about prior arrests is Shielded. Our typical 
!lPproach for dealing with a misbehaving juvenile is to ship them to another school. 
We call this an "ollportunity transfer.- Generally, little, if any, information is shared 
with the new adnilnistrator because of the FERPA (Family Educational Rights and 
Privacy Act) laws. Recently, an "opportunity transfer" student, who had a past back
ground of extensive misbehavior, nearly stabbed to death his junior high teacher. 
The California legislature finally_said enough is enough. The state now mandates 
that information on violent youthful offendero be shared with every teacher who has 
this child in class. A very small percentage of youngsters commit most of the school 
crimes. Federal FERPA guidelines should be modified to allow for a broader sharing 
of criminal information to school officials who have a legitimate need to know. The 
current system of shielding information allows young criminals to get away with 
crime. 

Community interagency efforts. Encourage the formation of community inter
agency efforts. As safe school planning and strategies are considered, the develop
ment of community-based alliances and cooperative agreements should be enrour
a.sed because the safe schools i88ue is not simply a school problem but It community 
challenge. 

Other positive strategies and programs will emerg~ as school safety is placed on 
the American agenda. The greatest contribution that the Senate and the entire Con
gre88 can make is to begin that process now by promptly passing the Safe Schools 
Act of 1993 80 that a concerted national effort can begin to make our schools safe 
for all of America's children. 

Senator DODD. Thank you immensely for that. We are going to 
excuse you to try to get out to your plane. This is not an easy hour 
of the day to be trying to get out there. 

I would just note that you've. done some great work-and I am 
going to ask the other panelists the same kind of a question, and 
you may want to respond to it in writing-but just the whole no
tion of trying to make sure that schools know what other schools 
are doing. They may think they're all alone in this; and be 
reinventing the wheel in each place, workin~ to find strategies that 
work. One of the things in our bill is flexibilIty as well, because not 
every place is the same, there are different circumstances. That's 
a cntical element. But schools should have the benefit of each oth
er's experiences. 

And I will tell you one thing we are going to do, if we don't al
ready have it in the bill, I'm going to work to put it in the bill, and 
that is mandating the crime and safety reporting, so we can get 
some data to really work off of. Based on what I have seen and 
from what we hear, it is stunning. But I think we're getting just 
a fraction of it. I think if we were more aware, we would have less 
difficulty-not that we should have too much-in building some 
basis of support. 
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So thank you immensely. 
Mr. STEPHENS. Thank you very much, and thank you again, Dr. 

Hammond. 
Senator DODD. Dr. Hammond, please proceed. 
Mr. HAMMOND. Continuing on in my remarks, I would like to 

make the point that I feel it is imperative that violence prevention 
programs that may be developed as a result of this funding build 
upon some base of knowledge and perhaps even ~ood research 
knowledge, because unfortunately, many interventIons that are 
now being tried were created without any scientific underpinnings 
or plans for outcome evaluation. And ultimately, the lack of evi
dence of program effectiveness creates problems for deciding how 
to allocate very limited resources for the greatest impact. 

or course, school-based personnel are extremely knowledgeable 
about the needs of their students and their communities, and can 
be particularly effective and creative in developing their own pro
grams. 

In order to best assure the quality of evaluation of violence pre
vention programs, however, I encourage you to support collabora
tion between university programs with expertise in violence pre
vention and local schools, where possible. 

Several university centers have the expertise needed to develop 
and implement rigorous evaluations of violence prevention pro
grams, as well as to train school-based personnel on how to effec
tively adopt programs that work. Psychologists and other health 
and behavior professionals such as myself and many others have 
been involved in increasing our understanding of the factors influ
encing youth violence and aggression as well as our understanding 
of how to effectively intervene to prevent and control it. I encour
age you to include incentives in the bill that facilitate this type of 
cooperation. 

I have some concerns about whether the 5 percent ceiling for na
tional leadership activities included in the Safe Schools Act will be 
sufficient to meet the need for adequate program development and 
evaluation. 

The most effective violence prevention interventions tend to be 
very structured programs that focus on teaching the behaviors that 
tend to prevent the development of violent coping strategies and 
that work intensively with youth over a sustained period of time. 
Slogan campaigns and scare tactics simply do not work. 

The APA Commission on Violence and Youth on which I serve 
has identified several key criteria that describe the most promising 
intervention approaches. 

First, they begin as early as possible to interrupt the trajectory 
toward violence that, if left undealt with, tends to get worse among 
some youth. 

Second, they address aggression as part of a constellation of 
other behavior problems, not only fighting. 

Third, they include multiple components that reinforce each 
other across the child's everyday: social settings, including family, 
school, peer groups, and neighborhood. 

Fourth, they take advantage of developmental "windows of op
portunity," if you will, points at which interventions are especially 
needed or likely to make a difference, such as early adolescence, or 
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even earlier, and transitions in school, such a entering high school 
and middle school. 

In addition, we strongly emphasize that sensitivity to race, eth
nici~ and culture is necessary in the desiWl of prevention or inter
ventIon })rograms directed to ethnic minonty groups. 

My colleagues and I have developed a unique intervention with 
African American youth to reduce the disproportionate risk for be
coming victims or perpetrators of violence. We can it the Positive 
Adolescent Choices Training Program, or PACT. Our goal is to link 
anger management with thP. development of pro-social and behav
ioral skills to use in interpersonal conflict situations. We especially 
focus on reducing the violence that comes from arguments, tech
nically known as expressive violence, which happens to be a lead
ing cause of death and injury for African American youth. Students 
actually receive credit in the curriculum for participating in the 
program. 

I emphasize that point because we found that is one of the key 
ways to integrate violence prevention into what normally goes on 
in the school day. 

A key feature of PACT is the use of culturally sensitive video
tapes, which I developed. especially for the project. Students learn 
to give and receive negative feedback, manage their anger posi
tively and negotiate and learn to compromise, which are skills 
thought to be essential for coping with frustration without resort
ing to violence. In our experience young people who don't have 
these basic skills have great difficulty benefiting from conflict reso
lution training. 

Although the evaluation of the PACT program is not yet com
pleted, so far, the results look promising. Students trained in the 
program have had fewer referrals to juvenile court for violence-re
lated criminal and other offenses than have students not in the 
pro ram, and these effects have been sustained over a 3-year pe
rio . Participants in the program have also experienced fewer vio
lence-related school suspensions, positive changes in observable 
pro-social skills, and improvements in the way they describe them
selves and are rated by teachers in conflict resolution skills. 

This year, we were especially disturbed to learn that several of 
the youth in our control or comparison group who were unable to 
be trained in the program were reportedly charged with homicide 
or assault with a deadly weapon. 

Effective violence prevention programs, like PACT and similar 
programs, are desperately needed in our Nation's schools, where 
children in many communities are at alarmingly high risk of expo
sure to violence, as perpetrators, victims, and WItnesses. 

I believe that the Safe Schools Act will be an important strategy 
for implementing these programs. 

Thank you very much for the opportunity to appear before you 
and to share my views and experience. I would be very happy to 
answer any questions. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF W. RODNEY HAMMOND 

Good afternoon. My name is W. Rodney Hammond, Ph.D. I am an Associate Pro
fessor of Psychology at the School of Professional Psychology at Wright State Uni
versity in Dayton, Ohio. I also developed and direct the Positive Adolescents Choices 
Trainmg (PACT) project, a school and community-based early intervention program 
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designed to reduce violence amo~ African American 'youth. In addition, I serve on 
the American Psychological AssOCIation (APA) Comnussion on Violence and Youth. 

I very much appreciate the invitation to appear before you today to share my per
spectives on the prevention of youth violence in schools. 

The fIrSt message that I want to give is that violence prevention interventions can 
work. If we are to prevent or ameliorate violence in this country, we must devote 
considerable attention to the development of effective interventions for adolescents. 
Although there is much more that we need to learn about developing and imple
menting effective violence prevention efforts, there exists sufficient empirical infor
mation about programs that work to act now. 

In developing and disseminating violence prevention interventions, I believe, how
ever, that it is im}>erative that these programs build upon a base of science and the
ory about human behavior. Psychologists-myself and many others-have been es
pecially involved in increasing our understanding of the basic mechanisms underly
ing violence and aggression as well as our understanding of how to effectively inter
vene to prevent and control violent and aggressive behavior. An important reason 
for evaluating programs is that even well-designed programs may have no effect or, 
occasionally, adverse outcomes. Unfortunately, many of the interventions now being 
tried were created without scientific underpinnings or plans for outcome evaluation. 
A national study of violence prevention programs supported by the Carnegie Council 
on Adolescent Development rejlorted that only 16 percent of 51 programs that they 
surveyed conducted any type of outcome evaluationr and that most of those who did 
used only simple pre- and post-measures of know e~e or attitude change, rather 
than changes in actual benavior. illtimately, the lack of quantitative evidence of 
program effectiveness creates problems for deciding how to allocate limited re
sources for the greatest impact. 

In order to improve the quality of evaluation of violence prevention programs, I 
_. encourage support for collaooration between university p'rograms with ex}>Crtise in 

violence prevention and local schools. Several university centers have the skills 
needed to develop and implement rigorous evaluations of violence prevention pro
grams; school-based personnel are most knowle~eable about the needs of their stu
dents and their community and can be particularly effective and creative in develop
ing programs. I encourage you to include incentives in the bill that facilitate this 
tYJle of cooperation. 

The American Psychological Association Commission on Violence and Youth rec
ommends that schools play a critical part in any comprehensive plan for interven
tions to prevent violence. Locating violence prevention efforts witliin school settings 
is a particularly sensible approaCh because aggressive and violent behavior often 
takes place in schools, and because school-age youn~sters are a captive audience, 
thus reducin~ difficulties in recruitment and retentIOn of participants. There are 
also adults Within schools who can provide positive reinforcement for demonstration 
of improved skills and behaviors. Epidemiological data indicate that the school cam
pus itself has increasingly become a site for violent behavior, includin~ assaults and 
even homicide, especially in inner-city schools and among ethnic mmority adoles
cents. UnfortunatelYi 

some of the most at-risk young Jleople, those who have 
dropped out of schoo, are not reached through these in-school programs, so these 
programs must be supplemented by interventions in other community-based set
tings. 

There is considerable evidence that most individuals who display habitual aggres
·sive behavior during adolescence develop this behavior during childhood. Because 
epidemiological data suggest that dangers from violence be¢n to increase dramati
cally at earl¥, adolescence (ages 10 to 14), violence preventIOn efforts should be di
rected to children and young adolescents. Most aggressive teenagers do not limit 
their antisocial behavior to a~gression, but rather display a broad repertoire of anti
social behavior. Although this sometimes includes di-ug abuse, adolescents who do 
not use drugs, and who are not at the highest risk for drug use, are frequently in 
need of violence prevention skills. Consequently, I believe that it is important that 
violence prevention efforts not be associated exclusively with drug prevention pro
grams. 

DEVELOPING EFFECTIVE INTERVENTIONS 

The most effective violence prevention interventions are structured programs that 
focus on teaching the behaviors that tend to prevent the development of violent cop
ing strategies and that work with youth over a sustained period of time. Slogan 
campaigns and scare tactics simply do not work. 

Effective intervention programs share two primary characteristics: (1) they draw 
on an understanding of developmental and sociocultural risk factors leading to anti-
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social behavior; and (2) they use theory-based intervention strate~es with known 
efficacy in changing behavior; tested program designs; and validated, objective 
measurement techniques to assess outcomes. The DlDat enduring behavior changes 
should result from interventions that influence the psychological underpinnings of 
aggression and violence. 

The APA Commission on Violence and Youth identifies several key criteria that 
describe the most promising intervention approaches: 

1. They begin as early as possible to intemlpt the "trajectory toward violence." 
Evidence indicates that intervention early in childhood can reduce aggressive and 
antisocial behavior and can also affect certain risk factors associated with antisocial 
behavior, such as low educational achievement. 

2. They addrees aggression as part of a constellation of antisocial behaviors in the 
child or youth. Aggression is usually just one of a number of problem behaviors 
found in the aggressive child. Often the cluster includes acadennc difficulties, poor 
inteT}lllrsonal relations, and cognitive deficits. 

3. They include multiple components that reinforce each other across the child's 
everyday social contexts: family, school, peer groups, and community. Because ag
gressive behavior tends to be consistent across social domains, multimodal interven
tioDS that use techniques known to affect behavior and that can be implemented in 
complementary ways across social domains are needed to produce enduring results. 

4. They take advantage of developmental "windows of opportunity": jXlints at 
which interventions are especially needed or likely to make a wfference. Such win
dows of opportunity include transitions in children's lives, such as adolescence, or 
entering high school. Programs that prepare children to navigate the developmental 
crises of adolescence mayhelp prevent VIolence by and toward the adolescent. 

In addition, we strongly emphasize that sensitivity to the race, ethnicity, and cul
ture of the target ~pulation is needed in the design of programs of prevention or 
intervention directed to ethnic minority groups. 

PACT 

Certain programmatic applications that have been long recognized in the field of 
behavioral psychology are especially well-suited to preventive interventions address
ing the problem of expressive violence: that violence that grows out of reactions to 
real or perceived provocations or arguments in which adolescents lose control. Clini
cal approaches directed to the prevention or reduction of interpersonal violence may 
be classified into three broad conceptual categories: social skills training, anger con
trol training, and peer conflict mediation. Social skills training approaches focus on 
teaching individuals or groups certain communicative responses (e.g., interpersonal 
problem-solving or negotiation) that provide a sense of self efficacy, positive social 
adaptation, and influence in relating to others. Anger control interventions are de
signed to help' adolescents identify thE) cognitive bases of anger and learn special 
techniques that inhibit aggressive responses to anger. Peer conflict mediation pro
grams typically train youth to act a third party intermediaries in negotiating dis
putes among their peers; because these programs are usually dependent upon the 
presence of well-developed social skills, such as negotiation, and existing abilities to 
control anger, the first two approaches may represent a prerequisite foundation for 
successful application of peer mediation techniques. 

There are many notable examples of programs that make use of diverse 
psychosocial strategies such as self-instruction, cognitive self-regulation, dispute res
olution, problem-solving, modeling calmness, and constructive communication to 
train children and adolescents in skills needed to avoid conflict. However, the major
ity of such programs have been developed for mainstream populations rather than 
focusing on the special needs, social concerns, and cultural environments of minority 
youth. 

My colleagues and I have developed a unique intervention with African-American 
youth to reduce their disproportionate risk for becominE victims or perpetrators of 
violence. The Positive Adolescents Choices Training (PACT) program links anger 
management with the development of social and behavioral skills to use to deal with 
interpersonal conflict, anger, and hostility. The program is directed to African-Amer
ican youth, aged 12 to 15 who are selected by teachers on the basis of skill defi
cienCIes in peer relations, behavior problems, or history of victimization by violence. 
Students actually receive school credit for participating in the program. 

A key feature of the program is the use of culturally sensitive videotapes devel
oped especially for the project. 

In the videotape series, called Dealing with Anger: Given' It. Takin' It. Workin' 
It Out., students learn to give negative feedback (express criticism or displeasure 
calmly); receive negative feedback (react to criticism and anger of others appro-

----------------------------------- ---
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priately); and negotiate (identify problems and potential solutions and learning to 
compromiae}-skills thought to be eswential for coping with anger or frustration 
witliout resorting to expressive violen(},8. Designed for use in a small group training 
format under the guidance of a skilled facilitator, the videotapes use peer role mod
els to demonstrate the skills to be acquired, as well as strong adult role models who 
effectively encourage group lIarticipation in skill practice. The training model in
volves introduction and modeling of the behavioral components of the target skills, 
including providing participants with a rationale for the value of the skill and each 
of its steps in preventing violence, and opportunities for }1!"acticing the skill steps 
and receiving feedback to reinforce or correct JlCrformance. The videotapes also dem
onstrate group sessions where participants depict "less than perfect" skill practice 
efforts, which tends to increase credibility with viewing adolescents. 

Recent new directions in the program include developing additional anger man
agement and social skills paradigmB as well as a companion training program for 
parents and families in methodS to support adolescents' acquisition and mainte
nance of violence-reducing skills, attitudes, and behavior. 

Although the evaluation of the PACT program is not yet completed, so far the re
sults of the intervention look promising. For example, students trained in the pro
gram have had fewer referrals to juvenile court for violence-related criminal and 
other offenses than have students in a control group, and these effects have been 
sustained over a three-year period. Participants in the program have also experi
enced a reduction in violence-related school suspensions, positive changes in observ
able pro-social skills, and improvements in the way they rate themselves and are 
rated by teachers in conflict resolution skills. This year, we were disturbed to learn 
the some of the youth in the control group, who were unable to be trained in the 
program, were reportedly charged with homicide or assault with a deadly weapon. 

The PACT Project offers one apparently viable and effective approach to the prob
lem of expressive interpersonal violence among African-American youth. Ideally, de
velopment will continue in this and other projects toward a wider range of culturally 
appropriate violence 'prevention techniques that will reduce the tremendous toll in 
damaged health and lives lost due to assaultive violence. 

CONCLUSIONS 

There is still a need for more extensive empirical evaluation of many of the prom
ising violence prevention approaches, and the articulation of a comprehensive strat
egy that defines the intervention approaches of choice for prevention programs fo
cused on young people experiencing different levels of involvement in and exposure 
to violence. There is a concurrent need for the development of more sophisticated 
preventive approaches that are better informed by public health epidemiology, clini
cally well-conceptualized from a psychosocial point of view, and more culturally ap
PI'Ilpriate for the potential consumer. 

Effective violence prevention programs, like PACT and similar programs, are des
perately needed in our Nation's schools, where children in many communities are 
at alarmingly high risk of exposure to violence-as perpetrators, victims, and wit
nesses . 

. Thank you v~ry much for the opportunity to appear before you and share my 
VIews and expenence. 

Senator DODD. Thank you very much. 
Ms. Watts-Davis, that one long buzz you heard means there is 

another vote. But why don't you start, because I think I have about 
12 more minutes before the vote ends, and we may actually get 
through your testimony; and then I'll scoot and come back. 

Ms. WA'ITs-DAVIS. OK Basically, Senator, because I know that 
time is truly of the essence for all of us, you have all the material 
and so on about who Fighting Back is and whom we are funded 
by and aU those kinds of things, so I'm not going to go through 
that. But basically, what I want to do is to share with you one criti
cal point that I think is very essential to this. 

To all of these processes, whether it be whatever prevention pro
gram it is, I think it is inherent that at the Federal level occur 
what is successfully working at the local level, and that is the 
whole idea of community partnerships. 
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I say that, sir, because I can share with you that we, in literally 
14 months, went into the highest rime area of San Antonio, where 
we have the highest teen pregnancy rate in the country, all of those 
kinds of things-and we reduced crime by 52 percent, 52 percent 
in that period of time. 

We have what we call foot patrols, which are police officers who 
are buddied up· with neighborhood residents. This is a community 
that could not stand the police and vice versa. They literally have 
now formed a citizens police academy, and those officers get cook
ies, cakes, everything else when they are on the foot patrol, and 
they have deve10ped an intelligence network that is better than 
what they had in terms of gang and drug activity in high crime 
areas. 

The other outcomes, literally, we have improved the grades of the 
young people in our area, both grades and lessening of the absen
teeism rates, by over 20 percent. The other day, I was with one of 
the juvenile court Judges, and he said, "Beverly, I can't believe it. 
Young people commg from your tar,?et area have dropped by 40 
percent. What is it you all are doing? 

And I want to say this, sir, because the reason I think it is so 
important for us to focus on the community level is that we need 
for you all as a Federal Government to be our partners. I think 
during the past, there has been kind of an essence where grants 
are given out, and essentially it is the idea that you will do to us 
and for us, but not with us. I think it is really important that 
throughout allo(your funding cycles, whether it is HHS, Edu
cation, Justice, HUD, all of them are moving toward creating local 
partnerships. 

We have thousands now of coalitions across this country that are 
making a difference, street by street, neighborhood by neighbor
hood. That infrastructure within this country in my opinion is what 
is truly going to lead us out of the whole tide of drugs or violence 
or gangs or anything else that you deal with. 

So what I am asking-and this is outlined in there-is what Gov
ernor Kunin talked about--we talked about an interagency council 
on violence and a new and different type of funding package. And 
I will tell you, I am a master at grant writing, but I can also share 
with you-in fact, most of the community partnerships that were 
allocated in Texas, I wrote the grants for-but what I have seen 
communities do time and time again is that if I get a substance 
abuse prevention grant, then it's like going into the middle of a 
stream. I can only get so far; I still have the rest of the stream to 
cross, and there is no money with which to do that. 

So therefore, it's like always having a 12-foot wound, and I get 
a bandaid from the Government to fit part of the wound. The rest 
of the arm gets gangrene, and no matter what I did on this part, 
it dies as well. 

So what we'd like to see is that truly flexible funding package. 
I said this at the conference. I said, why can't we do this? It makes 
so much sense. And someone said, well, the bureaucrats in Wash
ington really won't do that. And I have to say to you all as our 
eleded leaders, I elected you, I elected my leaders; I did not elect 
bureaucrats. I want to see that we in fact really ber'n to do things 
that make sense. It is cost-effective at the local leve . 
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Literally, we had f.l Federal grant that carne in, and our commu
nity put up $13.7 million to a $3 million grant. And I actually had 
this Federal person say to me: "Do you all really want to match 
that? Do you want to put that in writing? Do you really want to 
do that?" And I said, "Absolutely, yes, and do you know why? Be
cause when you all leave here, by having this money on the table 
and saying we're going to cash match it, that me~ms that everybody 
in this community will buy into it. And when this program ends, 
we will still be here." 

Senator DODD. Yes, and it sustains you. It is taxpayers under
standitlg it at the local level. 

Ms. WATrs-DAVIS. That's right. It's investment. 
Senator DODD. If you don't understand it at the local level, some

one is going to try to kill it up here if there is no local basis of sup
port for it. 

Ms. WATTS-DAVIS. That's right. So I truly ask that you aU look 
at a pot of money and flexible funding plan1 because what it will 
do is it win allow a community-and I thinK communities should 
submit a comprehensive plan to you-you an look at the plan, and 
you are funding a myriad of things that really treat people holis
tically at the local level. It forces us to collaborate, it forces you to 
collaborate. It is cost-effective. It is efficient. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Watts-Davis follows:] 

PREPARED StATEMENT OF BEVERLY WA'M's-DAVIS 

TIfE NF.F.D FOn J\ CALL TO ACTION: VIOlENCE, SIJRSTANCE 
ABUSE AND lOST SENSE OIF COMMUNITY AND SAFETY 

A snapsfrot of almost any city In America will show 8 g,.owlng culture of 
violence, B unique blend of fluman snd envlronmentsl problems, 8 pervsslve 
and Increasing Isck of faith and trust In tl'8d/tlonal systems, and crippling 
racIsm snd Issues of diversify. Nelghborllood Is to msny Americans 8 place 
wflere feml/les are Imprisoned In tilelr homes, streets are not safe for play, 
houses of worshfp are locked, and schools are dangerous. 

More than half of 'he nation's domestic vIolence - murders, rapes, spouse 
and c/rlld abuse, csr and boating Rccldents - Is directly related to substance 
abuse. More tlmn half tire peopfe In jal/s and prisons have substance abuse 
problems. Violence related fo street drug trafficking has ferrorlzed whole 
communities lind tlrreafened tl7e safety of children and famflles In their own 
homes snd nolglrborlroods. Children are carryIng guns and Bre considered 
ssfe prey for recruitment as drug dealers. 

A desIre of AmerIcans Is to live In sale snd hes/tlry nefghborhoods. 
However, poverty, rsclsm, crIme, 'afled education systems, riSing 17ealth care 
costs, deterlorstlng neighborhoods and broken fsmllles are complex 
problems and overwhelming to most. Decision-making and solutions are 
often far removed from where the problems occur which Is In the 
neighborhood, schools, and In the home. A new and refreshing national 
effort Is needed to assist residents In restoring 8 sense of community, a 
sense of belonging, B sense of responsibility and, most Importantly, Ii hope 
and fslth tha' Its systems and government will be responsive and that the 
promise of government "by Bnd for" the people will come true. 

----------------------
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A natlona! effort which will Issue a call to action to schools, communIties, 
end neighborhoods Is needed. Federal priorities, structures and fundIng 
categories frequently do not energize and mobl/lze communities to work 
cooperatively to solve their own problems. Neither do they encourage 
communities to develop a common vision and mission, to strive for 
consensus or to call to action those groups and residents who are needed 
to buffd a sense of community and a sense of sllared responsibility and 
action. Federal funding streams often stand In the way of B community's 
earnest effort allc abl/lty to rise above diversity and "turf" Issues and to 
develop viable Bnd collective strategies. 

Federal funding Is needed wllich supports a belief In a community's ability 
~o create a harmony of purpose, determine Its prIorities and create 
Innovative, nontraditional and more effective solutions. 

A ;7rst step In tills national effort Is the development of a comprehensive, 
creative, alJd flexlbTe federal funding strategy which Issues a call to acllon 
to communities and neighborhoods and which allows cooperative, positive 
and aggressive action unencumbered by federal categories, models, or 
bureaucratic processes. 

It FI'VIF.·rOINT CAlL TO ACTION: CnEA HON OF A FEDERA1.. 
INTERAGENCY COUNCIL ON VIOLENCE AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE 

This Is a call to action to the following federal agencies to assist In tile 
rebuilding of a strong nation of safe and healthy youth, schools, 
communities and nelgllborhoods: United States Department of Education, 
United States Department of Health and Human ServIces, United States 
DepBltment of JustIce, United States Department of Housing Bnd Urban 
Development, and the Office of National Drug Control Policy. 

.. Form a Federallntp-ragency Council on Violence and Substance Abuse. 
The goal of this Interagency Council will be to facilitate a federal·level 
collaborative funding strategy which encourages and mobilizes 
traditIonal systems and community residents and organizations to 
cooperate In the development of Innovative approaclles and strategies 
9f the community and nelgllborllood level. ThIs Council will develop 
a new fundIng strategy and mechanism tllat will coordinate fundIng of 
programs based on community needs 8S outlined In 8 community plan. 
Funding based on a community plan will force collaboratIon at the 
local level. Valuable federal programs such as Drug Free Schools and 
Commul1ltes Partnerships, Center for Substance Abuse Community 
Partnerships, Hfgh Risk Youth Coalitions, Pregant and Post·Partum 
Coalitions and Communfcatlons Coalitions and tile Center for 
Substance Abuse Treatment of the US Department of Health and 
Human ServIces, Weed and Seed Community Coa/mons of the US 
Justice Department, Resfdent Councils developed ~hrougll the Drug 
Effmlnatlon programs of tile US Department of Housing and Urban 
Development, and tile Robert Wood Johnson Fighting Back Community 
Partners/lip projects should be Included due to the community 
Infrastructure and partnershIps developed. 
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• Create a parlnershlp with private foundatIons such 8S The Robert 
Wood Jolmson Foundation Bnd The National Fighting Back Pro'gram 
Office at Vanderbilt University, the Ford Foundation, Mott Foundation, 
snd other Foundations Wlllch fund substance abuse programs fe) gaIn 
tllelr assIstance In creating a pubflclprlvate parlners/llp to jbetter 
address the growIng problems of violence and substance lIbuse 
affecting our nation's youth, schools, communities and nelghborh17ods. 

.. Develop and Implement It National TraIning Program to Improve the 
skllfs of communities In areas of problem-solving, moblllzaC/on, and 
advocacy. Thfs traInIng would provide the framework for bufldlng the 
local c(lpaclty to administer a new comprellens/ve, creative and flexIble 
federal funding package whIch addresses a "continuum of servIces" 8S 

It relales fo Ihe problems of youlb, violence and substance abuse. 
ThIs training wll/ enable a community to exercise lis power to solve Its 
own problems with assistance from 'be Federal Government as Its 
"parlner". TI1ls will also prevent communllles from becomIng 
dependent on the government to "fix" local problems and encourage 
Innovative, community-based and community-driven solutions that are 
culturally sensitive, relevant, appropriate and responsive. 

• Create a parlnershlp with prIvate and public organIzations such as the 
Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, TI1e Nat/anal Fighting Back 
Program Office, Join Together, Community Anti-Drug Coalition of 
America (CADCA), Coalitions Against Substance Abuse (CASA), and 
Partnersllip for a Drug Free America (PDF A) and federally-funded 
traInIng organIzations such as PacIfiC Institute for Research and 
Evaluation, Macro, and the Circle to develop a comprehensive training 
program. TI1ese and other organizations could collaborate on the 
development of 8 community training desIgn whIch could be 
Implemented by trainIng contractors whIch already receive federal 
funding for this type of traIning • 

., Jointly host 8 National Interagency Conference on Violence and 
Substance Abuse which brIngs communltles together to share 
collaborative and Innovative strategies. 

• Create a comprehensive, flexIble funding package for capable 
communltfes and neighborhoods which are wl/llng Bnd ready to lessen 
the problems of youth, violence and substance abuse In schools and 
the neighborhood. 

THE NA nOHAL FIGHTING BACK /EXPERIENCE IN COMMUNITIES 

Tire National FlgMlng Bacle Inltfatlve was funded by The Roberl Wood Johnson 
Foundation in 1989. In a unique call for proposal to cltfes of moderate Size, The 
Foundation Invested In a belle( thElI communltfes can develop the most effective 
solutions for reducing the demand for alcohol and other drugs. Through 8 flexible 
funding strategy, communltles were asked to come together In unprecedented 
ways to develop Innovative and nontraditional approac/les. More that 700 cltles 
responded to the request by attending a bidders conference at Vanderbilt 
University and more that 320 cities submitted applications. TI1rough a vet}' 
competitive two-year planning process, the (0110 wing (ourleen communities were 
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selected for five-year Implementation grants: San Anionlo, TX; Columbia, SC; Little 
Rock, ARj Kansas City, MSj Northwest New Mexlcoj OaMand, Vallejo and Santa 
Barbam, CAj Milwaukee, WSj Washington, D.C.; Worcester, MAj New Haven, CNj 
Charlotte, NCj and Newark, NJ. A Naf{onBI Flgl1tlng Back Program Office at 
Vanderbfft University was created to oversee the fourteen community-wide 
sfrategles. Aft/IOUgh It Is too soon to predIct success for tile Nat/anal Flglltlng 
Back InTtlat/ve, several poInts can be made about the community-focused approach 
taken by The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation: 

* Substance abuse, youth violence, and crIme are among the top three 
problems facIng cities. In a LeadershIp Forum of mayors and key decIsion
makers in tIle fourteen Fighting Back communities In March, 1993, 
community leaders stated that subsfance abuse was central to other leading 
problems SUCII as crIme, youth vIolence, economic development, 
deterIoration of neighborhoods, Inadequate education systems, and rIsing 
health care costs. 

* Wilen cmes and communities are given an opportunity and an Incentive to 
work cooperatIvely, diverse community groups can come together around a 
common vision and can achieve consensus on priorities and strategies. 

* When given a flexible funding package, communftfes can and will develop 
Innovative and creat/ve solutions. 

* An Integration of human service approacfles, education, basIc services, (I.e., 
community pollclng, neIghborhood revitalizatIon, economIc development) and 
resIdent act/on Is possIble at the community and neIghborhood level and 
early resulls are Impressive. 

* An Investment In whore communltfes and nelghborlloods will encourage 
cooperation, Innovation, Bnd sense of communUy prIde and spirit when 
traditional federal Investments In agencIes and services often do not. 

* When gIven "le 0PPol1unlty, communitIes will develop fhelr o v.. -';';'unlque 
strategy which often does not fit national models. 

* Racism and Issues of dIversity can be lessened through strong resident 
Involvement In neIghborhood-focused approaches. 

* Tradftlonal systems £?n cllange and become more responsive to residents 
when systems are not encumbered by funding restrlctfons and processes. 

* FBithln government and otller systems can be restored wilen residents Bre 
dIrectly Involved In finding solullons and when strategIes Eire developed 
close to home. 

EXPECTED RESUL T9 FROM THIS CALL TO ACTION 

* A federally-assisted call to action to schools, communities, neighborhoods and residents 
to wO'rk cooperatively to stop violence and reduce substance abuse In our nation's cities. 

* Encouragement and assistance to communities to Integrate schools, traditional systems_ 
and resident action at the neighborhood level to create healthy and safe communities 

L--__________________________________________________ ___ 
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Encouragement and asslslance to communllles to Integrate tradlllonal "human service" 
approaches with "basic· city services such as community policing, neighborhood 
revitalization, and economic development at the neIghborhood level. 

Unprecedented Involvement of the whole communIty In a collective vision and 
development of strategIes. 

SlImulallon of Innovallve and nontradillonal approaches. 

SlImulatlon of cooperallort among systems and residents. 

The enabling of schools, communIty, and neighborhood resIdents to exercise power. 

The restoration of a sense of community, a sense of responslblllly, a harmony of purpose 
and a sense of hope and pride among residents. 

More cost-effective, comprehensIve, and responsive federal approaches to community 
problem solvIng. 

The restoration of faith that government and lis systems can and will respond. 

The rebuilding of safe and healthy neighborhoods - one neIghborhood at a time. 

CoMPREHENSIVE DRUG PREVENTION SrRATEGIES 

INITIATING A COl\ll\lUNITV-WIDE PREVENTION EFFORT 

Th. 'U"'<1 r",un. COnn"n Ih, pr«rdin= ~lJnl". ConllllllniU .. rtpotled thaI the rollowlna "" .. en" lIJId IMu .. 
tllntribultd to tniU:.UnR 1: tommunUywldt JlftnnUon tIton: 

'",ol.""enl or. dtorlsm."c '"dl.ldtl!l' 

rrt:'l.~ure rrom "ithin the commurtity 

A ",.Iusl"d uen! \'.1., dt:llh of • leen who ltad been mITln, und ... the Influence of Illcoho! or other druz') 

Th. recommend.tlo", concernl", the 'n'tI.tlon of • communJlrwld. preTention effort cen!ued on Ih. following pain": 

'nchulon of .n croup. 'n 'nltl ... ,'ep. 

Co"!lUon hulldlnR 

Community lLua'Q11wt 

Plonnlne 

INCLUSION 

Sen ... ) quos,l"", h ... .ruen ahoul Inclw'on, 

Whal hopp'", If nol all IT.up, .... Included In the InltJ'" plcrutlnC? 

C.n Ih. ~roup hrln/( olh, ... n bonrd OS the lnitlal IToup «:OIl",. tho.t.om. mar nollta •• bw\ Included? 

l\fl1"it e't'eryone work 6n the SAme proJeds? 

COALITION BUILDING 

COMMUNlTY ASSESSMENT 
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PLANNING 

The steP! In pl.nnln~ are .. rollo",,: 

DeTClopll1g • shnred .Ision CIhb Include! I phtlO!ophr !!:Itemenl. A mission .!:Itemenl b then d ... loped I! • "., 
10 rnlt... the .Islon.) 

AtcUrateJr deftninc ",hue 10u Ire naw 

DcJ1nil1~ nnd de,clnplng sleps 10 ,el rrom "hOI' 10U are 10 where ,ou want 10 be, I ... , the rulon CIIt .. wI!1 be 
long·and ,hort·term ,o.b with m=ble objedhe!.) 

Ddermlnln, nrsl lellom. 

E .. IU:1l1nl. modU,I",. Imp""ln,. and addlnr 10 the oncino! pIon 

COMMUNITY AWARENESS 

PROVIDING LEADERSHIP 

Leader bas own agenda or vision. 

Le~der est.1blishes Identity by taking 
stand(s) and solicits support of people for 
st~nd(s). 

Mark of success Is shown by carrying 011t 
stand: me:ms of success is demonstrated by 
skillful interaction with people. 

Process involves responding to traditional 
idea of leader and providing solutions, 
security, and meaning. 

Repeated success of lender increnses 
dependency on leader and weakens 
constituents; ability to face, deftne, and 
solve problems. 

Leader is successful in situntions where the 
problem and solution (technical ftx) are 
easily defined and available (e.g., 
Infection-antibiotic). Leader does all tbe 
work. 

Lender accepts people' s e~pectntion 
(conventional wisdom) that the leader can 
ftx things for them. 

Lendership M a position is exercised by 
person in authority. 

Leader facilitates move from current state 
of affairs (as assessed/defined by tbe 
group) to one that is better (as envisioned 
by the group). 

Leader sees a stand ns a tool for engaging 
the people in doing work. 

Leader facilitates sorting out values and 
points of view on complex issues. 

Process Involves mobilization of a group's 
resources to do work. * (Face, define, and 
resolve its problems.) 

Actions serve as catalysts of work, rather 
than solutions to problems. 

When a problem Is not well deftned and 
the solution is unclear, the group (relevant 
community of interest) must do the work 
of defining and solving. 

Leader goes against this expectation. 
Adjustments in people's attitudes are 
necessary. 

Lendership is a fUDction or activity thnt 
can be exercised at once by several people 
in various positions of authority. 
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l\fAlNfAINING TIlE MOl\-IENfUM 

COl\ll\lUNICATION - l\I:my different techniques I1re Involved In malnlnlnlng the 
momentulII of a cornnlUnlly prevention system afier the Initial phase; the follolvlng ones 
were most frequently reported: 

Holding regular coalition meetings 

Providing training and education 

Generating tommunity support 

1I0iding community-wide meetings nnd conferences 

Holding retreats 

Sponsoring activities 

ONGOING RECRUITJ\.IENf 

ORGANIZATIONAL rROCESS ISSUES - The system should provide for the 
organizational needs of the effort by: 

Providing a connict resolution mechanism to resolve turf struggles, other power 
struggles, and communication Issues 

Clc:trly defining roles and responsibilities 

OutlIning the p'rocess for defining problems and maklng people aware of process. 

ONGOING PLANNING 

PERSONAL CARE 

TRAINING AND TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE - Training nnd technlc-.'!I nsslslnnc(' have 
heen ullllzed by mnny oC Ihe COlllll1Unlties surveyed to help maintain the momentum oC 
the prevention system. The major types of training nre: 

Prevention educo'ltlon for school slnrr 

Dnslc education on AOD use for the general public 

Prevention education for parents 

Prevention edut:.Jtion Cor teens 
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ADDITIONAL STRATEGIES - Some final recommendations for maintaining 
momentum Include the following: 

Keep the public Informed: publicize results and successes, but avoid 
exaggeration. 

Anticipate the future political climate, because It may affect the community 
prevention system. 

C~lebrate successes and plan some type of major annual event. 

Aclmo\vledge participation of key Individuals, resources, and target audiences 
and systems. 

Ensure adequnte resources through a variety of funding sources. (Resources will 
be discussed In a latcr section.) 

De open to feedback and willing to modify strategies and activities. 

Contlnue nsses~mcnt, c\'ahmtion, and fecdhack concerning progmm needs Bnd 
lendershlp. Additional Information on this topic Is provided In the section 
"Assessing tbe Impact or Prevention Efforts." 

PROBLEM AREAS 

WITTIlN A SYSTE~f 

WonnoUon 

n ... lopmenl or lir. skills 

. Cr."Uon or .II.un:IU ... 

lnl1uendn~ or policy 

Cullurn! promoUon 

Crisis pr .. ..,Uon 

II\lPLEI\lEN11NG ACTIVITIES 

GUIDES FOR cnOOSING PREVENTION AcnVITIES 

ruSK FACTORS 

RESILIENCY FACTORS 

DEVELOPMENTAL STAGES 

LESSONS FROM PREVENTION PROGRAMS 

LessOn! rrom succes.~rul "rogf"'2J1U~ 

Pul nosl Wnr nosl 

mRh·rlsk. Iw-d 10 re:!ch peopl. will nol no& 10 ,our progr:un Jusl bCClll15e you Opat your doors, 

Th..." r. • compr.hensl,. llrT:Iy or sonic .. , 

Access 10 sonic", r. ""1 and direcL 
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5!nIT m ... t know thd. dl..,ts. 

R"",l1rU:I mml be concenlnW; an .n""le pr.lranl IJ likely to be Illelfa:lh .. 

Onl, risk and ...,lIIene, r.tlors that CUI be clunJrd should be larEoW. 

InfenenUolt .tatU .... 1, and b susWnrd. 

Tbe rOCU'l of prornms n:IrTOws as 10ulh .d old .... 

The<e an slAblt, Clrin, .dults rol. modeIJ and SUfTOgnte pll1enl1. 

The .. Ienl .f p ...... W I",ohemenll" child and .dolesce.nt pro"""",,. 

In,.hemenl of the school slslem Is • put of aIm .. t .. ...,. succe:ssful program. 

Errecth. school based p"' .. nllon prognuns hu. allrlbule:s lfutt ",a1 b. ,."ornJlzable to other .. III ..... 

5!nIT are worthl of ""'I and re:specl. 

50tt ... de.,..,d! on naUlUnl and tralnl .... commUted .!nIT. 

A hIgh le,d of prnrrnm slruclurt hi .. beut conslstenlll rdolod I, prognm elf""lI,en .... 

En,lronmenllll pollCI th.....,~es CUI slgnlncnnlly alTecl p""enllon pro,nun oulcomes. 

(LESSONS mOM UNSUCCESSfUL rREVENTJON rROGRAMS) 

CONCLUSION 

FUNDING 

A .n~sh.t InlenCllUon will produte bnmedlato suctes.dullf the righl scheme CUI be found. 

Whaler .... ork! ror mIddle-<! .... peoplo .hould work ror .. ...,.bodl. 

Ir only SOllleonO wero 'mort enough 10 do'lso tho righl l"tenU,es, Dr IIle ri~hl m.,ic.,1 'Dmoll,in" II could 
all bo done !nexpcnshdy •• 0lulloltS ..J1b.ul .. ain.., mlr.ades lfutl chantio oultomes wlthoul cosl to th. 1lIxp., .... 
Slnoplo o~uc.Uonol prog"'", c11:111~e b"" .. lo"" (To 1100 cDnlnry, 11001 m.,lnor .... 110. odd! lfutl 
prngr.un pnrtlelponts will m. nliellsub,,,,"c ... ) 

I':utrtl (nfohrnltut prot!I-;1Jrt$t "Just 5:'11 No' club!, n1:t'i.' merUa. t:utlpalgns. and ncU.U,. progr:utlS are 
effectlTe "b<n pl.,lded alo"o. (Wlthoul .g~rr<Sl,e oulr""ch .nd cD,"pr.hensh. pr .. entlDn·lnl<nenIiDn 
IcU,IIi.,., tI"",o popular prDRr2fIt! aener:tlly do nol show IOU"" elfec:t on hlgh·risk, Iw-d·to·r .. "" y.ullos 
and rll1nilles.) 

Allem.U,o p' og,"n" 11,,1 r"g.g_you,h In nQ"dru~ retrr~lIon:tl .cll,llIes pr.,enl "'cnhol ond other dru& 
\1'e. (Allcn"tho prngl""" lI,ollroth ure ,WIIJ .nd lfutllndude AOD use pr .... llon messages may I" 
rocl 11. .... d",lrnbl. errecl .n m. {Tobler U86}. 

An elf ... u .. prng .. "m c:on bo rcpli""lod and diluled .1 Ih. $0"'0 Unoe. (Thue .re poltrrrul pressures 10 
dto;.~rct a succe'iSfn1 rn0E:rrun nud ~clect ont p:Jrt to be rontiuucd tn tsQtnUon or In rC'ptiale a program In a 
n,,' ... WIIC. Th. mn,t ,u«"",rul pratUces do nol lond tI">1\'ohes to mechnnic:ll or e.en npld Innsr .. 
rrom one $dUna: to another. 

Thero 2f. toother,p'DOr alnltulUfltS ore no mDr. pD5.Slblt lhan cDmmunlty·proor or people-proor 
pn>enuns /n Inl 1I0rd or human s ... lces. 

BUaOING RESOURCES 

Found:ollons 

• CDrpo",lIoltS 

Chit .< ~Ite .l1tml""U .... ' 

Loc:ll, Stale, and I'eder:tlCDfernments 

l.ql1J1.II'e and sped.1 approprillloltS 

In.!gnd aonlribullons (radlllles. lood!, senl"", 
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HUMAN CArITAL 

Low ... forument personntl 

Collrg. and unherslty .'ud..,,, and f.culfy 

Vo1unt~ 

Youlh 

SenIor ClUuns 

VISTA (Volunl ..... In Stt-vlu to Amerlco) wD'k .... 

EI.ded omdoJ.s 

lJeoJ!h and menl:ll heoJ!h.personntl 

p.....,,, 
Sdtools 

EthnIc and rodol ori.,,!z!Itlom 

GENERAL RECOMMENDATIONS 

C,,", oul a,.llteI1ess cunp.lcm and Inltlate Ioc:aJ ownenhlp.bulldlnc .lntegi .. 10 help .ecure support. 

Eneoura~ •• ruppoo1, Ind. If po<rlbl •• f.dlllate eoordll1!1led tlToN amo", Feder:oJ. SuI. and loa! lum. 

EJubll,h I l'1!SQurceo commltlee In In,,,,Ucaleln·ldnd $enl ... , InaInlnc. and lechnlcal asslsUner. 

n. ..,..,IU,e 10 ,.rlOl11 I..,lmlol ... IsUne. need> In dlrr .. enl .lnC" of doye/opm",,!. 

Make run !here ls • P"""'" .f ItttJunuhnlly raudlUne) for all ,""ourceo. 

Do nol .... trlc:I lhIn1dnC and drturu. E:tIIIJIln. all ''''0""", pDMlbllitl... n. atIlh .. 

Do n~' be arnold 10 bear "No." Role-play reques" .. a port of InaInlng. 

Knn" ~ ft.,ly"u 'N' ft.<klng fo,. n .. e ",e/I ... lobllshed loals. pI.".. budge". and tlm. lin... Identify ' .. OUl .. ", 
Network. Do JOur homework. 

G31n co",munlty Icctpf2nce and mdor3emenl rrom key conununUr le:1dus to Icaue t't!IOUf'C.f:.1 ror prornun 
mnlnfennnte. 

D .. rlnp poller .. IIt,,1 .wpport the Inl<Y, ... Unn of p, .. enllnn Inlo .:<I.lIng .y<lcnI3. Ine/udln, education and heoJ!h 
cor. (dndn",. num: ••• odal wo,kers. and p.ycboloRIsIs). In Ihe tr."tmenl nelwork. 

Study (h. 'onnrct .. f·ln(c .... IIs."'. and ,nnslder ",(.bll,hln, pollel .. rccordl"", fundln~ .our,e< b,!ore due/opine • 
fnndlng rlon. Thl. would Inelude esl:>bllshlnr a poll,y on potential support from !he (ob.ceo or a1eoholl. 
be,ernge Industry. 

ASSESSING TIlE Il\lPACT OF PREVENTION EFFORTS 

EV ALUATION APPROACHES AND PROGRAl\1 DEVELOPI\IENT 

FORMAL RESEARCH 

MONITOR,ING AND ACCOUNTABILITY 

PROGRAM SELF-ASSESSI\IENT 



57 
DEVELOPING PARTNERSIlIPS: 

COOPERATION, COORDINATION, AND COLLABORATION 

A number of the communities surveyed reported notable examples of organizational cooperation, 
evidenced by 

Sharing resources, facilities, and volunteers. 

Conducting programs and activities. 

Cosponsoring conferences and meetings 

Sharing training and education 

Some of the problems reported that have indicated a lack of cooperation include 

Turf fights and competition for credit 

Philosophical differences 

Denial or lack of awareness or denial 

Personality or attitude differences 

Competition for scarce resources 

Short-term interest only 

Conillct of business or religious values with effort 

This section identifies the processes that, when put into action, will facilitate partnership 
development. 

Process for coope?tion, coordination, and coUaboration must do the foUowing: 

Develop ongoing mechanisms for maintaining positive working relationships, team 
building, conillct resolution, and networking. (This may include requesting technical 
assistance or training from resources outside the community.) 

Plan for and be sensitive to barriers such as turf issues and denial. (These issues can be 
ameliorated by finding and cultivating common ground among the organizations.) 

Develop a means to formally and clearly identify roles and responsibilities. 

Take time to foster a sense of trust and credibility among the programs through open, 
regular communication and tearn-building activities. 

Encourage the consolidation of shared resources to maximize them and decrease potential 
duplication of effort. 

Encourage speaking with one voice and communicating a shared vision. 

Collaboration results in a power that is a legitimate tool for social change. Remember to use 
peer pre3sure and the strength and momentum of the group to encourage participation. 
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Her~ are two more concrete suggestions: 

Conduct an assessment of community resources and publish a manual that includes a 
description of organizations and contact persons. (This resource manual can also help 
your community Identify gaps in services. The information will help the community 
establish a common mission statement, policies, and procedures.) 

Investigate, secure, and nurture formal and informal alliances such as volunteers and 
professionals; public and private; national, State, and local; and youth and adult. 

CONSUMER El\'IPO"VERMENT 
"PUTTING OUR MONEY WHERE OUR .MOUTH IS" 

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL - San Antonio Fighting Back 
believes that the solutions to many community problems are 
located within the community. Oftentimes service providers 
will do "to and for the community" but seldom "with" the 
community. Therefore, San Antonio Fighting Back decided to 
take a big risk and truly empower the community to solve its 
own problems by providing funding to community groups to 
propose programs to address community needs. 

This past month San Antonio Fighting Back began the process 
of allocating $200,000 to $400,000 to grassroots and 
community based organizations to develop programs and other 
relevant trainings to increase the capacity of the community to 
solve its own problems. All barriers were removed that 
would exclude participation in this funding process including 
conducting a grant writing and proposal development training 
simultaneously with the explanation of the RFP process. Over 
190 people participated in tIus community workshop because 
they felt that San Antonio Fighting Back is willing to "put 
their money where their mouth is." 

In addition to allocating dollars, San Antonio Fighting Back 
will provide technical assistance to the organizations or groups 
that are funded to increase their capacity to serve the 
community and become 
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COMMUNITY-FOCUSED STRATEGIi:S 

• Cultural enhancement programs 

• Orientation to community ser~ices 

• Rites of passage 

• ~ositive, non-drug using youth g~ou~s .. 

III Community service activities 

• Community media education activities 

• .safe haven activities 

• Mentoring· 

SCHOOL-RELATED· STRATEGIES 

• School teaching reform/cooperative 
education . 

III School alcohol and drug policy activities 

III Academic tutoring and homework support 
activities . 

III Educational expectations activities 

• Ombudsman/advocate 
FAMILY-RELATED STRATEGIES 

" Family therapy' 

• Family skills training 

• Play therapy 

• Parent training programs 

• Parent involvement 
programs 
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SUCCESSFUL PROGRAMs 

A broad spectrum of services is offered to cover 
the multiple needs of clients. 

Program structures and staff are flexible, so that 
tile individual needs of clients are met. 

An ecological approach is used for helping high
-risk children that recognizes the Influences of the 
family and surrounding socioeconomic and 
physical environments. 

Services provided are coherent, accessible, and 
easy to use. 

Barriers of cost, culture, language, an inadequate 
transportation are .eliminated • these hindrances 
prevent many poor people from getting the help 
they need. 

Staff members care about clients, hal'f~ the time 
to· provide Intensive help, and are able to win 
clients' . trust. 

CULTURAL SENSITIVITY CHECKLIST 

In designing drug prevention programs/activities, have you 

_ Identified the major cultures that exist In the community? 

_ Invited the participation of representatives Irom these different cultures? 

_ presented learning opportunities for the coalition to become knowledgeable 
about particular cultures? (cultural literacy) 

_ examined the attilude and app,'oac:h of coalition members toward persons 
of different cultures? (cultural sensltlvily) 

_ designed programming/activities that will meet the needs of particular 
cultures? (cultural relevancy) 
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POINTS TO CONSIDER REGARDING ENHANCED CULTURAL SENSITIVITY: 

- Drug education materials should be culturally appropriate. 

• Educators from that culture should have /,nput Into program/activities design 
and delivery. 

• The family should be Included In activities recognizing the role of the extended 
family, differences In husband/wife and family relationships, and malelfemale 
rules. 

• Drug-free prevention activities should take Into account such things as 
economic conditions, literacy level. transportation needs. child care needs. and 
religious affiliation. 

o The prevention program must Identity the political structure of the community 
and the ethnic group served. 

o The community must "own" the problem and the program. The target 
population must define ·who they are" and Identity needs and resources that 
exist within the community. 

- The overall plan developed by the community coalillon should Identify the 
people served and should renect the values of these cultures. 

- Program design should accept the cultural world view of the community. 
Celebrate the wisdom and knowledge of the culture in the program. Recognize 
that the thought pa!lems. beliels. and attitudes may be different. but are 
Important and therefore Innuence the way the community views problems and 
address solutions. 

o Places where meetings/activities are held must be ones In whlt"h ul!\eren\ 
cultures are comfortable. Initial comfort level can be enhanced by QHmlc art 
that reflects Ihe positive aspects 01 the culture. and by staff that reflects the 
culture and community being served. 

o Every effort should be made to provide programs/acllvitles within the 
neighborhood. If this Is not possible. then care must be taken to make sure 
that participants are comfortable gOing to another location. 

- "".H*~~*~** Volunteers should reflect the culture of the neighborhood where 
they work. 

Recognize that dilferences within and between cultures Is Important. Accept 
the fact that cultural differences exist and affect the delivery and acceptance 
of prevention programs. 

o Recognize that the dignity of a person Is not separate from the dignity of 
his/her race/culture or the people within that cultural community. 
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Senator DODD. I'm going to accuse you of collaborating with 
Henry Cisneros in a minute. 

Ms. WATI's-DA VIS. He is a good friend. 
Senator DODD. I sit on the Committee on Banking, and Henry 

comes before us-he's an old friend of mine-and he has the same 
message. And I must just tell you that in the Clinton administra
tion, HUD and Labor and Education are coming together, and they 
are really making a concerted effort in understanding what has 
been a patchwork approach rather than what I call a seamless gar
ment kind of approach. While it is different departments here, it's 
a waste of money to have a lot of efforts go on when there isn't the 
kind of coordination, and there isn't the entirety of a community, 
using "community" in the most generic definition of the word, the 
community of Washington as well as the community of San Antonio 
working together. 

Ms. WATI's-DAVIS. That's right. . 
Senator DODD. So it is critically important. 
I'll vote and come right back, and we'll finish up with you, Tom. 

I apologize. Hopefully, this is the last vote. 
[Recess.] 
Senator DODD. Tom. 
Ms. WATTS-DAVIS. Senator, after my colleague finishes, I did 

want to come back and make a couple more points-when we fin
ish. 

Senator DODD. Go ahead, Tom. 
Mr. RODERICK. Senator Dodd, I very much appreciate the oppor

tunity to testify before you today. 
You have heard a lot of stories today. I am going to begin with 

a true story about three young people whom I'll call Yvette, San
dra, and Johnny. 

It begins with gossip. Yvette hears that Sandra and Johnny are 
saying things behind her back. As the days go by, the tension rises. 
There is whispering, rolling of eyes, angry looks in the hallway. 
Then Yvette decides to take the matter into her own hands. She 
shows up at Sandra's house on Saturday with a knife and some 
friends to back her up. 

On Monday, when the girls come to school, stories of the incident 
spread quickly and reach some of the school's trained peer medi
ators. Yvette and Sandra agree to mediation. After a 2-hour session 
with the student mediators, the girls work through their conflict, 
which they discover had a lot to do with some misunderstandings 
deliberately sown by a mutual "friend." 

Yvette and Sandra will never be best friends, but the violence 
has been avoided, and this particular issue has been settled for 
good. . 

Now, the student mediators who helped Yvette and Sandra are 
participants in the Resolving Conflict Creatively Program, a col
laborative effort of my organization, Educators for Social Respon
sibility, and the New York City Public Schools. 

The Resolving Conflict Creatively Program is a comprehensive 
program in conflict resolution and intercultural understanding for 
grades K through 12. It began in 1985, with 20 teachers from three 
schools in Brooklyn. It now involves 2,000 teachers and 50,000 
youngsters from 120 schools throughout New York City. And our 
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work is being piloted in four other school systems outside of New 
York-Anchorage, AL; New Orleans; Vista, CA, and South Orange
Maplewood, NJ. 

The Resolving Conflict Creatively Program is one of the largest 
school-based conflict resolution programs in the country, and it is 
part of a growing movement that seeks to educate a generation of 
young people in creative nonviolent problem-solving. 

The core of the program is intensive training and support for 
teachers as they give classroom lessons in conflict resolution and 
intercultural understanding to their students, based on a curricu
lum that we have developed. And we work closely with school ad
ministrators and parents to help them learn alternatives to vio
lence, and in many schools, we also run peer mediation programs. 

School violence generally happens between people who know 
each other. Arguments that could be solved peaceably can turn 
deadly when the participants lack some essential tools-expressing 
your feelings without putting the other person down; listening well; 
negotiating; appreciating differences. These are tools that the Re
solving Conflict Creatively Program tries to provide. 

The program's positive impact has been indicated in initial as
sessments conducted by Metis Associates, an independent evalua
tor. Teachers reported fewer fights, less verbal abuse, and more 
caring behavior on the part of their students. 

Just this week, we got wonderful news that we'll be able to do 
a much more extensive evaluation of the program with the help of 
a grant from the Centers for Disease Control. While there is a 
great deal of anecdotal evidence that teaching young people conflict 
resolution skills makes a difference, the existing scientific evidence, 
as Rodney Hammond said, is scanty. We hope our evaluation study 
will help change this and provide a wealth of data for policymakers 
and practitioners. 

But while we wait for that data-and our study is a 3-year 
study-we don't have the luxury of doing nothing. There is already 
more than enough anecdotal evidence that these programs work, 
and so it is very important that the Federal Government and the 
private foundations continue to support promising work in this 
field. 

So we are very pleased that tile Safe Schools Act has been intro
duced, and with your support for it, and especially with the aspects 
of the bill that emphasize preventive activity such as peer medi
ation and classroom instruction in conflict resolution. 

As the Federal Government begins to get involved and seeks 
ways to make schools safer and healthier learning places for our 
young people, there are a few things that I would like you to keep 
in mind from my experience in the field over the last 8 years. 

The first is-and this is sometimes the hardest thing for us to 
get across to school officials and funders-bringing conflict resolu
tion into schools is a painstaking and labor-intensive job. It in
volves changing teachers' attitudes about conflict and how to deal 
with it, because the adults have to model the skills that they are 
trying to teach to the children. Both teachers and students need a 
lot of practice and constant reinforcement once they have learned 
the skills, and school administrators need to be committed to the 
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programs, fully trained and involved themselves in the conflict res
olution program. 

What this means is that you can't sort of parachute conflict reso
lution into a school. It requires resources and time, and it requires 
change on all levels. Adults have to change, students have to 
change, and the institution of the school needs to change. This 
means a generous amount of training for teachers. Our introduc
tory courses are 25 hours long, and we have consultants who visit 
the teachers throughout the year to help them put the program 
into effect in their classrooms. 

Of course, we know that money is tight, but as other people have 
pointed out, the cost of a conflict resolution program is small com
pared certainly with the human cost of picking up the pieces after 
a violent incident, but also as Madeleine Kunin said, the monetary 
cost of hospital bills and legal fees and costs of incarceration. 

So that is my first point, that bringing conflict resolution into 
schools is painstaking, labor-intensive, and we need to provide the 
resources to do it right. 

The second point is that conflict resolution is not only for so
caned high-risk youth. These are skills we all need as citizens of 
a democratic society; whether we live in the suburbs or the city, 
whether we grow up to be a factory worker or President of the 
United States, these are essential skills. We all work in groups in 
our workplaces, with people who are different from ourselves; we 
live in families; all places where conflict is part of life and where 
conflict resolution skills are vital. 

Conflict resolution is a critical skill for all citizens in a democ
racy, especially one to which the entire world is looking for leader
ship. We all need to be better at hearing others' needs, at negotiat
ing, and at looking for win-win solutions. And we all need to make 
the commitment to play an active role as peacemakers in whatever 
area we can, whether it is in Congress or in our homes or in our 
cities. 

For all these reasons, conflict resolution should be at the core of 
what we are teaching all of our children-not an add-on or a 
sidelight. If every child in the United States grew up learning these 
lessons, it would mean a lot less suffering and a lot more fun for 
everybody, not only in this country but all over the world. 

The third point is that public-private collaborations work. The 
Resolving Conflict Creatively Program has flourished in part be
cause it is a collaboration of a public agency, the New York City 
Public Schools, and a nonprofit organization, Educators for Social 
Responsibility. 

Our experience is that school systems need outside expertise to 
prepare their staffs to teach these new skills and ideas to students. 
And by the way, the ESR has also been able to raise a lot of private 
money to sort of supplement the public funds and make the pro
gram really work. 

Community-based organizations have played a crucial role as vi
sionaries and practitioners in this national movement for non
violent conflict resolution. And as the Federal Government gets 
more involved, please don't leave us out of the planning. Commu
nity-based organizations have a tremendous amount of experience, 
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insight and expertise to contribut.e w shaping public policy in this 
field. 

Finally, I just want to say what we all know, that the school
based conflict resolution programs are not panaceas. On the basis 
of my experience teaching coilflict resolution in the schools for the 
past 8 years, I have come to the conclusion that nonviolent conflict 
resolution is a skill and a way of life that every child should learn 
in school. But it is important to see these programs for what they 
are. They are educational programs whose primary focus is not pre
venting crime, because most of our young people are not going to 
grow up to be criminals, but giving aU of our young people life 
skills essential for citizens in a democracy. 

These programs are not panaceas for reducing violence in school 
or out. The root causes for violence in the United States include the 
easy availability of handguns, the loss of many decent-paying blue
coUar jobs and their replacement with low-level service jobs or no 
jobs at all, Federal policies that have cut programs and squeezed 
institutions that provided some measure of hope in inner city 
neighborhoods, and schools that are too large and too anonymous, 
and the glorification of mayhem in the movies and on television. 
All those things are root causes of violence. 

Conflict resolution programs cannot be seen as substitutes for 
schools that work or for a society that respects its young people re
gardless of their race or class. 

When I visit schools and meet with student mediators, I am often 
deeply moved by their stories. They openly share their frustra
tions-and there are many, for being a peacemaker is no easier for 
a child than for an adult. They also talk with pride about how they 
have helped two angry friends become friends again, or how they 
have used their skills at home when their parents were arguing, 
or how they have internalized the mediation process and begun to 
use it on themselves when they get into conflicts. They are doing 
their part to create a world where respect and civility is more pos
sible, and they need and deserve our full support. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Roderick follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TOM RoDERICK 

It started with gossip. Yvette heard that Sandra and Johnny were saying things 
about her behind her back. In the hallway there were angry looks, whispers, ru
mors. Then Yvette decided to set: she showed up at Sandra's building on Saturday 
armed with a knife and several friends to back her up. 

On Monday, when the girls came to school, stories of the incident spread quickly, 
reaching some of their school's trained ~r mediators. Yvette and Sandra agreed 
to mediation. After a two-hour session WIth the student mediators, the girls worked 
through their conflict, which they discovered had much of its source in misunder
standings deliberately sown by a mutual "friend." Yvette and Sandra will never be 
best friends, but violence was avoided, and this particular issue was settled, for 
~od. . 

The student mediators who helped Yvette and Sandra (not their real names) are 
participants in the Resolving CoDllict Creatively Program (RCCP), a collaborative 
effort of Educators for Social Responsibility and the New York City Public Schools. 

The Resolving Conflict Creatively Program is a comprehensive K-12 program in 
conflict resolution and intercultural understandinj{. It lilgan in 1985 with 20 teach
ers from three schools in Brooklyn's Community School District 15. After three-and
a-halfxears of careful development in District 15, the Program began to e~and to 
other New York City school districts. During the 1992-93 school year, the Program 
involved 2,000 teachers and 50,000 youngsters from 120 schools throughout New 



66 

York City. Our work is also being piloted by four school systems outside of New 
York City: Anchora~~ Alaska; New Orleans, Louisiana; Vista, California; and South 
Orange-Ma"plewood, .New Jersey. . 

One of the largest school-based conflict resolution programs in the country the 
Resolving Conflict Creatively Program is part of a growing movement that seeks to 
educate a generation of young people in creative, nonviolent ways of dealing with 
conflict. 

At the core of our program is intensive trainin~ and su,Pport for teachers in the 
knowledge, skills, and attitudes of conflict resolutIon and mtercultural understand
ing, based on a special curriculum. We work closely with school administrators and 
parents to involve them in the effort to learn alternatives to violence. In many 
schools, we also run peer mediation programs. 

School violence generall~ happens between people who know each other. Argu
ments that could be solved peaceablr can tum deadlr. when the particip.ants lack 
some essential tools-expressing feeHngs, listening skills, negotiating skills, appre
ciating differences. These are the tools the RCCP is desi!{lled to provide. 

The Program's positive impact has been indicated m initial assessments con
ducted by Metis Associates, an independent evaluator. Teachers reported fewer 
figlJ.tst less verbal abuse, and more carinlj' behavior on the part of their students. 

Earlier this week, we learned that we Will be able to conduct a much more exten
sive evaluation of the Program with the help of a grant from the Centers for Disease 
Control. While there is a great deal of anecdotal evidence that teaching young peo
ple conflict resolution skills makes a difference, the existing scientific evidence is 
scanty. We hope our evaluation studr will help to change this, and provide a wealth 
of data for policy makers and IlractitlOners. 

And yet, we don't have the luxury of waiting until all of the evaluation data are 
in to make a real investment in programs such as Resolving Conflict Creatively. 
There is already more than enoulj'li anecdotal evidence to suggest that these efforts 
hold l{rBat promise. Public agencies and private foundations need to support_ good 
work m the field while simultll.ueously promoting solid evaluations of these efforts. 
We are very pleased that the U.S. Department of Education is strongly, supporting 
the Safe SChools Act of 1993 with its emphasis on preventative actiVlties such as 
peer mediation and classroom instruction in conflict resolution. 

As the federal government seeks ways to make schools safer and healthier learn
ing places for our young }>eo:ple, here are some things to keep in mind, based on 
my e~rience in the field dunng the past eight years: 

1. Bringing conflict resolution into schools is a painstaking and labor-intensive 
job. It involves changing teachers' attitudes about conflict and how to deal with it-
because adults must model the skills they are trying to teach. Both teachers and 
students need a lot of practice and constant reinforcement once they've learned the 
new skills. School adriiinistrators need to be on board, fully trained and involved 
themselves in the conflict resolution program. 

What this means is that conflict resolution cannot be parachuted into a school. 
It requires resources and time. And it requires change on all levels-adults, stu
dents, and whole institutions. 

Of course money is tight. But the cost of a conflict resolution program is small 
compared to the costs of picking up the pieces after a violent incident: hospital bills, 
legal fees, the cost of incarceration. 

2. Conflict resolution is not only for "high-risk" youth. These are skills we all 
need, as citizens of a democratic society. Whether you live in the suburb or the city, 
whether you'll grow up to be a factorr worker or the president of the United States, 
these are essential SKills. We work m groups, with people who are different from 
ourselves, we live in families-all places where conflict resolution skills are vital. 

Conflict resolution is a critical skill for all citizens in a democracy-especially one 
to which the entire world is looking for leadership! We all need to be better at hear
ing others' needs, at negotiating, at looking for wm-win solutions. We need to under
stand and appreciate people from backgrounds different from our own. We need to 
learn to apply these liasic concellts and skills to conflicts between nations as well 
as conflicts between individuals. We need to play an active role as peacemakers in 
our homes, our cities, the nation, the world. 

For all these reasons, conflict resolution should be at the center of what we teach 
our kids, not a sidelight. If every child in the United States grew up learning these 
lessons, it would mean a lot less suffering and a lot more fun-for everybody, all 
over the world. 

3. Public-private collaborations work. The RCCP has flourished in part because 
it is a collaboration of a public agency and a nonllrofit organization, Educators for 
Social Responsibility. Our experience is that school systems need outside expertise 
to prepare their staffs to teach these new skills and ideas to students. ESR has also 
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been able to raise a good deal of private money to maintain the integrity of the pro
gram, even in the face of budget cuts. 

Community-based organizations have played a crucial role as visionaries and 
practitioners in the national movement for school-based violence prevention and con
flict resolution. As the federal government gets more involved in providing support 
and shap~ policy, please don't leave us out. Community-based organizations have 
much expenence, insight, and expertise to contribute to the process of shaping pub
lic policy in this field. 

4. Finally, school-based conflict resolution is not a panacea. On the basis of my 
experience teaching conflict resolution in schools for the past eight fears, I have 
come to the conclusion that nonviolent conflict resolution is a skill an a way of life 
that every child should learn in school. But it's important to see school-based con
flict resolution programs for what they are: educational programs whose frimary 
focus is not preventing crime (for most of our young people are not at risk 0 becom
ing criminals), but giving all of our young people life skills essential for citizens of 
a democracy and of a world that is growing ever smaller and more interdependent. 

These programs are not panaceas for reducing violence-in school or out. The root 
causes of violence in the U.s. include: the easy availability of handguns, the loss 
of many decent-paying blue-collar jobs and their replacement with low-level service 
jobs, federal policies that have cut programs and squeezed institutions that provided 
some measure of hope in inner-city neighborhoods, schools that are too large and 
too anonymous, and the glorification of mayhem in the movies and on television. 

Conflict resolution programs are not substitutes for schools that work or a society 
that respects its young people regardless of their race or class. 

When I visit schools and meet with student mediators, I am often deeply moved 
by their stories. They openly share their frustrations-and there are many, for being 
a peacemaker is no easIer for a child than for an adult. But they also talk with pride 
about how they have helped two angry children become friends, or how they have 
used their skills at home when their 

parents were arguing, or how they have internalized the mediation process and 
use it on themselves when they get into conflicts. They are doing their part to create 
a world where love is a little more possible. They need and deserve our support! 

Senator DODD. I thank all three of you. You have had so much 
experience in all of this that I would hope that my questions or the 
questions that others submit to you in writing don't seem terribly 
naive. Many of us are somewhat new to this subject, except to the 
extent of being aware of it and of having struggled in our own way 
to try to understand it better. 

Let me just mention first of all, I have introduced a bill called 
the Nonviolent Futures for Children Act. We put it in last week, 
and it emphasizes the partnership concept between the Federal 
Government, schools, and community-based organizations to com
bat violence in schools and communities. And again, no one of these 
strategies are total panaceas, but it is an effort anyway to see that 
some of those resources start to move in that direction. 

One of the things that occurred to me is that we just passed and 
the President signed into law this week the National and Commu
nity Service Trust Act. It is a scaled-down version of what he ini
tially envisioned, but nonetheless $1.5 billion to put an awful lot 
of people to work as volunteers in our society. I think it may be 
worth our while to begin immediately to look at this problem. Here 
is a real problem we've got, and a lot of young people who want 
to help. I say this to kids, but I don't care how ""leIl-intentioned I 
am, I know that when I walk into these schools, they look at me, 
a gray-haired, pinstriped, white-faced Senator, and with all due re
spect to me, it doesn't line up. They ought to have some younger 
person talk to them who could just do so much better of a. job. Part 
of my lecture to these kids is that, "You can do a lot more than 
I can ever do if you're just willing to give a little time." 
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Maybe we ought to talk to Eli Segal and others who will be head
ing up the national service effort to see if we can't dedicate some 
of these resources and personnel immediately in this area. So there 
is an example of a good partnership, if you will; there is a pool of 
talent, hopefully, that is out there that we could tie together. So 
you might bring that in as an idea. 

You may have heard me mention to Madeleine Kunin the idea 
of using high technology to share new ideas with audiences in a 
more targeted way. I mean, if it's Monday night football and a 
forum on violence on the television-and I guess I shouldn't admit 
this here I should say that I'm going to sit down and listen to a 
discussion of a panel of people-but I'm probably going to flip on 
the Monday night football. And I may be more willing to listen to 
the forum than most, I suppose. Whereas if we could get those fo
rums to corne in and utilize the existing technologies in the schools, 
in settings where people are more inclined to pay attention, and an 
audience that is more targeted-I don't know if that makes any 
sense to you, but it seems like it could be helpful to me. 

And my question for you, Dr. Hammond, was along those lines. 
What role could the Federal Government play in disseminating 
successful strategies-because the government is a perfect clearing
house, in many ways. We have the resources to make people aware. 

That is one thought I had, but maybe you'd have some additional 
thoughts on what role we can play, how effective can we actually 
be in the dissemination of good strategies. 

Mr. HAMMOND. The truthful answer is I don't know how effective 
you can be. I think it would be a tragedy not to try to be as effec
tive as is possible. There is a lot of information in desperate forums 
about violence prevention and interventions, some of it stimulated 
by work as much as 5 or 6 years ago in the various major depart
ments, like Health and Human Services. Yet we have some dif
ficulty even getting it shared among fellow researchers sometimes, 
let alone the members of the general public. 

One thing that occurred to me with respect to this legislation is 
if there could be some way to devote some of the resources to pro
moting training at the community level, to-I don't know whether 
it would be to provide technical assistance to the schools or commu
nity agencies-that would be of a sort that would allow them to be 
exposed to the people in other locales that have developed pro
grams which already seem to be making a difference and to spend 
some time in not only divulging information; much more than that 
is needed. The people need the know-how to provide violence pre
vention effectively. They need actually training in sort of a skills 
sense. They need to be more than just informed about it. 

Senator DODD. I agree. 
Mr. HAl\IMOND. And then second, to provide some resources to 

really do what you are saying, to increase the capability of provid
ers of violence prevention programs to make their techniques, pro
grams, and services more accessible and user-friendly to other set
tings. 

So that is rather general, and I do understand and appreciate 
your point, but I think that some encouragement for training is--
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Senator DODD. Couldn't some of that even be done-and again, 
we're looking at scarce dollars-but through the interactive tele
vision, for instance--

Mr. HAMMOND. That is a possibility. 
Senator DODD. -where there is a discussion-let's say on Mon

day at 4 o'clock in the afternoon, you're going to ask the faculties 
of 300 schools to sit down for an hour or two and engage in a train
ing program. 'That's not the same as sitting across the table from 
someone, but--

Ms. WATTs-DAVIS. Senator, I was going to say that that can work 
and it has worked. We did that in probably one of the largest 
school districts in Texas. Actually, in this case, it was a presen
tation. And what I was going to say was when you talk about the 
cost, and when I talked about being cost-effective, I think one of 
the things we need to draw on is the fact that the Federal Govern
ment already has contracts with certain organizations like The Cir
cle, Macro .. the Pacific Institute for Research and Evaluation, and 
they are already doing this type of training. 

So what you may want to look at is, as opposed to developing a 
brand new contract, dealing with these already: existing organiza
tions who are already doing thJis training already for you, many of 
whom came out of the Drug-Free Schools and Communities train
ing programs, which were training coalitions from the very begin
ning, to utilize them to work with partnerships, to help commu
nities build their capacity with which to deal with these, and iden
tify local resources, which I think is really key in any training 
when you are building capable communities, to help people be very 
innovative in identifying resourceB. 

I wanted to share an example with you .. In San Antonio, we have 
five military bases. They said, ''We've got to do demand reduction, 
and we don't know what we're doing to do." I must say to you that 
as of to date, there are 320 milital'Yteople in our schools as men
tors. They have built a baseball fi:el for us in our public housing 
development, and they are doing the demolition on 30 crack 
houses, where we'll be putting up new homes. 

So what I am saying is tliat was an existing resource, and we 
got creative. But again, the training was very important for us to 
break that mold and think clearly to realize that, gosh, the re
sources are right here; how can we utilize them better?" 

So I agree; I think a national training-and it is in there. Some
thing else for the Federal Government to realize is that 'partner
ships with foundations like Robelt Wood Johnson, who fund the 
Fighting Back program, the Mott Foundation, and the Ford Foun
dation, they are already putting together a group of foundations 
who want to fund this area. I think again, that is another source 
of funding that helps bridge the gap for what you can't do with 
Federal moneys that you can do wilr.h private dollars. 

Senator DODD. Yes. 
Mr. HAMMOND. I would just share an anecdote of our frustration 

and small success in trying to disseminate the skills that I talked 
about earlier to the parents of the children outside of the school. 

It's good news and bad news. The good news is that for those 
children whose parents we were able to bring from the community 
into the process in the schools, who found it compelling enough to 

" I 
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get started, you got the most dramatic successes in violence preven
tion. 

The inducements we used were simply ~oing into the homes and 
saying, these are some things that are gOIn~ on in the school that 
your son or daughter is involved in, and we d like you to get more 
of a first-hand look at it. So if you are amenable, we'd like for you 
to come on and join us in one of these groups-and oh, by the way, 
we're offering a one-time-only coupon for a discount on your grocer
ies if you complete all five meetings. 

Approximately one-third of the parents-and again, we're talking 
about a community that is desperately poor, and there are a lot of 
problems that parents have to contend with-were induced by that 
to get started. 

But I still am concerned that we did not reach the majority of 
our parents, and it appears to me that for those that we did not 
reach, there were far more powerful inducements for their atten
tion than what we had to offer. And I am not. sure of what tech
nology just yet would help us to reach that. 

Senator DODD. I'm going to digress a little bit here, but it relates 
to the same subject, and it's the same 9.uestion. Where do people 
get information, the two-thirds that didn t show up? What are they 
watching? What are they listening to? We do these surveys all the 
time-but I think we miss people and I realize it is a hard group 
of citizens to identify and that normal polling techniques may not 
work. That's why I am always a little suspicious of surveys, be
cause I don't think significant segments of our population are ever 
properly surveyed, so when they predict results in voting patterns, 
in tastes, and so forth, there is a substantial part of the American 
public that doesn't necessarily have a phone, or isn't necessarily 
home and so forth. 

I have said in anger, I guess, or in frustration in the past-if we 
can market products to such an extent that people are actually 
willing to do harm to one another to steal a pair of sneakers, why 
can't we market education? That same mind that sat down and fig
ured out how to sell a Nike sneaker, why can't we tap into that 
guy to write an ad on how you sell nonviolence and education? 

So what programs are people watching and listening to that we 
can say to these networks, to Madison Avenue, "Do you really want 
to do something worthwhile? You tell us you want to help. Get the 
guy who wrote that ad and see if he won't do a similar ad for us 
on this subject. And would you give us 5 hours, 10 hours a week, 
or a month, in which you would put these things on and promote 
them?" 

You'll do more in reaching reople that way-maybe ~et Charles 
Barclay to come on and say," really didn't mean that I m not sup
posed to be a role model You're not supposed to be a role model 
in every aspect of your life, but let me tell you someplace where 
I think you ought to be." 

I mean, there are ways in which we can reach people, it seemS 
to me, with all the talent in this country. My God, we reach them 
every day. We are the masters in the world In terms of our ability 
to convince people to eat certain things, dress certain ways, look 
certain ways. And our unwillingness or inability to tap into those 
very resources, to begin to have some impact on that constituency 
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that we all want to reach in forums, in talks, in gatherings, and 
so forth, it seems to me we're missing something. 

Maybe I'm overstating it, but--
Ms. WATrs-DAVIS. No, Senator. I will share with you, we got very 

creative, and I have to give credit to our young people, because we 
. asked them what would be ways for us to reach them. And there 
were things that came forth in terms of reaching the adult African 
American population in San Antonio. One suggestion was to put in
formation on the cars that were parked at churches on Sunday, so 
everybody got it. 

Second, with the foot patrols.,. one of their primary duties is to 
distribute information. So people have now begun to look forward 
to the foot patrol coming, and they get on the phone and talk to 
each other now. 

Third-and this was really amazing with the young people, and 
I would never have thought of this-our young people started put
ting it on the walls of the locker room of the boys' gym, the locker 
room of the girls gym, and at this place where they all hang out, 
right by the telephone. 

What I'm saying is that we aren't thinking how they think in 
terms of the audience that they are reaching. And again, one of the 
things I want to say is that in this whole process as you all are 
deliberating over this bill, you may want to have, if you can, a 
youth group, and use them as resources. 

We asked them for a gang and drug prevention program, and we 
told them we'd fund it, and for them to come up with an idea. They 
carne up with this idea called "Dive-in Movies." And I asked, how 
is that gang and drug prevention? 

What it was-we have one swimming pool in this area, and they 
got the police athletic league to donate innertubes; they blow them 
up, put them in the pool, and they dive into the pool and watch 
movies all night long. 

And I asked, well, how is that gang and drug prevention? And 
they said, ''Ms. Davis, when you get in the pool, if you have any 
drugs on you, it doesn't matter, because they're all wet, and they're 
not goin?: to be good anymore. Two, you can't fight in the water. 
1'hree, it s in such an open area that if anybody is doing anything, 
you can tell real fast. And four, we charged a quarter, and we made 
money legally." 

It was the most effective thing-but they came up with it. Do you 
know what I'm sa~ing? 

Senator DODD. Yes. 
Ms. WATrS-DAVIS. So what I have learned is that the things I 

would think about-the)' have been very innovative in helping us. 
In fact, they designed the commercials that we show, and we've 
had a tremendous response in terms of young people changing 
their attitudes about whether it is cool or not cool to do certain 
things, and they designed those ads. 

It was something that I would have never thought about. 
Senator DODD. Yes, they understand that point of view, and we 

try and try. Our bill, the one I just mentioned, the Nonviolent Fu
tures for Children, encourages schools to work with youth them
selves in coming up with the prevention programs. So we have al
ready included that in the legislation. 
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In New Haven, at Hill House High-and it is not limited to one 
high school; in fact, the two major high schools are included-there 
are alternatives to ga.ngs. One is Zulu Nation, and the other is Elm 
City Nation. I was meeting with them and I thought, oh, boy, these 
are going to be the real dweebs, but they were actually very good. 
The kids were snappy, and these groups have become sort of the 
place to be. And you can tell-these kids aren't the ones who are 
sitting there looking over their physics books and having chess 
tournaments in the afternoon. I mean, they're listening to rap 
music and everything else, and it has become the attractive alter
native, or at least, an alternative, because they understand the 
psychology of the gang. It is the family, as they say. In the absence 
of someplace to get together with peers, the gang becomes the 
place, and then once you're in, it's hard to get out, and the peer 
pressure takes over. 

So again, it is stating the obvious, I guess; some of the answers 
are right there in front of us, and it's just a question of tapping 
into it effectively. 

Tom? 
Mr. RODERICK. The same thing happens with our peer mediation 

programs. It creates a norm in the school where even first-graders 
are saying, "I want to be a peer mediator when I get older." So it 
does the same thing. 

I wanted to go back to your question, though, about what role the 
Federal Government could plar in disseminating good strategies. It 
seems to me that the legislatIon and the money that goes with it 
gives good leverage for doing that; that somehow, if the second year 
funding could be contingent on the school officials coming to con
ferences, either in Washington or regional conferences, where excit
ing alternative kinds of strategies would be presented, and then 
their re-funding would be contingent on their developing an excit
ing plan to incorporate it. 

Senator DODD. We require a comprehensive plan. After the first 
year, they have got to have a comprehensive strategy. What you 
are saying is that they may now know how to get from that point, 
from point A to point B. 

Mr. RODERICK. Exactly. 
Senator DODD. And that providing a forum where they can actu

ally see different strategies, that's a good idea? 
Mr. RODERICK. Yes, conferences and other ways of getting the 

word out about the concerns. 
Senator DODD. Jane Alexander was here for her confirmation 

hearings to be chairman of the National Endowment for the Arts. 
At Hartford High, Weaver High, and Buckley High, our inner city 
high schools in Hartford, I went by and witnessed something they 
are doing very creatively, that is, using drama. The high school 
students write their own plays about conflict resolution. They are 
just little one-act plays, but they go around to the middle schools 
and the elementary schools and they have conjured up often some
thin~ that really did happen, and they write a script and act it out, 
and It'S fun. They have done a good job of it. 

The least funded aspect of the National Endowment for the Arts 
is in the folk arts area. That gets the least amount of support with
in the NEA And I am sympathetic that everybody is grabbing for 
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dollars. But folks arts, for ethnic groups and so forth, can be first 
of all a tremendous way to support that activity. But I would think 
this idea would be a natural and normal way to provide some re
sources to encourage within the school systems conflict resolution 
through something that's fun to do and that captures attention, 
other than a lecture. Again, I think kids would prefer to see a 
dramatization, how is this going to end, and it becomes almost a 
soap opera kind of a thing, and was very, very effective as well. So 
I think ideas like that would be terrific to present, almost like 
these fairs that people put on for industry-here's the latest gadg
et. If you're in the communication industry; you go to some armory, 
and you can shop around and see all the latest ideas. Well, there 
ought to be a way in which you can come through and hear the lat
est ideas of things that people have done in this area. 

Mr. RODERICK. Then I think there needs to be some support for 
districts. I suppose they could use their funds to do that. But they 
should be allowed to then use funds for technical assistance to help 
them actually pull off the new idea that they like. 

I am concerned that school district people are going to take this 
money, and you know, they get to be very skilled at using it to 
cover ongoing costs instead of to start anything new. 

Senator DODD. And it's hard not to blame them; they are 
strapped. 

Mr. RODERICK. You're right, that's right. 
Senator DODD. I was going to ask you about that, or maybe I 

didn't ask you because I assumed what your answer would be, and 
maybe I'm being presumptuous. Should the schools be the lead 
agencies? 

Ms. WA'ITs-DAVIB. I would say no. 
Senator DODD. And I would have thought you would have said 

yes. 
Ms. WA'ITS-DAVIB. In our situation, for that exact reason, we 

have a superintendent. We literally run the mentor program, and 
we have pulled this together, and we reduce the support of it by 
20 percent every year and let the school take over 20 percent every 
year. So it really does force two people to have to sit down face
to-face at least once a year and plan how moneys are going to be 
budgeted and spent. 

But one of the first things the superintendent said was if we put 
this money in here, and you all get this grant and you give it to 
us, then everybody is going to be fighting for another piece of the 
pie. 

Senator DODD. Who is the lead agency there? 
Ms. WA'ITs-DAVIS. We are the lead agency. 
Senator DODD. You are. 
Ms. WA'ITs-DAVIB. But all the services are delivered for the 

school. 
Senator DODD. Dr. Hammond, what's your reaction to that? 
Mr. HAMMOND. I think I would prefer the opportunity for others 

to be lead agencies besides the schools. I wouldn't, in every, single 
instance of a community, want to rule out a school being the lead 
agency, but I am uncomfortable that in the present form the bill, 
they are the only lead agency allow(ed. 



74 

I go back to my earlier point about having this whole process be 
one that encourages collaborations. I think another way to get at 
that is at the level of who can apply-plural. 

Senator DODD. Yes. That's a very interesting point. 
Mr. Roderick. 
Mr. RODERICK. I would agree. I would say the same thing that 

Dr. Hammond said, that I wouldn't rule out schools as lead agen
cies; it should be sort of a case-by-case basis, who can come up with 
the best and most likely to succeed proposal and encourage collabo
rations between schools and community-based organizations. 

Senator DODD. I'll say I've seen some awfully good ones. Again, 
going back to New Haven, CT, we had one called "LEAP." Io.on't 
know if you've heard about it, but it's just spectacular. And again, 
most of the money has come from private contributions from the 
greater New Haven area. The counselors are college students from 
Yale, Central, and several other colleges in the area. They have 
junior counselors from the high schools. They work with little kids, 
and it is a 24-hour-a-day program. Now, it's only summers, unfor
tunately. But they literally move into apartments in the housing 
projects, and so for 24 hours a day, there is a place where these 
kids can go. 

There is an academic portion of the day where they get tutoring 
and so on. Of course, they structure a "busy time," so there are ac
tivities, field trips, and athletics; there is just a constant level of 
activity-that doesn't end at 4 or 5 o'clock and then pick up again 
at 8 or 9 o'clock the next morning. But these counselors, particu
larly the senior counselors, went right back in. That's where they 
live for the summer. So at night, the kids come over, and all of a 
sudden their role models shift. It really makes that time between 
5 and 6 o'clock in the afternoon and 8 and 9 o'clock the following 
morning much more significant, and arguably more significant 
than what happened between 8 and 9 o'clock in the morning and 
5 o'clock in the afternoon. It is that quiet time, that nonstructured 
time, that there is a safe haven for these kids to go. It is just tre
mendously successful. 

I think where you can encourage that sort of involvement is fan
tastic. And I would like to see us get away from the notion of sum
mer jobs and start talking about it as a year-long thing. It would 
have to be very delicately coordinated with schools so that you 
aren't conflicting with academic requirements, but being part of it. 

All of our mothers told us that "Idle hands are the devil's 
handmaid," or something like that; if young people who are busy 
and doing things, then there will be less time for these other things 
that can be distractions~ and the time is fun and enjoyable. 

We need to start thinKing in those terms about how you can have 
these kinds of programs, working with businesses, where they will 
take someone on-it may not be a windfall of dollars coming into 
them, but it could provide these kids with an opportunity to learn 
a skill or a trade. How many kids would take advantage of that op
portunity if there were a place to go and something to do? 

Ms. WA'lTs-DAVIS. A lot of them. 
Senator DODD. Does that make sense? 
Ms. WA'lTs-DAVIS. I think that's an excellent idea. One of the 

things we found when we asked the gang leaders what were the 



75 

times when you were most pressured to join gangs, we found that 
it was between right after school and 2 o'clock in the morning. 

We do have three Safe Havens. One is in the school, one is in 
a public housing authority, and one is in a community center. And 
it is interesting to watch those different environments. 

And I do agree that maybe schools should not be ruled out, but 
I think that then the bill would have to encompass some ways to 
allow them to be more flexible because what we found was that 
whenever the school wants to do an after-school activity, and they 
have to drive the kids, then you have all these liability issues, so 
they say, "We can't do it because of that," or ''We can't open up the 
school because it's a liability thing," or "We have to pay the jani-
tor." . 

So again, maybe there should be joint lead agencies; maybe 
that's the way to do it. But I think schools are perfect places to be 
Safe Havens. Young people tell us all the time that school is where 
they feel safe more so than home. So it would be great if we could 
extend the school business hours longer and maybe put in another 
group of people who can be there during that time, because young 
people know they can get a meal there, and there are people there 
who care about them, that it's a safe environment, and they can 
study or do whatever. 

Senator DODD. Again, in Connecticut, the Y's have done a lot in 
New Britain, Cl1 and other places, and it really means a lot to the 
kids to have a program. But it means going from the school to some 
other venue, and a lot can happen in that transit. 

Yes, Tom, did you want to comment? 
Mr. RODERICK. Yes. The other thing that has happened is there 

has been a tremendous trend toward involving community-based 
organizations in schools. In New York City, literally millions of dol
lars in contracts goes to community organizations where their staff 
comes into the school and provide services for kids in the school. 
That is a huge change from when I went to school where there 
weren't any other organizations; it was just the teacher and you 
kind of thing. And that is a real trend that needs to be acknowl
edged as existing. 

I mean, the schools are feeling that they can't deal-all of New 
York City's dropout prevention efforts, for instance, are done by 
community-basei:l organizations in schools, and that needs to be ac
knowledged. 

Senator DODD. And they are generally pretty good? 
Mr. RODERICK. Yes. There are sometimes problems and frictions 

between school culture and community-based organization culture, 
and actually, my organization has done some institutes sponsored 
by United Way In New York to try to address those kids of issues. 
But there is no question that the community-based organizations 
have a tremendous amount to offer to kids and to school people, 
and vice versa. It can be a very productive joint venture if it is 
done well. 

Ms. WATl'S-DAVIS. There is an organization called Cities in 
Schools that is here, and they are actually a contractor of the U.S. 
Department of Education for the Safe Haven Program. Their sole 
mission is to bring dropout prevention services into the schools, 
and they provide intervention, counselors. I think they are in 30 of 
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the 50 States, and I think they were the predecessor for doing that 
kind of thing, and they have liad tremendous success; and they are 
already contracting with you all. 

Senator DODD. These are some great suggestions. I hope you'll 
take a good, close look at these bills, read them carefully for me, 
and we'll pick up on some of the ideas you've expressed here. But 
any additional thoughts you have would be helpful. The Safe 
Schools Act will p_rob8bly go out of this committee as a freestanding 
bill fairly soon. We've got bipartisan support to move it to the floor, 
and the House is going to move fairly quickly as well. 

So we'd like to get some ideas from you, and if you have any ad
ditional thoughts on this, let us know as soon as you can. 

Anyway, we could go on and on. I have enjoyed talking to you, 
and I could keep this up all afternoon-well, we have all afternoon, 
I guess, but into the evening. We will follow up with you. In fact, 
I have talked to some people in town about getting together infor
mally to talk about this with the various agencies in town, the 
House and the Senate, with people who are concerned about this 
and work to develop some sort of consistent strategy here. So we 
will be getting back in touch with you on that as well. 

I certainly want to thank Senator Pell for allowing me to chair 
the hearing:, as well as his staff on the education subcommittee. 
This is reafly a matter that falls within their jurisdiction. My sub
committee is children and familiesl which is kind of broad, and this 
ie clearly an education issue, and he is the chairman and has been 
for years of that committee. We'll include his statement in the 
record as well. 

[The prepa1'ed statement of Senator Pell follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR FELL 

I would lik.e to commend Senator Dodd for his interest and lead
ership in the, area of youth violence and school safety. As we strive 
to provide a world-class education with high standards for our na
tion's childrlm, we must also ensure a safe environment in which 
those childrlm can learn and are able to achieve those high stand
ards. 

With over 3 million crimes occurring at or near schools each 
year-approximately one every six seconds-there is a clear need 
not only to keep our children out of harms way but also a need to 
foster an ethic of respect and discipline in our children so that 
harm to others is not an accepted way of life and action. 

I am hopeful that we can address such a need by embracing com
prehensive, l?reventive educational measures that not only involve 
teachers ana students but parents and community members as 
well. Programs such as conflict resolution, peer mediation and 
multicultural understanding are educational initiatives that have 
proven in many instances to be effective methods of reducing and 
preventing violence. Metal detectors and police guards may prevent 
an incident from occurring, but they are not a long-term solution. 

As an original cosponsor of The Safe Schools Act of 1993 I be
lieve we should move with dispatch toward ensuring that by the 
year 2000 every school in America will be safe and drug-free. We 
cannot afford to surrender our children's edu.cational achievement 
to violence. The classroom must be a safe and conducive place in 

-
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which to learn. I look forward with considerable interest to the tes
timony we will receive today. 

Senator DODD. fd particularly like to thank Margaret Smith of 
Senator Pell's staff for all of her good work in helping us put this 
together. 

Finally, others want to submit written testimony, so I am going 
to leave the record open. So you see as I told you there is interest 
in these issues, and we welcome the involvement and participation. 

Senator DODD. I apologize again for the inconvenience of having 
to run in and out of here for the votes, and I appreciate your pa
tience and look forward to having a closer working relationship 
with you as we try to take this issue on and do something mean
ingful about it as soon as possible. 

So thank )Tou all very much. 
[Additional material follows:] 
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ADDITIONAL MATERIAL 

PREPARED &rATEMENT OF JASON NEWMAN 
Dear Chairman Pell: I am Jastln Newman, Co-Director of the National Institute 

for Citizen Education in the Law, and I am John Calhoun, Executive Director of the 
National Crime Prevention Council. We are submitting this testimony in support of 
the Safe Schools Act, and more specifically in support of the authorizing langua~e 
for developing. and implementing violence prevention activities, including, conflict 
resolution skills for students and teachers- and developing innovative curricula to 
prevent violence in schools. 

We would like to express our thanks to the Clinton Administration as well as Sen
ator Dodd and Congressman Owens for introducing this legislation and the many 
other members of Congress who co-sponsored the bill and have continued to lend 
their support. 

As you and the other subcommittee members are well aware of, youth violence 
has become a major qllandary in today's society. Experts have called it a national 
health epidemic. Recent statistics show: 

• At present rates, three of four 12-year-olds will become victims of violent 
crime at some time during their lives. 
• During the 1980s over 48,000 people were murdered by youth in the 12-24 
year old range. 
II Between 1984 and 1989 homicide rates for 15-24 year olds have increased 41 
percent. 

We must find a cure for this epidemic. Education must be part of the cure. 
Schools are a natural environment to begin to tackle this problem. 

It is unfortunate however, that in today's society, schools are no longer safe ha
vens for young people. Many schools are no longer in the education business; and 
increasingly, teachers have been forced to take on the role of disciplinarians. It is 
critical to reclaim our schools and education institutions, 80 that they can focus on 
the important task of preparing effective, law-abiding citizens. Programs do exist 
which challenge young people both cognitively and ethically. More importantly, 
those programs that are the most successful actively enEage youth in being ~art of 
the solution to the growing problem of youth violence. One such program is Teens, 
Crime, and the Community. 

The Teens, Crime, and the Community program began in 1986 through the Jus
tice Department's Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. The pro
gram is a joint effort between the National Institute for Citizen Education in the 
Law, a national and international organization which has played a leading role in 
the United States and abroad in developing and implementing programs to teach 
students and adults about laws, legal systems and democratic. principles, and the 
National Crime Prevention Council, an organization which challenges law enforce
ment, schools, civic groups, mayors' offices, corporations, and individuals of all ages, 
races, and ethnic ~ups to join together in a serious commitment to preventing 
crime and rebuildmg communities. Teens, Crime, and the Community combines 
education and community service to reduce the high level of teen victimization and 
to empower young people to become active participants in makin~ their schools and 
communities safer. Through the Teens, Crime, and the Commuruty curriculum and 
service 'projects, young people learn violence pr,~vention strategies, conflict resolu
tion techniques, and peer mediation in order to reduce or eliminate fITlCcific crime 
problems in their school or neighborhood. The four main goals of the Teens, Crime, 
and the Community program are to: 

• reduce youth violence; 
• create safe schools; 
• keep youth safe by teaching conflict resolution skills: and 
• provide community service opportunities. 

EVALUAILON OF TEENS, CRIME, AND THE COMMUNITY 

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention endorse Teens, Crime, and the 
Community as an effective program to develop life and social skills to reduce teen 
violence. 

Indeed, Teens, Crime, and the Community has a proven record of reducing youth 
violence, creating safe schools and keeping youth safe. Six national evaluations of 
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the Teens, Crime, and the Community program 1, conducted by outside evaluators, 
have shown that teens involved in the education and action program are more likely 
than their counterparts to: 

o reduce their own delinquency and their association wiil>. delinquent peers; 
.. know more about types of cnme victimization and their risk of crime; 
.. increase their beliifin ethical rules and need for laws; 
.. demonstrate greater community bonding; and 
• participate actively in classroom and community service activities. 

TEENS, CRIME, AND TIm COMMUNITY ACCOMPLISHMENTS 

Since the program's inception, Teens, Crime, and the Community has: 
.. impacted more than 500,000 y-oung people in over 400 schools in 40 states; 
• developed programs in seconiiary schools, juvenile justice facilities, public 
housing and community based sites; and 
• provided training for more than 8,000 teachers, juvenile justice professionals, 
law enforcement officers, and social service providers. -

Through the networks of the National Crime Prevention Council and the National 
Institute for Citizen Education in the Law, statewide crime prevention and law-re
lated education coordinators are in place in all fifty states to oversee state and local 
Teens, Crime, and the Community program implementation. These statewide coordi
nators have worldng relationships with the National Teens, Crime and the Commu
nity Center. 

States where 'l'eens, Crime, and the Community has impacted students include: 
.. Rhode Island: Currently beintt implemented in 14 schools as well as in nine 
communitv-based settings and SIX Boys and Girls Clubs . 
.. Maryland: Teachers and administrators participated in a regional training to 
learn Teens, Crime, and the Community program implementation strategies. 
The Maryland team then returned to their communities and schools to imple
ment the program this school year. 
• Iowa: The Iowa Drug-Free School office is 'promoting Teens, Crime, and the 
Community as a model drug-free school culTlculum, and will provide etate re
sources to make the program available to local education agencies. More than 
25 Iowa middle and h~h schools have active Teens, Crime, and the Community 
projects. This fall the tnitiative will ex:eand to include more than 85 schools. A 
Sigourney teacher was chosen Social Studies teacher of the year based on his 
work with Teens Crime, and the Community . 
.. Connecticut: The Connecticut Law-Related Education 'program is promoting 
Teens, Crime, and the Community statewide as an effectIve tool to reduce teen 
violence and develop conflict management skills in the state's young people. In 
the winter of 1993 over 50 middle school teachers received training and addi
tional teachers will receive training later this year. 
• Ohio: More than 50 teachers were trained in a Teens, Crime, and the Com
munity program implementation at a conference in October 1992. In November 
1993, Teens, Crime, and the Community will be presented to elementary and 
secondaIy school teachers in Columbus as a model curriculum for violence pre
vention and conflict management. Cleveland was chosen as one of three na
tional sites to participate in a pilot of We Can Work It Out! new mediation ma
terials, created as part of the national Teens, Crime, and the Community pro
gram. We Can Work It Out! teaches problem solving and conflict management 
skills for young penple. 

HOW DOES TEENS, CRIME AND THE COMMUNITY IMPACT YOUNG PEOPLE? 

Too often we wait for teens to become part of the violence problem before we reach 
to help. Teens, Crime, and the Community claims young people before they become 
involved in the violence problem. The program directly asks young people to reduce 
local crime in the form of community service projects. These service projects allow 
young })Cople to put their newly acquired crime prevention and conflict management 
knowledge into action for the betterment of their community. Teens, Crime, e.nd the 
Community relies on the premise that it is not acceptable to educate young people 
in violence prevention simply for themselves. We owe America's youngpeop!e an 
educational experience that asks them a second level of questioning, "How can I 
begin to make my school and community safer?" Young people deserve to be part 

lThese evaluations were conducted by Social Program Evaluators 8.nd Consultants, Inc., of 
Bingham Fanns, Michigan. 
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pf the violence-prevention solution and Teens, Crime, and the Community helps fa
hllitate this, as shown through the program's learning outcomes: 

• To make teens better able to recognize crime; 
• To make teens more aware of the effects of crime; 
• To make young people more aware of their risks as victims; 
e To learn how to prevent crime through individual and collective strategies; 
• To understand how teens can play a positive role in the criminal justice sys
tem; 
• To know what skills are necessar,y to take crime prevention steps; 
• To have the motivation to want to take crime prevention action; and 
• 'in explore the career opportunities in the criminal justice field. 

Teens, Crime, and the Community creates effective and active citizens because it 
reduces violence and provides a sound and safe educational experience. Over the 
past two years, more than 1,500 schools and organizations have inquired about 
starting a Teens Crime, and the Community program. Unfortunately, the resources 
are not presently available to provide the training and technical assistance nec
essary to meet the critical needs of communities across the country. 

TEENS, CRIME, AND THE COMMUNITY: EDUCATION INTO ACTION 

A student participating in a New York City Teens, Crime, and the Community 
program felt that without this Progralll he n~v!)r w!mld have known the high rate 
of teen victimization and how to .:ombat it. But because of his participation in the 
program, the teen said, "I . . . now know how much can be done to make my school 
and neighborhood better. Things are really improving." Other young people and 
teachers involved have expressed similar thoughts. Dan Phillips, a Teens, Crime, 
and the Community teacher in Iowa said, "feens now look at themselves as the so
lution instead of the problem-how they can be a positive part of the criminal jus
tice system." Because of the community outreach component of the program, young 
people are now taking part in service to help achieve positive political exchange -
an exchange that allows young people to help themselves by helping others. One ex
ample of this is teens developing "community action projects" to reduce crime in 
classrooms, housing projects, and playgrounds. Some of these community action 
projects include: 

• programs in hO~lSing developments teaching young children safety tip!3; 
• teens creating neighborhood mediation teams to settle conflicts among young
er children; 
.. creation of school mediation and conflict management; 
• establishing city-wide teen anti-crime groups; 
.. teaching or mentoring elementary school students in cri.~'" prevention; and 
• young people establishing a crime prevention library in~, eir schools with 
funds donated by community agencies. 

We realize that community service has a long and illustrious tradition in the 
United States, from the CCC to today's young people who willllartake in President 
Clinton's national service program. We agree with the administration's call for a 
"new ethic of service in America.2'fhe Teens, Crime, and the Community action 
projects provide young people with a service ethic and the opportunity to tackle spe
cific issues through conflict resolution, peer mediation, and other violence-preven
tion skills acquired through their participation in the program. By developing these 
skills, teens develop a stake in their community and a feeling of responsibility. In 
addition, members of the community, especially business and local government, take 
an active role with the young people working with them oD_proLects shoulder to 
shoulder. This helps young people to become what Goals 2000: The Educate America 
Act calls, students who are, "involved in activities that promote and demonstrate 
good citizenship, community service, and personal responsibility." 3 

CONCLUSION 

At no other time in our nation's history has the survival of youth been so chal
lenged. Confronted with escalating levels of violence, an increase in substance abuse 
as well as swelled ranks of broken families and families in poverty, it is not surpris
ing that young people feel alienated t"rom their schools, families, and communities. 

~Peter Edelman, Oral ~estimony to the Senate Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee 
on Labor, Health and Human Services and Education. May 12, 1993, p.l. 

3H.R. 1804, Goals 2000: Educate America Act. Title I. see. 102,3(B)iii. 
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If these their communities, they would not have to resort to delinquent behavior to 
ex~rience success. 

Without question, the Teens, Crime, and the Community pro~am. has proven it
self capable of successfully addressing some of these problems. 'Io expand our record 
of success, the p-rogram must continue to receive lioth governmental and private 
support. It would not have been possible to positively impact the number of young 
p-eople which we have without this past support. Support from y,our committee for 
the Safe Schools Act and the Teens, Crinie. and ilie Commuruty program. would 
greatly increase our likelihood to meet and defeat this daunting challenge facing 
youth today. 

We commend you for taking on this initiative and feel strongly that you will be 
able to provide School districts proven violence-prevention and conffict management 
programs.z..like Teens, Crime, and the Community, fo. every young person in the 
country. Tneir lives are depen!ling on it. 

We thank/ou and the members of the subcommittee for the chance to share these 
thoughts an aspirations with you. 

Senator DODD. The subcommittee will stand adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 5:45 p.m., the subcommittee was adjounled.] 
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